NAIROBI EVANGELICAL GRADUATE SCHOOL OF THEOLOGY

MISSIOLOGICAL IMPACT OF THE COMPASSIONATE

ACT OF FEEDING THE HUNGRY AND DESOLATE

IN THE NEW TESTAMENT: Implications for the Current

Mission Paradigm and Practice in Africa

BY ROBIN TAABU MULUNDA

A Thesis Submitted to the Graduate School in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Theology (Missions)

JULY 2007

NAIROBI EVANGELICAL GRADUATE SCHOOL OF THEOLOGY

MISSIOLOGICAL IMPACT OF THE COMPASSIONATE ACT OF FEEDING THE HUNGRY AND DESOLATE IN THE NEW TESTAMENT: IMPLICATIONS FOR THE CURRENT MISSION PARADIGM AND PRACTICE IN AFRICA

BY ROBIN TAABU MULUNDA

A Thesis submitted to the Graduate School in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Theology (Missions)

Approved:

Supervisor:

DR. HENRY MUTUA

Second Reader:

PROF. SAMUEL NGEWA

External Reader:

PPOE IIII IIIS MITTHENCI

July, 2007

NAIROBI EVANGELICAL GRADUATE SCHOOL OF THEOLOGY

MISSIOLOGICAL IMPACT OF THE COMPASSIONATE ACT OF FEEDING THE HUNGRY AND DESOLATE IN THE NEW TESTAMENT: IMPLICATIONS FOR THE CURRENT MISSION PARADIGM AND PRACTICE IN AFRICA

BY ROBIN TAABU MULUNDA

A Thesis submitted to the Graduate School in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Theology (Missions)

Approvea:	
Supervisor:	DR. HENRY MUTUA
Second Reader:	PROF. SAMUEL NGEWA
External Reader:	PROF. JULIUS MUTHENGI

NAIROBI EVANGELICAL GRADUATE SCHOOL OF THEOLOGY

MISSIOLOGICAL IMPACT OF THE COMPASSIONATE ACT OF FEEDING THE HUNGRY AND DESOLATE IN THE NEW TESTAMENT: IMPLICATIONS FOR THE CURRENT MISSION PARADIGM AND PRACTICE IN AFRICA

BY ROBIN TAABU MULUNDA

A Thesis submitted to the Graduate School in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Theology (Missions)

Approved:	
Supervisor:	DD HENDY MUTUA
	DR. HENRY MUTUA
Second Reader:	
	PROF. SAMUEL NGEWA
External Reader:	
	PROF. JULIUS MUTHENGI

July, 2007

July, 2007

NAIROBI EVANGELICAL GRADUATE SCHOOL OF THEOLOGY

MISSIOLOGICAL IMPACT OF THE COMPASSIONATE ACT OF FEEDING THE HUNGRY AND DESOLATE IN THE NEW TESTAMENT: IMPLICATIONS FOR THE CURRENT MISSION PARADIGM AND PRACTICE IN AFRICA

BY ROBIN TAABU MULUNDA

A Thesis submitted to the Graduate School in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Theology (Missions)

Approved.	
Supervisor:	DR. HENRY MUTUA
	DR. HERRY MOTOR
Second Reader:	PROF. SAMUEL NGEWA
External Reader:	
	PROF. JULIUS MUTHENGI

July, 2007

Student's Declaration

MISSIOLOGICAL IMPACT OF THE COMPASSIONATE ACT OF FEEDING
THE HUNGRY AND DESOLATE IN THE NEW TESTAMENT:
IMPLICATIONS FOR THE CURRENT MISSION PARADIGM
AND PRACTICE IN AFRICA

I declare that this is my original work and has not been submitted to any other College or University for academic credit

The views presented in this work are not necessarily those of the Nairobi Evangelical Graduate School of Theology or the Examiners

(Signed)

Robin Taabu Mulunda

July, 2007

ABSTRACT

This study examines the missiological impact of the compassionate act of feeding the hungry and desolate in the New Testament Scriptures, and subsequently establishes the implications of this impact to the current mission enterprise among Evangelical churches in the African context. It therefore establishes the biblical findings, the current African situation, and the way forward in the current Christian mission paradigm in Africa, which is guided by development and practice of a balanced evangelical theology of mission.

Thus, the study ascertains the biblical teaching on compassionate work of feeding the hungry and desolate and assesses the resulting missiological impacts. It further determines the significance of the compassionate act of food sharing in African context, and proposes a relevant contextualized mission theology and practice in the current mission paradigm in Africa.

Exegesis of the selected biblical texts (Matthew 15: 29- 39; Matthew 26: 31- 46; John 6: 1- 12; Acts 2: 42- 47; Acts 6: 1-7; Romans 12:20; James 2: 14- 17 and 1Timothy 5: 3- 8), show that feeding the hungry and other works of compassion is a core teaching and practice in the New Testament. Though food is not given to entice the hungry and desolate to conversion, the results of every feeding event show clear missiological implications. Concern for the hungry and desolate also stands at the center of the African philosophy of communion and sharing.

The findings indicate the need for Christian mission in Africa today to be guided by a theology of solidarity, totality and participation rather than exclusiveness and separation. All people without exception need to be shown compassion irrespective of whether or not this will lead to conversion. Mission needs to be as inclusive as possible so as to address both the spiritual and physical needs. Feeding the hungry is ministering to Jesus and comes with benefits for both the recipient and the giver. The emotive nature of issues of food cannot be neglected in any mission context if the message has to be gladly embraced. The current socio-economic and political situation in Africa, more than any other time in the history of Christian mission in the continent, demands a holistic approach to missions, proclaiming the two facets of the kingdom of God- the 'yet to come' and the 'here and now'.

In view of the findings it is recommended that the evangelical church redefines its mission mandate so that works of compassion are part and parcel of the mission and not a mere extra activity. Where necessary and whenever possible, the church needs to seek for partnerships and alliances with reputable relief agencies that are seeking to combat the challenge of hunger in Africa. But every missionary attempt should be founded on a contextualized biblical theology that gives careful consideration and appreciation to scriptures and the missionary context.

To

My beloved children

Tuzo, Tumaini (deceased), Faraja, and Fadhili

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

- My dear wife Joy Mutonyi for the sacrifices made in the process of my studies
- Dr. Alemayehu & Roman Mekonnen for challenging me to take up this task and for financial support
- Dr. Henry Mutua for mentorship and supervision
- Dr. Caleb Kim and Dr. Stephen Sesi for guidance to high academic accomplishment
- Professor Samuel Ngewa for valuable guidance and direction
- Carol, Sarah, and Abiud for typing, editorial and formatting prowess
- My colleagues Judy Wang'ombe and Pauline Murumba for persistent encouragement and team support.
- Mumo, Wachira and Waceke for technical support

ABBREVIATIONS

AEA - Association of Evangelicals of Africa

FAO - Food and Agricultural Organization

IcFEM – Interchristian Fellowships' Evangelical Mission

NEGST- Nairobi Evangelical Graduate School of Theology

NGOs- Non Governmental Organizations

NIV- New International Version

WESO - Western Outreach

WFP – World Food Program

WHO - World Health Organization

EPIGRAPH

A hungry stomach has no ears A Rwandese proverb

CONTENTS

DECLARATION	. iii
ABSTRACT	. iv
DEDICATION	V
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	. vi
ABBREVIATIONS	vii
CHAPTER	
1. INTRODUCTION	. 1
Research Motivation	. 4
Relevance of this Concern	. 9
Problem Statement	12
Significance of the Study	13
Research Objectives	15
Research Questions	15
Delimitation of this Study	15
2. RESEARCH DESIGN AND METHODOLOGY	17
Research Methodology	17
Exegetical Analysis of Selected Texts	17
Data Collection and Analysis	19
Definition of Terms	19
3. BACKGROUND STUDIES AND PRACTICE OF COMPASSION AND FEEDING THE HUNGRY AND ESOLATE	24
Biblical Foundation of Welfare and Relief Activities	25

		Welfare and Relief in the Old Testament	
		Welfare and Relief in the New Testament	
	Scop	e of Welfare Activities in the Current Missionary Era 34	
		Current Evangelical Theological Perspective of Welfare and Relief	
		A Case Study of the Interchristian Fellowships' Evangelical Mission	
		npassion for the Hungry and Desolate in African Worldview and actice	
		African Philosophy of Compassion and Sharing 43	
		Communion and Solidarity in African Traditional Communities	
		African Communion and Solidarity in the Current Global Era	
4. FEEDII	NG TH	E HUNGRY IN THE GOSPELS	
	Feed	ing at the Mountainside (Matthew 15: 29- 39) 58	
		Context	
		Recipients	
		Motivation	
		Missiological Results	
	Feed	ling Intrusive Crowds (John 6: 1- 15)	
		Context	
		Recipients	
		Motivation	
		Missiological Results	
		ng the Hungry for Eschatological Benefits hew 25: 31- 46)	
		Context	
		Recipients 77	

	Missiological Significance	78
5. FEEDI	NG THE HUNGRY IN ACTS AND THE EPISTLES	81
	Food Sharing as Christian Witness (Acts 2: 42- 47)	81
	Setting	82
	Recipients	83
	Motivation	83
	Missiological Result	84
	Administration of Food Tables in the Early Church (Acts 6: 1-7)	86
	Setting	86
	Recipients	87
	Motivation	87
	Missiological Result	88
	Feeding Enemies (Romans 12: 20)	90
	Context	91
	Recipients	92
	Motivation	94
	Missiological Result	96
	Authenticating Faith through Feeding the Hungry (James 2: 14- 20)	97
	Context	98
	Motivation	100
	Missiological Results	. 103
	Providing for Widowed Relatives (1 Timothy 5: 3 -8)	104
	Motivation	. 106
	Missiological Results	. 107
	Summary of Feeding the Hungry in the New Testament	. 108

Categories of those Fed in the New Testament 1	09
Salient Assumptions in Biblical Feeding of the Hungry 1	12
S. MISSIOLOGICAL IMPLICATIONS FOR CURRENT MISSION PRACTICE IN AFRICA1	15
Appreciation of Biblical Teaching1	16
Overcoming Evangelical Fear1	17
Jesus and his Disciples 1	17
The Apostles 1	18
The Early Church1	19
Welfare and Relief in Global Missions Today 1	21
Contextualization: Aligning Biblical Mission Practice with African Perspective1	23
Practical Examples: The Bukusu, Lobola, Malagasy and Rwandese1	27
Results from Current Ministries Engaged in Feeding the Hungry1	38
SUMMARY CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 1:	36
Summary of Findings 1:	36
Conclusions	38
Recommendations	43
Proposals for Further Research	45
EFERENCE LIST	46
/ITA	58

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

There is no doubt that one of the key terms in both mission and theology is 'the kingdom of God'. Given the frequency that missiologists and theologians refer to and expound the kingdom it can easily be assumed that everything about the kingdom has been fully established. However, this cannot be true, based on the fact that only some aspects of the kingdom have been given preference in both missiology and theology.

A consideration of the New Testament scriptures and the earthly ministry of Jesus show an inseparable relationship between the kingdom of God and the preaching of the gospel. However, the manner in which missions have been viewed and undertaken in most current approaches reveal a deficient consideration of and propagation of the kingdom of God in missions. In most cases the 'kingdom passages' have been used in mission with overemphasis on the concept of conversion (being saved), but with very minimal consideration of the more inclusiveness of the kingdom. Consequently, in many cases the spiritual concerns have been given the sole precedence as though the physical concerns are non-issues in mission.

It is irrefutable that 'the New Testament church's reinterpretation of the kingdom emphasizes the evangelistic mandate's priority in its mission' (Pomerville 1985, 150). However, it is also evident that beyond the salvation and healing themes in

the New Testament church and mission, there is a very clear concern about the physical needs of the people. One such concern is feeding of the hungry and the destitute.

The book of Acts gives clear evidence on the equal concern the apostles had concerning the ministry of tables, to the extent that those who were chosen to preside over food issues were highly qualified people (Acts 6). Similarly, when the church in Jerusalem faced hunger, Paul the missionary theologian saw it worthy to implore the churches in Asia Minor to give towards the alleviation of the endemic lack of supplies. In Paul's view, this gesture was part of the Christians' mission to fellow believers (2 Corinthians 8). Thus, mission is not only about the promise of the glorious future but also about the concern of the present physical needs of the gospel recipients. It has been argued that 'Christ and his message can only be relevant if he practically speaks to suffering conditions of the African people, whether in the urban centers or villages (Njuru 2001, 15).

The presentation of the kingdom as a present reality that speaks to people's physical needs is deeply enshrined in the proclamation of Christ and the apostles. Christ was affirming the kingdom at work among his audience when he proclaimed: "Come to me, all you who labor and are heavy laden, and I will give you rest. Take my voke upon you and learn from me, for I am gentle and lowly in heart, and you will find rest for your souls" (Matthew 11:28-30 NIV). In pursuance of salvation of souls, Jesus went through all the towns and villages, teaching in their synagogues, preaching the good news of the kingdom and healing every disease and sickness.

Nevertheless, it is clearly evident that Christ was not just concerned about souls. but also had compassion on the crowds, 'because they were harassed and helpless, like sheep without a shepherd' (Matthew 9:35-36 NIV). Jesus did not promise healing and compassion at a future time, but he delivered it to those in need, thus making the kingdom a truly present reality to those who believed. It is fundamental that when people around him were hungry he did not sent them away to eat and then come back to his crusade, but he provided something for them to eat (John 6: 1-12).

Christian mission is not merely a proclamation but a wholesome effort to let the gospel recipients experience the presence and fulfillment of the kingdom of God. Indeed Jesus 'gave himself for our sins to rescue us from the present evil age' (Galatians 1:4). Consequently the kingdom blessings are not exclusively in the future but have become objects of the present time. We can experience a new power in this evil age (Ladd 1959, 41)¹. It is only through present experience of the kingdom through works of compassion that mission will break the dichotomy that is seen to exist between people's souls and their bodies (Yamamori 1987, 131). It is indisputable that the primary task in mission is to point people to the second coming of Christ and the glorious life in heaven. Yet, 'the logic of evangelization breaks down if the Gospel fails to enable the prospective converts to have life, and have it abundantly' (Mugambi 1989, 9).

 $^{^{}m l}$ Ladd comprehensively relates the kingdom of God and mission. He asserts that the message about the kingdom of God was the central theme in the mission of Jesus Christ on earth and that some measure of kingdom blessings can be enjoyed today. Kingdom life springs from the genuine knowledge about Christ and demands a genuine love motivated by righteous living and action.

Thus the task of the missionary is not only to reveal the glorious future but also to present the certainty about God's reign in the universe today. In view of Mathew 12:28, 29, the kingdom is advancing on the battleground. Jesus has bound the strongman and is plundering his kingdom. Thus the kingdom is not just a future hope, it is also a present reality. The coming of the kingdom is linked to the presence of the king, evangelism and to signs and wonders (Love 2000, 45). Moreover, the gospel of the kingdom is not merely about truth, but also about power encounter. It must speak to the current oppression that people face in daily life (Ibid., 86). To the hungry and desolate, a compassionate provision of food may speak louder than a perfectly prepared homily or manifestations of power encounter.

However, there is need to establish the missiological implications of every act done in missions. This consideration should be biblically based and relevant to the current situation, so that whatever is proposed or done is not only biblical but applicable to the current mission paradigm.

Research Motivation

A consideration of the central mission theme in the New Testament (the kingdom of God) creates a clear impression that the New Testament mission practice dealt with a diversity of issues. Though it emerges that Christian mission was essentially an invitation into the kingdom of God, the kingdom did not only deal with the spiritual needs of people but also their physical needs. Thus, the kingdom can be illustrated as below:



In view of the above structure of the kingdom of God, authentic mission need to be holistic- addressing both the spiritual and physical needs of the gospel recipients. Conversion, Spirit filling, miracles, and feeding the hungry and desolate (such as widows, orphans and strangers) are all key aspects in the fulfillment of the gospel message of the kingdom of God. Though the kingdom message is primarily salvation from sin through Christ, the aspects of power and social justice are part and parcel of this kingdom (Shaw 2006, 352).

The fact that none of these is neglected in the New Testament attests to the importance of each one of them to the desirable biblical mission practice. This is clearly exemplified by Jesus Christ in the gospels; where he did not only teach people, but also healed the sick and fed those who were tired and hungry.

However, over the years and till now most emphasis in mission has seemed to zero in on the spiritual aspects, especially on conversion. The emphasis on the in filling of the Holy Spirit has also gained precedence in Pentecostal and charismatic movements. The physical aspects have received scanty attention by

many missionary agencies. And where these physical aspects have received consideration, much of it has been on the component of healing (miraculous healings). The physical component of feeding the hungry and desolate has been rare to come by in most evangelical missionary endeavors.

Personal experience in mission show that many able African missionaries today seem not to see any problem going to a hunger stricken person or community, gladly declare the message of salvation and healing and only encourage the person to trust in God for his physical provisions. It is apparent that for most African missionaries, the kingdom of God is literally 'not a matter of eating and drinking, but of righteousness, peace and joy in the Holy Spirit' (Romans 14:17). Thus, the issue of feeding the hungry and desolate is not quite prominent in the current mission paradigm in Africa. Consequently, feeding programs in hunger stricken areas and among desolate people groups are almost exclusively left to international organizations like the Red Cross and Food for the Hungry, and to Non Governmental Organizations (NGOs).

Experiential evidence in practical mission work in Kenya through the years reveal that as much as the approach to mission is supposed to be holistic, there is still an apparent antagonism of evangelism and works of physical relief in evangelical cycles. In an attempt to have a more 'spiritual' approach to missions compared to the 20th century western missionaries, most evangelical churches in Africa have not been keen on works of compassion among the communities that they target for evangelism. In some cases mission agencies that have sought to integrate evangelism with material support have been regarded as being carnal or non-

spiritual, or tersely warned to be aware of the inherent dangers of mixing the spiritual and physical issues. This is exemplified in the engaging discussions and position articulated by evangelicals in Africa concerning the issue of compassion and welfare (what they refer to as development)

Though different evangelical churches may vary in perspective in the distinctiveness of compassion and welfare, the articulation of the Association of Evangelicals in Africa (AEA, formerly AEAM) is a worthwhile foundation in determining the current evangelical thought on the subject of compassion in general and feeding in particular. Thus, the views expressed in the AEA second consultation on 'the role of Evangelical fellowship and organizations in relief and development in Africa'² can safely be considered as the position and practice of evangelicals on issues of compassion.

The evangelicals have made several conclusions; key among them being that 'the dimension of relief is not foreign to the Bible and Christian practice' (Adeyemo 1987, 4). They however affirm that as evangelicals seek to recapture their original strength in the area of social justice, a lot of theologizing has to be done as the contemporary climate of reflection seems to be dominated by those that adopt the urgency of the human needs as their first agenda (Ayee and Bruijne 1987, 2).

² In the consultation held in Nairobi in 1987, the evangelicals in Africa (among other objectives), sought to:

⁽a) Analyze involvement of Evangelicals in relief and development.

⁽b) Study structural and practical implications of relief and development work.

⁽c) Build partnership relations between international donor-agencies in Africa. (Ayee and Bruijne 1987, 2).

In light of this outlook Middelmann (1987) gives a prescription of 'an evangelical theology of relief and development'. He firmly asserts that evangelicals 'are in need of relief and development, but must be based on Bible truth. The biblical view, according to Middelmann, should shape the Evangelical theological perspective on relief and development. 'Neither should evangelism and social work be regarded as two slices... but a celebration of God (Middelmann 1987, 9). This view ensures that evangelical mission combines evangelism with social action while taking care to prevent relief work in missions becoming mere social work.

Consequently the evangelical theology on compassion and welfare matters points to a holistic view of man; concerned with both the spiritual, social, economic and physical needs. God is an interventionist, who transforms people and situations. Hence 'evangelism should be explanational' and avoid centering our evangelicalism on a 'privatized experience of Christ' (Middelmann 1987, 11-12). This evangelical theology must be based on a 'biblical world view' for it to be effectively expressed in a broken society against the hurts, the pain and the many ugly faces of death, so as to enable evangelical believers 'stand as witness of a different authority' (p, 8).

However, as much as evangelicals have shown the need for pursuing compassion and welfare components in mission, it is not without fears. This reservation is clearly expressed by the Nairobi consultation, which affirmed that 'considering the role of Evangelical Fellowships in relief and development we are all aware that the power of money may cause conflicts with our objectives of building fellowship'

(Ayee and Bruijne 1987, 2). Though there is every justification to be aware of the inherent threat in addressing physical issues in mission, it has become evident that the warning has been taken too far and has become a real hindrance, to wholehearted involvement in physical acts of compassion such as feeding the hungry and desolate by most mission agencies.

Yet we affirm what has been said by those involved in feeding the hungry around the globe that 'Hunger is not an issue of charity. It is an issue of justice' (FAO Director General- quoted by world hunger.org). This is affirmed in evangelical theological cycles by consideration of feeding the multitudes in the Bible as being 'mighty acts of justice' (Wood 2003, cap 16, 293). According to Wood, God's intention from creation was to establish a just social shape that manifests the character of God and a society that does not only walk with its maker but also cares for the world.

Relevance of this Concern

The key question that we ask is how relevant is this concern to current mission paradigm in Africa. This lends us to consider the current situation on the African continent in as far as food/hunger situation is concerned, and the increasing problem of desolate people.

Statistics from the World Food Program (2006) paint a very worrying situation about the developing world, and Africa in particular. Generally, 'one child dies in every five seconds from hunger and related courses, while '800 million people know what it is like to go to bed hungry'. It is estimated that 16% of the total

population in the developing world is undernourished. But a further scrutiny of the 'hunger map' shows a rather depressing picture of the African continent, especially sub- Saharan Africa. This map shows that 39% of the population in Southern Africa, 40% in Eastern Africa, and a whooping 55% in Central Africa is undernourished.

It has currently been asserted by the United Nations' Food and Agricultural Organization (FAO) that more than half of Africa (precisely 27 sub-Saharan countries) need urgent food assistance (Plaut 2006). According to Plaut (Africa analyst with the British Broadcasting Corporation), 'Africa's hunger is a systematic crisis' and can no longer be viewed as isolated disasters brought about by drought or conflict in countries like Kenya, Malawi, or Sudan and Somalia.

In a survey 'World hunger facts 2006' the World Hunger (2006) indicate that as much as the world produces enough food to feed everyone, the progress in reducing the number of hungry people has been very slow. The report establishes that the target set at the 1996 world food summit was to halve the number of the undernourished people by 2015; from the 1990- 92 figure (824 million). However, by 2000- 03 the number had just declined to 815 million, which showed only some progress in Asia, Latin America and the Caribbean. The report does not apparently mention any change in Africa. The director General of FAO agrees that this goal can now only be attained if efforts will be doubled and have such efforts focused in locations and actions that will make concrete and significant differences in relatively short periods (Diouf 2006).

SCHOOL C

P. O. Box 24686, NAIROBI

Recent instances of hunger in Africa indicate that the situation is getting worse on the continent. For example, the Washington Post of Monday, March 2006 reported that '3.5 million people [which is more than 10% of the total population], mostly nomadic herders, are facing food shortage in Kenya'. But this was in fact an underestimation, since the ministry for special program in Kenya put it at about 6 million people (about 20% of the total population).

11

It is apparent that the problem of hunger will linger around for quite a while, if it will ever be resolved. The hunger crisis is a new dimension since 'at independence the African continent was more than self sufficient in food' (Plaut 2006). Thus, one of the key features that every missionary has to contend with in the current missionary paradigm in Africa is the question of dealing with the hungry and desolate. These are the majority target and recipients of the gospel message.

Apart from the hunger crisis, there is also the issue of growing number of refugees, orphans and widows arising from the ever increasing internal conflicts and the H.I.V/Aids scourge. According to the statistics released by the United Nations Agency on Aids on November 21, 2005, the Aids situation is not relenting in its impact on Africa, especially the sub- Saharan Africa. A section of this report quoted by the World Bank shows that:

Sub-Saharan Africa has just over 10% of the world's population, but is home to more than 60% of all people living with HIV—25.8 million. In 2005, an estimated 3.2 million people were infected with HIV. Declines in adult national HIV prevalence appear to be underway in Kenya, Uganda and Zimbabwe. But each of those countries remains saddled with a large, potentially ruinous epidemic. HIV prevalence remains exceptionally high in southern Africa and the epidemic continues to expand, notably in Mozambique and Swaziland. Very high HIV prevalence—often exceeding 30% among pregnant women—is still being recorded in Botswana, Lesotho,

Namibia and Swaziland and there is no clear evidence of a decline in HIV prevalence (www.worldbank.org)

Given the high poverty levels and the HIV-Aids pandemic in Africa today, the need for physical ministry to the hungry and desolate remains indispensable. For example based on the recent demographic reports in Kenya, about 55% of the population lives below the poverty line³, with some areas in Coast and Nyanza provinces experiencing poverty levels of over 80% (Government of Kenya 2005). This situation is definitely worse in many African countries given that Kenya is not among the poorest African countries.

Thus, the current mission field in the African context is not only a field ripe with multitudes of sinners who need salvation, but is also a multitude of hungry and desolate masses, who need something to eat.

Problem Statement

This research seeks to ascertain the missiological impact of the compassionate act of feeding the hungry and desolate in the New Testament scriptures, and subsequently establish the implications of this impact to the current Christian mission enterprise among the Evangelical churches in the African context.

The blatant neglect of the hungry and desolate in most African mission activities today give credence to the adage that many 'Christians are too heavenly minded but of no earthly good'. This is particularly true of many mission agencies and

13

permeates through many Evangelical churches that rarely have a social aspect to their mission practice.

This scenario raises the question as to whether there is enough biblical evidence that can inform and necessitate the development and practice of a balanced evangelical theology of mission, which addresses both the spiritual and physical human needs in mission practice. And if there is sufficient biblical evidence, how can this be practiced sufficiently so as to make the Christian mission a real gateway of experiencing the kingdom of God by the hungry and desolate in the current mission context in a continent wallowing in civil strives, hunger and poverty.

In view of this, we have done a survey of selected New Testament biblical texts to establish the missiological impact of feeding the hungry and destitute. Then based on the biblical findings and with respect to African worldview, especially concerning matters of sharing and food, we suggest the way forward for doing effective Christian missions in the current African context that is exemplified by hunger and chronic poverty.

Significance of the Study

The research sought to determine the missiological impact of biblical works of compassion to the hungry and desolate and establish the implications of such impact to current missions in the African context. It is anticipated that the findings of this research will spur a more holistic approach to mission work in the current mission practice in Africa, without plunging into the common striving in evangelical

³ Living on less than a dollar per day (average of 61.50 Kenya shillings).

circles between the 'pure gospel' versus 'social gospel'. In fact the findings will go a long way in diffusing this unnecessary tension by providing clear biblical evidence and how this can be made practical without compromising on the biblical truth and holistic demands of the gospel message.

Consequently, the outcome of this research will lead to a more desirable approach to mission by addressing the people's spiritual needs without necessarily neglecting their physical needs. In this way the mission enterprise will become a true image of invitation into the kingdom of God, which speaks to both the spiritual and physical needs of gospel recipients in every context.

Our twin consideration of both the biblical texts and of the African worldview is crucial in ensuring that the current missionary remains both theologically right and contextually relevant. Without the right theology and relevance, the missionary enterprise, however extensive or intensive, will not produce desirable results.

Given the challenging conditions in most African countries that have left a majority of people in desolation, this research provides a clear roadmap in developing a practical approach to missions and Christian living to challenge the adage that 'Christians are too heavenly minded but of no earthly good'. When put in practice, the roadmap will make the gospel real good news to the hungry and desolate not only now but also in generations to come.

Research Objectives

This research seeks to:

- Ascertain the biblical teaching on compassionate work of feeding the hungry and desolate.
- Assess the missiological impact arising from the biblical compassionate work of feeding the hungry and desolate.
- Determine the significance of the compassionate act of food sharing in African worldview.
- Contextualize the New Testament biblical teaching on feeding the hungry and desolate in the current mission practice in the African context.

Research Questions

This study has endeavored to address the following research questions:

- 1. Does the New Testament clearly advocate for the compassionate act of feeding the hungry and the desolate?
- 2. What missiological results arise from compassionate work of feeding the hungry and desolate in the New Testament scriptures?
- 3. What is the significance of the ministry of feeding the hungry and desolate to the current missionary era in Africa?

Delimitation of the Study

The main focus of this study is on the act of feeding the hungry and desolate. This research fully acknowledges the great expanse of the works of compassion in the Bible. We fully appreciate that not all works of compassion can be effectively

handled in this study. Hence this research is limited to works that address physical situations that bring suffering or hopelessness particularly to the hungry and destitute. Other acts of compassion particularly to the desolate may be mentioned or alluded to, but such acts will only be considered if they directly encompass the act of feeding.

Though we have found it appropriate to allude to some Old Testament texts, the biblical exegesis is limited to the New Testament passages. The passages that have been examined are: Matthew 15: 29- 39; Matthew 26: 31- 46; John 6: 1- 12; Acts 2: 42- 47; Acts 6: 1-7; Romans 12:20; James 2: 14- 17; 1Timothy 5: 3- 8. An extensive analysis has been done on a few of the above texts, while others have only been applied as proof texts.

CHAPTER 2

RESEARCH DESIGN AND METHODOLOGY

Research Methodology

This is a literary research. Hence, the source of data for this study is mainly written literature interspersed with interviews. The primary data in this research was drawn from the biblical passages addressing the acts of feeding in the New Testament. These texts have been explicitly analyzed, with special emphasis on the missiological consequences/results arising from the said acts of feeding.

We have adopted the redemptive- historical hermeneutical approach in the analysis of the selected passages. Central in this contextual approach is exegesis that puts due weight to both the ancient context and the modern reader's context (Padilla 1981, 18). Thus, we have sought to ascertain the meaning of the biblical text, consciously submit to its authority, and apply that meaning to the current situation (Hesselgrave & Rommen 1989, 202). We have then suggested an integration of the findings in the overall biblical and theological contexts with the current mission context in Africa.

Exegetical Analysis of Selected Texts

Ideally, exegetical studies must of necessity consider some key fundamental issues about the texts under consideration. Such issues include authorship, audience, time and genre. This is quite critical for understanding of biblical texts

17

and taking care of different interpretations on the views that exist regarding such issues.

However, in this missiological study, which is anthropological in nature, we have adapted the structural approach¹ to the selected biblical texts. This choice does not seek to evade the extensive analysis of the selected texts but is the best suited for this kind of research, which seeks to survey a range of texts in the New Testament.

Consequently our approach here is based on very specific questions that are formulated to help us discover the biblical teaching and results of the act of feeding the hungry and desolate. Other questions have been raised for some of the texts under consideration, but our focus is based on these key questions:

Firstly, in what context does this act of feeding occur?

Secondly, who are the primary recipients?

Thirdly, what is the motivation of the said act?

Fourthly, what is the outcome (or intended outcome) of the feeding act?

Essentially, the aim is to establish the context, recipients, motive and (missiological) result. These four components are central to our area of research and also ensure justice to the biblical text, though they may not be able to answer all questions of criticism about the texts under consideration.

19

Data Collection and Analysis

This being a literary research, the data was collected from literature based in theological libraries and other public libraries around Nairobi. The primary libraries were those based at the Nairobi Evangelical Graduate School of Theology (NEGST), Nairobi International School of Theology, Catholic University of East Africa, Daystar University and the University of Nairobi.

A synthesis of ideas was derived from the collated materials, which were objectively sifted, matched, and analyzed in search of clear patterns, insights and relationships.

Based on the findings, we have herein drawn interpretations and conclusions guided by our research problem: to establish the missiological impact of the compassionate act of feeding the hungry and desolate in the New Testament and ascertain its implications in the current Christian mission enterprise in the African context among the Evangelical churches.

Definition of Terms

Compassion

Generally compassion is viewed as that disposition that fuels acts of kindness and mercy. It often produces action to alleviate the suffering and it is not an exclusively Christian response to suffering. The Greek word splanchnisomai² translated as compassion also bear a broader meaning as 'to show concern for', and 'to show mercy' (Engelhart 1996, 109). In the Mediterranean biblical society (New

Structuralists are interested only in the final form of the text (synchronic analyses) they have no interests in inquiring into the pre-history of the text ... or trying to identify parts of the text that might be later interpolations or the work of later redactors or editors'. Thus, this view holds a temporal or timeless view of biblical texts. Greater concern to this approach is 'questions about the text's underlying assumptions, universal concerns, and its present function in the reader - text relationship' (Hayes and Holladay 1987, 110-113).

² All references to Greek in this definition section are from the Vine's expository dictionary of biblical words. 1985, Thomas Nelson Publishers.

Testament culture) compassion is a kinship rooted value to be shown to real or fictive kin, and ought to characterize powerful people's dealings with underlings. For Christians, compassion is rooted in love and modeled in Christ (Pilch 2000, 32).

Thus, being compassionate in this study refers to the human characteristic of kindness that propels one to take action that alleviates the hunger and suffering to the hungry and desolate, irrespective of their relationship to them. It is a show of mercy and concern that leads to deliberate action that is not limited to kinship relations. It is not simply showing sympathy but a show of kindness, by beneficence, or assistance (*eleeo*).

Desolate

We have used this term here in two senses: First, it refers to being left alone or deserted as derived from the Greek verb *monoo* meaning 'to leave alone'.

Secondly, it refers to a situation of hopelessness resulting from a lack of would be providers for daily needs like food, as may be derived from the Greek adjective *orphanos* which is translated to 'orphan' in English. However, it is used here to refer to other vulnerable people like widows or any other person that may need deliberate protection and provision to survive or gain the necessary comfort

Feedina

The regular reference of feeding in church practice usually gives prominence to feeding of the flock from the Word of God, while only considering other aspects like material assistance of individuals as being only incidental in comparison with

the provision of God's word. However, we use feeding here as being primarily the provision of food as may be derived from the Greek word *chortazo*, meaning to fill or satisfy with food and from *psomizo* indicating supplying people with food.

Hungry

In day-to-day general terms, being hungry simply denotes a feeling of hunger, which can then be easily dispensed off with having a meal. But in this research we refer to people who are not simply having a feeling of hunger but literally need somebody to provide food for them to deal with their hunger.

Kingdom of God

The reign of God as revealed to his people in various realms, including the current age and the age after the second coming of Christ. It confronts humanity with a decision about humanity but also offers an enjoyment of life here on earth. Hence the kingdom of God is used in this research to refer to the wholesomeness of life in the presence of God, now and the hereafter. In other words, it is a reign that goes beyond the consideration of personal righteousness and holiness of the church to all issues that affect human life.

Mission

The meaning of the word 'Mission' is almost as varied as the range of churches and agencies that exist. Ultimately, mission remains vague and it should never be restricted in the narrow confines of our preferences. The most we can hope for is to formulate some *approximations* of what mission is all about (Bosch 1989, 9).

Practically, the term "mission" presupposes a sender, a messenger sent by the sender, the recipients of the message, and an assignment.

In most cases, mission and evangelism are wrongfully used interchangeably. Evangelism is defined as 'the proclamation of salvation in Christ to those who do not believe in him; calling them to repentance and conversion, announcing forgiveness of sins, and inviting them to become living members of Christ's earthly community and to begin a life of service to others in the power of the Holy Spirit' (Bosch 1989, 10-11). Therefore in this respect, evangelization is mission, but mission is not merely evangelization.

In light of the above truth, we consider mission in this study as the total task that God has set for the church for the salvation of the world. Though this is always related to a specific context of evil, despair, and oppression, it is also considered to embrace all activities that serve to liberate men from bondage and usher them to the true experience of the kingdom of God. Hence mission is the church sent into the world, to love, to serve, to preach, to teach, to heal, and to liberate (Bosch 1991, 412).

Mission embodies the total impact of the church on the world: its influence, its involvement with the social, political and moral life of the community and nation where it is placed, its succor of bleeding humanity in every possible way (Green 1990, 9). It is a call for a monistic proclamation of the gospel of Jesus Christ, making disciples and relating to the whole need of mankind.

For purposes of this research the use of 'mission' (singular) refers to the inclusiveness of the missionary activity in relating to all aspects of humanity. The use of 'missions' (plural) denotes a plurality of any one given missionary aspect like evangelization or more than one missionary aspects like say evangelism and social action.

Mission Station Approach

A mission practice that restricts material benefits almost exclusively to those who accept the Christian faith and leave out those who do not confess the faith.

Worldview

The underlying assumptions about the world that motivates or influences people's thought patterns, values and decisions in daily life. Thus, they are practical assumptions expressed in material aspects of life than mere ideas.

It is the framework within which a people group acts among themselves and to outsiders.

CHAPTER 3

BACKGROUND STUDIES AND PRACTICE OF COMPASSION AND FEEDING THE HUNGRY AND DESOLATE

This chapter covers an overview of background studies on issues relating to the

subject of compassion in general and in particular on feeding the hungry and

desolate. This is based on previous research and a case study of current mission

activities relating to welfare of the needy in general and feeding of the hungry and

desolate in particular.

We have further considered the belief and practice of compassion to the hungry

and desolate in the African worldview. This has been specifically considered

based on the concepts of communion and solidarity in African traditional

communities. The consideration of the African practice of compassion is important

to us, since this research seeks to draw implications for missions in the current

African context from the biblical teaching on feeding the hungry.

Studies specifically focusing on compassionate works to the hungry and desolate

in mission are notably rare, both in mission and theological cycles. However,

various studies do exist on related topics such as social justice (Wood 2003),

social revolution (Stott 1999), social gospel and relief and welfare or development

(Middelmann 1987). Although all these areas relate to the subject of feeding the

hungry and desolate, the relief and welfare aspect is, in our view, closer than the

rest.

24

25

This is especially true when we consider relief as being any assistance to the poor

or persons in special danger or need or difficulty, which may consist of, among

others, finances, food, clothing and medical supplies (Adeyemo 1987, 4). On the

other hand, welfare points to the expected end result (benefits) of relief activities

and may also refer to activities of gathering resources from different sources and

assisting the needy (Esler 1987, 193), as a way of reducing situations that

demand relief work. Hence the line between welfare and relief is quite thin and

thus the terms can be used interchangeably. But it is relief that points to a more

critical need for intervention. In this respect, we can consider all the feeding of the

hungry as relief acts.

Consequently a review of relief activities is necessary in assessing the utilization

of both human and material resources in missionary work in Africa. This is

particularly important where such activities practically touch on the day-to-day

multiple challenges that every missionary has to deal with in doing mission work in

the continent. This kind of understanding and approach is essential in realigning

the local mission activities with the global missionary strategy for the 21st century

based on biblical foundations. This is also central for mission considering that

Africa continues to grow into being the center of Christianity, while on the other

hand it is the greatest recipient of world relief.

Biblical Foundation of Welfare and Relief Activities

A faithful consideration of the scriptures reveals a multiplicity of events in both the

Old Testament and the New Testament that would be considered as relief or

welfare activities. However the word welfare only appears three times in the Bible

(New International Version), two in the Old Testament and one in the New Testament. But the term relief appears twenty times, all of them except one in the Old Testament.

Welfare and Relief in the Old Testament

One of the greatest unequalled acts in the Old Testament is the unique show of concern by God to the fallen man in the Garden of Eden. After Adam and Eve sinned and realized that they were naked, God punished them but gave them relief from their nakedness: "Also for Adam and his wife the LORD God made tunics of skin, and clothed them" (Genesis 3:21 NIV). Thus, the history of man and the involvement of God in alleviating mankind's suffering begin right with the first man. In this sense we can assertively say that God is the author of relief work. And this he did not because of man's goodness but inspite of man's sinfulness.

Ministering to the needy thus becomes more of a duty than a choice in the Old Testament. Failure to provide relief for those in need was considered a great injustice and iniquity:

Is not your wickedness great, and your iniquity without end? You have not given the weary water to drink, and you have withheld bread from the hungry. But the mighty man possessed the land, and the honorable man dwelt in it. You have sent widows away empty, and the strength of the fatherless was crushed (Job 22:5-9 NIV)

The relief and welfare motif is clearly evident in the writings of the prophets. For instance Ezekiel 18 show justice not just as a holy personal life, but also as touching to several ethical domains including the social and economic domains. Thus, a 'righteous person is actively generous' (Wright 2001, 194). In Isaiah it becomes clear that concern for the needy is a show of true worship and assurance for God's restoration and prosperity:

Is this not the fast that I have chosen: To loose the bonds of wickedness, to undo the heavy burdens, to let the oppressed go free, and that you break every yoke? Is it not to share your bread with the hungry, and that you bring to vour house the poor who are cast out; When you see the naked, that you cover him, and not hide yourself from your own flesh? Then your light shall break forth like the morning, your healing shall spring forth speedily, and your righteousness shall go before you; the glory of the LORD shall be your rear guard. Then you shall call, and the LORD will answer; you shall cry, and He will say, 'Here I am.' "If you take away the yoke from your midst, the pointing of the finger, and speaking wickedness, if you extend your soul to the hungry And satisfy the afflicted soul, then your light shall dawn in the darkness, and your darkness shall be as the noonday. The LORD will guide you continually, and satisfy your soul in drought, and strengthen your bones: you shall be like a watered garden, and like a spring of water, whose waters do not fail. Those from among you shall build the old waste places; you shall raise up the foundations of many generations; and you shall be called the repairer of the breach, the restorer of streets to dwell in (Isaiah 58:6-12 NIV).

There is no doubt that Yahweh chooses and considers the worship that is pleasing to him as the work of liberation- to remove every yoke that binds human beings to any form of servitude or slavery to the growing pain of an empty stomach, the misery of homelessness and exclusion from the community, or the living shame of being dressed in rags (Achtemeir 1982, 55). Consequently, the religious practice of fasting, 'is not simply to go without food on the set fast days, but to adopt a lifestyle in which self indulgence and greed are totally given up and replaced by generosity toward the poor....' (Webb 1996, 226).

Thus, in the Old Testament the liberating acts like provision of food, clothing, and shelter, were considered as the practical way of demonstrating true righteousness. Hence Israel was challenged to care for the needy and the oppressed instead of pointing fingers at them, which was regarded as a gesture of contempt and hence condemned (Wolf 1985, 230- 231). The rescue of the oppressed is to be followed by positive actions: the provision of food, shelter and clothing to those in need

(Whybray 1975, 215). It is this same spirit that closes the Old Testament and ushers in the New Testament.

Welfare and Relief in the New Testament

Several passages in the New Testament deal with the issue of welfare and relief in general and specifically on the act of feeding the hungry and desolate. Hence, it is true as scholars argue that the dimension of relief is not foreign to the New Testament and the entire Christian practice, as is seen in the case of the believers in Antioch who clearly exhibited a ministry of relief by supporting the famine stricken believers in Judea (Adeyemo 1987, 4).

In consideration of Acts 11: 25 following, (when the church in Antioch gave towards the relief of the hunger stricken Jerusalem church). Adevemo rightfully draws the following profound insights. One, the whole relief enterprise is spiritual. Two, all believers in Antioch were involved, each giving to his ability. Three, the gifts were sent by the hand of the spirit—filled leaders: Barnabas and Saul (Paul). which shows responsible stewardship. Four, the receiving churches were taken into partnership; gifts were taken to the elders, the proven opinion leaders. Five, accountability was evident in the sense that Barnabas and Paul went back to report to the sending church (or donor) at the end of the mission (Adeyemo 1987.

The spiritual reality of relief is apparent since the prophets who spoke by the Spirit spurred this work and the same Spirit moved the people into action. Thus the New Testament shows no dichotomy between preaching and practice. The appreciation of the fact that each person gave 'according to his ability' is a

profound insight that indeed relief is not merely the rich helping the poor, but rather people getting involved in whichever way they are able to. This is contrary to Esler (1987) who views relief in the light of a challenge to the rich to help the poor. According to Esler:

It is reasonable to connect Luke's' idealization of the social welfare arrangements in the early Christian community in Jerusalem with need in his own congregation for the rich members to help the poor.... Luke presents the early Church as successfully implementing the injunction to give alms, which Jesus had laid upon the rich (Ibid., 86).

Thus to Esler, 'the human Gospel imposes on the rich an indispensable requirement... to provide the destitute with food and the other necessities of life in this world (lbid., 199).

In echo of Acts chapter 6 where the deacons were equally spirit filled like the apostles who committed themselves to prayer and preaching, the handling of relief in Acts 11, clearly show that relief matters need equally spiritual people as the ministry of preaching and prayer. The fact that an apostle like Paul and his partner Barnabas would consider handling relief gifts is evident to how important they considered this matter to be; otherwise they would simply have picked some church members to do this, so they could concentrate on evangelization.

This is also evident in the fact that they handed over the relief gifts to elders in Judea. Adeyemo argues that this was to ensure order in terms of distribution to curb against inequalities and perhaps rout the handout expectations by individuals (Adeyemo 1987, 4). But we hasten to add that the involvement of the apostles and elders in this matter was to clearly show that relief was as important as any other matter in the church and mission.

Practically, as is the case in Acts, the disciples considered ministry to the vulnerable people, like widows as part of the church ministry. The appointment of a special team (the seven deacons) was an indication that offering relief supplies were to be part of the church routine, not just an occasional event. And more fundamental here is the fact that the requirements for the relief handlers were as high as for any other minister.

The importance of relief seemed to have been widely cultivated and appreciated by most early Christian congregations. For instance it emerges that when one church was in distress, other believers were ready to help. When Jerusalem was besieged with starvation, 'it pleased those from Macedonia and Achaia to make a certain contribution for the poor among the saints who were in Jerusalem' (Rom 15:25-27 NIV). It is apparent that this became part of the Christian life and church practice, which the believers could simply be reminded or ordered to fulfill as was the case with Paul's command to the church in Corinth:

Now concerning the collection for the saints, as I have given orders to the churches of Galatia, so you must do also: On the first day of the week let each one of you lay something aside, storing up as he may prosper, that there be no collections when I come. And when I come, whomever you approve by your letters I will send to bear your gift to Jerusalem (1 Corinthians 16:1-3 NIV).

The apostle Paul saw the readiness for the believers to participate in relief as a work propelled by God himself, and a work that all churches needed to emulate. He thus urges the believers in Corinth to seek to operate in this very grace of giving; in the same way they were to pursue faith, knowledge diligence, love for the saints. According to the apostle, those who operated in this grace of giving (like the Macedonians), were first of all committed to God, then to the saints, and

were more propelled by their willingness than ability to assist others. And in urging the Corinthians to join in this grace he gave a principle that needs to be followed in this task. That some people should not be burdened while others are eased but all should be done by equality, in the sense that one's abundance

supplies another's lack (2 Corinthians 8:1-15).

31

This essence of relief is not only evident in Pauline writings but also in other epistles. In fact, while Paul encourages this practice, the other New Testament writer like John and James make it plainly clear that if one avoids these relief activities, then he cannot even claim to be a believer. James emphatically says 'pure and undefiled religion before God and the Father is this: to visit orphans and widows in their trouble, and to keep oneself unspotted from the world (James 1: 17 NIV). On the other hand John portrays this as a true show of God's love:

By this we know love, because He laid down His life for us. And we also ought to lay down our lives for the brethren. But whoever has this world's goods, and sees his brother in need, and shuts up his heart from him, how does the love of God abide in him? (1 John 3:16-17 NIV).

Essentially, this whole practice in the early church finds its roots in the earthly ministry of the Lord Jesus Christ himself. This is particularly true if we see welfare and relief in a broader sense as Adeyemo (1987, 4) asserts, 'evangelical involvement in relief and development should encompass another perspective of relief that is evident in scripture: that of 'freedom from harassment and fears'. In this sense, the very first public pronouncement of Christ was not only concerned with the spiritual deliverance, but also with the physical liberty:

The Spirit of the LORD is upon Me, Because He has anointed me to preach the gospel to the poor; He has sent me to heal the brokenhearted, to proclaim liberty to the captives and recovery of sight to the blind, to set at liberty those who are oppressed (Luke 4:18 NIV).

Thus, a clear examination of the New Testament reveals a deep concern for welfare and relief activities. This is particularly common in Luke and Acts in which the concern for the poor was quite central. It is therefore fair as Esler (1987, 183) does conclude, that 'the Lucan Jesus promises to alleviate the extreme physical deprivation suffered by the beggars, the blind, the lame, the imprisoned and so forth, without however, ignoring the spiritual aspects of salvation'.

Thus, the really cutting edge of Luke's theology of property is based on the fact that the elimination of injustice, the alleviation of the sufferings of the poor and the destitute, is not merely an 'eschatological reality, but is a vital constituent of Christianity in this world, here and now' (Ibid., 193). Whether his theology led to the 'correct Christian attitude to riches and poverty' may be subject to discussion. But there is no denying the fact that Luke provides unusual compassion for the poor members of his community and society generally. He also depicts passionate belief that the gospel was not gospel unless it offered such people immediate relief for their physical miseries and perhaps for the first time provides them with a sense of their own dignity (Ibid., 199).

Christ was not only interested in restoring the relationship between mankind and God, by faith, but was equally concerned with ministering to other human needs. It is for this reason that he healed the sick, set the captives free and fed the hungry. When he fed the four thousand people, he was primarily quickened by compassion and not the need to show God's power to multiply food (Matthews 15:32-37).

Relief and welfare in the New Testament is not just limited to the early church (apostolic era) but is clearly evident in the entire New Testament. And this is made more dramatic by the fact that aspects of relief and welfare are given as desirable attributes for eternal benefits that shall be apportioned on the day Judgment.

When the Son of Man comes in His glory, and all the holy angels with Him, then He will sit on the throne of His glory. All the nations will be gathered before Him, and He will separate them one from another, as a shepherd divides his sheep from the goats. And He will set the sheep on His right hand, but the goats on the left. Then the King will say to those on His right hand, 'Come, you blessed of My Father, inherit the kingdom prepared for you from the foundation of the world: for I was hungry and you gave Me food; I was thirsty and you gave Me drink; I was a stranger and you took Me in; I was naked and you clothed Me; I was sick and you visited Me; I was in prison and you came to Me' (Matt 25:31-36 NIV).

There is therefore adequate biblical evidence to hold that relief and welfare is not a mere missionary invention but has full biblical basis. According to Adeyemo (1987, 5-7), relief and development [welfare] is based on: one, the goodness of God "he who causes the sun to rise on the evil and the good, and sends rain on the righteous and the unrighteous (Matthew 5:43-48). In this sense, 'any form of good work that we do by way of relief and development identifies with the initial creative act of God' and the just acts of God's revelation history. Two, the compassion of Christ our savior who depicts this Godlike compassion as exemplified in the Biblical story of the 'Good Samaritan'... It is the active thoughtfulness of love, which soothes the wounds with wine, and oil, conveys the patient to an inn, and bears the cost of all charges (Luke. 10:29-37)'. Three, The command of Jesus Christ our Lord "Love your neighbor as yourself". Four, the compelling love of Christ in us, such as what made Paul become all things to all men in his sacrificial service (2 Corinthians 5:14).

In this respect, it is valid to assert that the biblical goals of relief and welfare are for the believers, who are 'God's workmanship created in Jesus Christ to do good works', to demonstrate the glory of God. Thus, these acts should have the transformation of man and his environment as the end. The involvement in relief must therefore be understood as part of God's appointed good works and must be done holistically in the name of Christ for God's glory- to bring both the inward and outward environment under the lordship of Christ (Adeyemo 1987, 7).

Scope of Welfare Activities in the Current Missionary Era

Today, relief and welfare is common in the third world countries in terms of
response to effects of droughts, starvation and internal conflicts. The common
aspect in Kenya has been distribution of relief food in parts of eastern and
northeastern provinces that have been experiencing persistent droughts. There
are also widespread efforts by NGOs and other organizations to address diverse
needs of the poor, orphans and other vulnerable groups like the girl child among
traditional communities like the Maasai.

Current Evangelical Theological Perspective of Welfare and Relief
The theological perspective of relief issues in the current missionary era is widely
exemplified by the articulation of the Association of Evangelicals in Africa (AEA,
formerly AEAM). It is affirmed that 'the dimension of relief is not foreign to the
Bible and Christian practice' (Adeyemo 1987, 4). However, it is appreciated that
as evangelicals seek to recapture their original strength in the area of social
justice, a lot of theologizing has to be done as the contemporary climate of
reflection seems to be dominated by those that adopt the urgency of the human

needs as their first agenda (Ayee and Bruijne 1987, 2). Thus, 'evangelism and social work can be regarded as two slices' of the same bread and a 'celebration of God' (Middelmann 1987, 9).

Consequently, the evangelical theology of relief and development [welfare] points to a holistic view of man; concerned with both the spiritual, social, economic and physical needs. And Middelmann rightly holds that God is an interventionist, who transforms people and situations. Hence 'evangelism should be explanational' and avoid centering our evangelicalism on a 'privatized experience of Christ' (Ibid., 11-12). This evangelical theology must be based on a 'biblical world view' for it to be effectively expressed in a broken society against the hurts, the pain and the many ugly faces of death, so as to enable evangelical believers 'stand as witness of a different authority' (Ibid., 8). A consideration of some cases shows that the mission outcome of mixing the word with action is quite amazing and desirable.

A case study of Interchristian Fellowships Evangelical Mission (IcFEM) IcFEM is a mission agency based in the western of Kenya, and seeks to integrate evangelism with community development, relief and welfare. It thus pursues a holistic and innovative approach to community transformation, propelled by a call for holy living and hard work. In order to achieve this, the mission has three integral departments: evangelism, community development, and relief and welfare.

Based on the annual report of 2004 and project assessment report of 2005, the mission is greatly impacting the communities living in Western Kenya and

particularly Bungoma and Mt. Elgon districts. For instance in the years 2003/2004 alone, more than forty thousand people were reached with the gospel through different mission activities, with 8,600 of them being converted.

Given the integrating approach adopted by the mission, it may be difficult to single out one department for having made this superb work possible. However, a review of its relief and welfare activities indicates a major role played by these activities in realizing such great impact in its mission. Among these relief program are: the value added school sponsorship program, the ministry to the elderly, and the relief action to emergencies and perpetual needs (IcFEM 2004).

Value Added School Sponsorship Program

This program entails payment of fees for bright students who are orphans but do not have relatives that are able or willing to assist them in their secondary and post-secondary education. Children from very poor families also benefit from this scheme. The beneficiaries of this program range between 40 and 60 annually for secondary school and about 15 for post-secondary training. In most cases the mission partner with the parents and guardians to facilitate this, but in some occasions the mission has had to take up guardianship to most desolate, hence providing for every necessity, including food and clothing.

This program has been quite influential in the salvation of young people who benefit from it. According to the program coordinator, more than half of the sponsored students are taken into the program when they are not born again. But by the time they reach form 3, almost 95% are converted, and a majority of these

hold on the faith even after school and college. Many parents and guardians have also been converted in the end of term meetings held at the mission.

37

Bethesda Pool Ministries

The inspiration for this project came from a study of the initiative of Jesus, who often helped the weak and outcasts in the society as in John 5:1-9, where Jesus met and healed a man at Bethesda pool who had lain there without help for thirty-eight years. The welfare and relief workers from the IcFEM Mission go into the community and identify the needs amongst the disabled members of the community who are often overlooked and ridiculed by the society. The mission recognizes that there are many people in the community who, like the man at Bethesda, have no access to help and due to their inability they often lack primary health care and food (IcFEM 2005).

Hence the aim of involvement with people with disabilities is to identify, assess and prioritize the needs of such people and seek for the best way of assisting them to positively cope with their situations and perhaps even be able to vent for themselves. Thus the mission has set up to:

- 1) Develop and keep a database of all the disabled people in the region.
- Seek lasting alternatives to coping with disability alone.
- 3) Reach the disabled with the message of Christ's love.
- Support the disabled to establish income generating projects, so they can provide for themselves and their families.

Generally, based on the IcFEM findings there is a high level of poverty among the handicapped people and are repeatedly and easily subject to abuse both by the community and by groups who seek to use such people for their own selfish interests. Apart from the poverty, most families of the physically handicapped are also frustrated with the disabled members of their families. On the other hand, the disabled living alone often feel depressed or worthless, by the fact that they are not able to work and feel isolated from their families and other members of society.

Therefore the disabled seem to have no hope for a better life. They are not only broken bodies but often their spirits are broken as well. During the distribution of wheel chairs and eye operations it emerged that the disabled really need the church to show them love and help them overcome their resentment. It was realized that for many of these people, their resentment is not just limited to the community, but also to God. But it is equally rewarding that whenever, they receive a hand of help, they recognize that it is only by God's initiative, which creates a great mission opportunity to these people through relief and welfare.

Ministry to the Elderly

The concern for the elderly people in the community is driven by the fact that there are many elderly people in the community who have been deserted by their relatives and have no source of income, while others have no shelter. To cater for this group the mission has continued to assist them in different ways (IcFEM 2004). Among the things that have been done is provision of foodstuffs and clothing. Decent houses have been constructed for those without shelter and

basic medication and primary health education given to those in need of medical attention and yet cannot reach the nearest public health facilities.

However, the most essential aspect in this ministry is encouraging relatives and neighbors to become mindful of the elderly and frail in their families and community. It has also been recognized that these people need to hear the word of God and have people praying with them from time to time, since some of them cannot even manage to walk to their churches. Consequently, the mission is challenging Christians to spare some time to share their love and possessions with those who can no longer vent for themselves. As they have found out (IcFEM 2005), when the frail and destitute receive works of compassion, most of them are more than willing to receive the message of compassion. In this way, the gospel gets a fertile and willing soil.

Emergency Relief and Support Activities

Apart from the ministries to the elderly, the mission undertakes other crisis intervention activities. Among these include rescue for the sick people in the village who cannot afford medical expenses. Some of these people have been taken and treated at the mission hospital for free. Similarly, the mission has given support for the economically weak grand parents and quardians who have been forced to bear the burden of raising many orphans due to the HIV/Aids pandemic. For the latter, the mission has encouraged the 'home based orphan care', in which relatives are given capital support to raise the orphans instead of taking them into orphanages.

The home-based care has led to a more positive living for both the orphans and their relatives. Similarly, more and more orphans are having the privilege of growing up together as one family and also growing up in a more natural environment, as opposed to the artificial 'orphanage' environment that has been adopted by many organizations.

Another key support activity under the relief aspect of the ministry involves the provision of food to the 'very old' and other vulnerable groups, while at the same time helping those who are able to work to effectively till their farms and develop food banks. People who cannot afford to buy farm inputs are assisted to buy, so that they can produce their own food and also contribute to the mission's food reserves, as a return from the capital assistance (IcFEM).

Impact of the IcFEM Welfare and Relief Activities

The results from the IcFEM mission relief activities strongly validates the argument that 'relief and development provide some of the most fruitful opportunities for conversions, especially in countries closed to traditional missionary approaches' (Yamamori 1987, 8). It is evident that these activities have made it possible for special groups to hear the gospel and some of them have received conversion. This has been made possible through the integrated approach to both evangelism and social action.

The provision of food has specifically been singled out as one of the most effective way of reaching out with compassion and the gospel of salvation to vulnerable groups such as the widows, the elderly and refugees (displaced people). Thus

The home-based care has led to a more positive living for both the orphans and their relatives. Similarly, more and more orphans are having the privilege of growing up together as one family and also growing up in a more natural environment, as opposed to the artificial 'orphanage' environment that has been adopted by many organizations.

Another key support activity under the relief aspect of the ministry involves the provision of food to the 'very old' and other vulnerable groups, while at the same time helping those who are able to work to effectively till their farms and develop food banks. People who cannot afford to buy farm inputs are assisted to buy, so that they can produce their own food and also contribute to the mission's food reserves, as a return from the capital assistance (IcFEM).

Impact of the IcFEM Welfare and Relief Activities

The results from the IcFEM mission relief activities strongly validates the argument that 'relief and development provide some of the most fruitful opportunities for conversions, especially in countries closed to traditional missionary approaches' (Yamamori 1987, 8). It is evident that these activities have made it possible for special groups to hear the gospel and some of them have received conversion. This has been made possible through the integrated approach to both evangelism and social action.

The provision of food has specifically been singled out as one of the most effective way of reaching out with compassion and the gospel of salvation to vulnerable groups such as the widows, the elderly and refugees (displaced people). Thus

feeding the hungry and desolate is not simply done as a Christian social responsibility- to do works of charity, but has become a means of propagating the gospel of salvation and the God of compassion.

However, this great impact has to a great extend, been influenced by the people's cultural orientation. The worldview assumptions of the 'person/group' category¹ among the Bukusu (who are the majority inhabitants in Bungoma) provide a strong foundation for great impact of relief and welfare activities in mission. In view of the Bukusu, the wealthy are not given status of their own, but based on their roles and service to the community. Hence, somebody concerned with the social needs including provision of food is given more respect and listened to more than even a millionaire who does not share his possessions with the community. Hence, any missionary effort accompanied by works of relief is assured of both an amazing response and lasting results.

Involvement in relief has made it possible for the otherwise neglected (marginal groups) – the elderly and the physically handicapped to be effectively evangelized. The elderly have been assisted and encouraged to appreciate the need for them to forgive their children who have abandoned them, and resist any attempts to curse them. They have also been helped to realize how beneficial it is for them to live right with both God and men in their last days on earth (IcFEM 2005).

Those who felt discriminated against by the society have experienced real love both in word (gospel message) and in deed (relief and welfare activities). This has changed the community's view about evangelical Christianity. The community that

otherwise perceived evangelicals as only interested with the heart/soul and not the physical needs has now experienced God in action.

Generally, the gospel is now being appreciated as being relevant to the Bukusu community because it has touched the core presuppositions of the community. In the worldview of the Bukusu, a situation of need is not an individual problem but a concern for the entire community, or family. So even the old people that have received ministry from the mission have come to acknowledge that indeed it is true God loves them and is concerned with every aspect of their lives (Wakwabubi 2005). This change of attitude among the old generation has led to less opposition to evangelization in the community. This change of attitude has not resulted from how powerful the gospel has been preached, but is much more a result of how the gospel message has been put in to action, to change people's physical situations.

Thus, through the relief and welfare activities of IcFEM in the region the words in Isaiah have come true to multitudes in Bungoma: "The people who walked in darkness have seen a great light; those who dwelt in the land of the shadow of death, upon them a light has shined" (Isaiah 9:2 NIV). According to Matthew this was fulfilled when Christ began to call for repentance and declaring the arrival of the kingdom of God; and at the same time healing all kinds of disease among the people (Matthew 4:12-25). This kind of response also gives credence to the apostle Paul's view that considered the readiness for the believers to participate in relief as a work propelled by God himself, and a work that all churches needed to emulate (2 Corinthians 8).

¹ This category refers to how people perceive themselves and others (Kraft 2000)

Compassion for the Hungry and Desolate in African Worldview and Practice
The philosophies of life and practical living in the African context indicate a strong
affinity to the concept of compassion in general and in particular feeding of people
and ministering to the destitute in the community. This is enshrined in the ever
present practice of communion and solidarity in African traditional communities
and specifically in food sharing and other acts of hospitality.

African Philosophy of Compassion and Sharing

Concern for people in need is one of the central ethical demands in traditional

African life. This demand is not only limited to friends, colleagues and relatives,
but extends to even strangers, who are considered as a blessing, since they are
perceived as possible representation of ancestors, angels or messengers of God
in disguise (Mugambi 1989, 138- 9).

Empirical evidence shows that sharing of food with the needy is one of the primary values in most African communities. In this regard, every African community has very deep philosophies concerning compassion and sharing. But of great interest is the fact that food forms the foundation of compassion and sharing in almost every African society. In other words, compassion begins with the readiness to feed that person that is hungry and in depressing condition. This is clearly exhibited by the way some of these communities highly value the sharing of food, to the extend that the practice permeates every ceremony including funerals and initiation rites.

This is quite evident in the way that some of the communities even relate to such ceremonies. For example among the Tachoni of western Kenya; a circumcision ceremony is referred to as *eating the knife*, while a wedding ceremony is referred to as *eating a wedding*. Such references are common to, other Luhya sub-tribes such as the Bukusu and Banyala (Wekesa 2005).

The implication here is that such important transitions cannot take place without sharing of food. This is what exactly happens when such occasions come. For example it has been noted (in survey done by the IcFEM mission in 2004) that a circumcision ceremony for a single boy among the Bukusu costs about fifty thousand Kenya shillings, seventy five percent of which goes into feeding those who come to witness the ceremony.

It can thus be validly concluded that the issue of sharing of food stands as one of the core practices in most African communities. Though the sharing of food spurns through all occasions, there is an underlying assumption that you should not expect hungry people to perform or get involved in any fruitful venture. So whether you need people just to participate in a ceremony or undertake a serious task, you must ensure that they are fed.

Sayings on Food

Though there are many ways of excavating African philosophies on food and sharing, we single out how this philosophy is deeply enshrined in African sayings from selected Bantu communities in East and Central African region. Here we consider sayings from among the Bukusu (in Kenya), the Lobola (of the

Democratic Republic of Congo), the Rwandese (of Rwanda) and the island dwellers of Madagascar.

In each of these communities, there exist several sayings in relation to this issue, but we have chosen what in our view, is the most outstanding one from each community.

The Bukusu

The Bukusu say 'He who offers you food wishes you well and wants you to live longer'. This saying is forthright in the declaration of both the value of food and the communication that one makes or receives when he gives or receives food.

Essentially, giving food shows that you want the person to live while denying one food means you want the person to die (Wekesa 2005).

In this regard, feeding people is seen as primary to any other task that you may want them to do. This is exemplified in a related saying that: 'That which is in the stomach carries the load on your head'. This clearly states that one should never burden somebody with any task without first ensuring that that person has a full stomach (has been fed). Consequently, as Wepukhulu (2005) confirms, sharing of food among the Bukusu is common both in the family set up, in ceremonies and in reconciliation endeavors between warring people or clans.

In the family set up, most important instructions, disciplines and decisions are carried out after meals. For instance according to Nekesa (2005), where folk songs and stories were used to communicate important values by the old folk to

the young generation, this was almost exclusively done after evening family meals. It was assumed that a person with an empty stomach cannot effectively receive such deep learning.

Similarly, from the researcher's personal experience as a Bukusu, important family decisions, including disciplinary measures were communicated to family members after eating together. In other words, even an offender in the family set up was not denied food because of his folly, except in situations where such a person had refused to work. Thus, the wisdom held was that even an offender deserves life before you seek to align that life to the family or communal values.

But perhaps more interesting is the act of eating together to cement relationships. In situations of conflict resolution, reconciliation is not seen to be genuine if it is not accompanied with sharing of food. Here, the food is not merely used to satisfy those taking the important decisions to reconcile but also stands out as an expression of life to the reconciling parties. In this regard, according to Wepukhulu, anybody that denies people food, especially those that are destitute, is regarded as a murderer.

The Malagasy

The most outstanding sayings concerning food among the Malagasy is the common declaration that 'one food one life'. According to Razafinjatoniary (2005), this common declaration essentially directs life and especially hospitality among the Malagasy people. In their view, you cannot separate life and food. So you

cannot wish somebody life yet at the same time deny him food. Tersely put, it may go like: 'Do you want someone to live? Then give him something to eat'.

Thus, sharing of food is seen as a binding bond to the people in the community and thus signifies people's concern not for their own lives but also for the lives of others. People only consider to have had fellowship with one another after sharing some food together. As it were, no serious talk and bond is acceptable before sharing of food, however little it might be.

Essentially, it is assumed that one will always be willing to share food with people that he values and those that he wishes to win over to his side. Denying other people food (though unimagined in this community), is considered as declaration that you do not wish to share life with the person you are denying food or any other act of hospitality.

The Lobola

Among the Lobola it is said 'eating and drinking together is the strength of community life'. A bond of unity and belonging in the community is built through sharing of food. Food is both a bond building agency and a source of strength for the survival of the community and her members. Thus, even in situations of death and mourning, people are encouraged to come and eat together as a celebration of life. In fact sharing of food is perceived as a declaration of one's desire to partake in the events of the community and celebrate the gift of life as given and preserved by God (Bolobo 2005).

Food is primarily seen to consist life and also considered to be a preserver of that very life. It is because of this that the bereaved members in the community are fed by other family members and neighbors. This act of feeding is extended to any community member who is in any situation of weakness. According to Bolobo, people in such circumstances are first of all encouraged to eat or are fed, before being given words of encouragement relating to their spiritual and emotional needs.

A summation of the Lobola philosophy as relating to food sharing is in essence almost a demand: 'Give me something to eat, and then I will be strong enough to talk'. With such a mind set, it is difficult to imagine any serious response to the preaching of the gospel by a hungry Lobola. This may be particularly so if the missionary seem not to be concerned by the people's anguish arising from hunger.

The Rwandese

In a more spectacular sense, the Rwandese say: 'An empty stomach has no ears'. What this means is that one cannot expect a hungry guy to listen or comprehend whatever he may be hearing. Put in a dramatic manner, this is simply saying: do not expect somebody with an empty stomach to productively engage his ears, since ears cannot hear as long as the stomach is empty. As Musekura (2006, 321) notes, in ministering to destitute groups like refugees, the African church must begin by meeting their immediate needs for security, love, food. In her view, without such ministry the people will never hear the gospel.

This outlook fully resonates with the physiological demands of any human being. However, it does also communicate not only the basic need for food, but also the foundational demand for consideration of every need those people that one seeks to relate with and communicate and important message such as the gospel of salvation.

In summary, it is evident that in many African traditional communities, food is synonymous with life. Whoever gives food gives life, or provides an opportunity of celebrating that life. In this regard Jesus Christ, who is life, can not be divorced from the need for food by hungry community that is being reached with the gospel message of salvation. Thus, a concern for the people that is only limited to receiving eternal life yet not interested in the people's need for food will be seen as a contradiction and essentially something not worthy to be considered and embraced. We can say the African community is an eating community, a sharing community and a listening community. A holistic gospel needs to speak to all these aspects.

Communion and Solidarity in African Traditional Communities

As we have noted above, the African people do not only value food but also the aspect of communion and solidarity², which is expressed through sharing of food. This practice of sharing apparently permeates through the entire African continent as can be singled out in selected communities.

For example, traditional societies like the Chewa, there exists a basic egalitarianism in which nobody is supposed to want to have more than his fellows. 'If a person displays more drive and ambition than the other members of the group, he is suspected of wanting to be successful at other peoples' expense' (Van Breugel 2001, 261). Solidarity and sharing with other community members especially in times of bereavement is one of the most sacred duties for every Chewa. And this is done both to comfort the bereaved and to maintain peace. Thus, people in need do not stand alone, but have the entire community standing with them, and if need be are ministered to in accordance to their need.

It is observed that the sense of cohesion and community in African traditional society has its foundation on the traditional African family (Kinoti 1985, 3). She observes that before the destruction of the African culture the family gave the individual an identity, a sense of belonging and security. The significant thing about the African family was not so much the size as the sense of belonging it gave the members.

Expensive occasions like marriages saw family members 'affirm their identity by making contributions towards hospitality and dowry. Even in the event of calamities, like where one member has been fined for killing or injuring somebody, clansmen contributed towards the number of goats or sheep required by customary law and the culprit may be required to provide only one animal (among the kikuyu). According to Kinoti, this basic attitude carried with it mutual obligations and responsibilities which sprung from beyond the mere call of duty or politeness; they were essentially religious.

² Solidarity in this study is used to imply a sense of unity, harmony or cohesion. On the other hand I examine the concept of communion in the same sense that the Greek term *koinonia* has been defined by Walter Bauer (The Greek-English Lexicon of the New Testament and other early Christian literature, 1979)¹. In his view *koinonia*, refers to: association, fellowship, close relationship; generosity, fellow-feeling, altruism; proof of brotherly unity, even gift, contribution; participation and sharing in something.

Indeed, the family provides the most basic context of communion and sharing. It also develops right virtues among family members.

It is also realistic that this sense is religious especially given that it was deeply enshrined in individuals that they need one another in all situations. Similarly the desirable virtues were communicated as being core to the very existence of all family members. This is a perfect example of demand for righteousness and concerns for one another, the African style.

African sharing was founded on African hospitality and propelled by generosity. It was also not discriminatory in any way. The sharing went across gender, age, ethnic or religious affiliation. Sharing among traditional African societies also provided a form of insurance against total improvishment, which could be occasioned by loss of a given household's entire herd of cattle due to raids, disease or drought (Munene 2001, 2). In reference to the Agikuyu of Kenya, Munene observes that sharing among Africans is spontaneous and it was an activity, in which both the giver and the recipient derived pleasure and joy.

Consequently, in Africa, participation and sharing is closely linked with the sacred, and is deeply connected with life and power. The individual participates in the lot of the community and the community shares in his condition. Such sense of communion can be seen where 'divine life is shared equally and totally among the divine persons, who are as a consequence, one and identical in life, nature and power (Nyamiti n.d, 58-59). It can thus be argued that there exists an African traditional communal ideology, which propels the African spirit that is always crying for the well being of the whole human family. The African community holds

together because efforts are made to accord each individual the attention of the whole community at certain crucial periods of their lives (Oduyoye 1983, 113). Indeed as Kaunda (1978, 135) observes, the African traditional community was a mutual society, an accepting society, and an inclusive society.

It has been observed that the best way to present religion to Africans is to present it as 'a sharing of life'- present the life of the trinity as shared and lived by us Christians here and now (Mwoleka 1978). Sharing of life as is the case in the African traditional community, which involves going through tough times together, may make some theological realities better understood. This is not far fetched since 'religious ideas can [and do often] find expression in the social institutions that exist within a given community' (Osabutey-Aquedze 1990, 192)

In the African religious thought, the right of personal ownership is situated within the context of joint or public right of access to the basic resources necessary for life. An individual's well-being can only be assured within the context of the entire community. The arrangement of African community's goods indicates an interest in the common humanity of all people and in the principles of solidarity and reciprocity. Resources are to be used to effect communion through 'complementarity and mutuality' (Magesa 1997, 241- 247). Fundamentally, an individual can say 'I am because we are, and since we are, therefore I am' (Mbiti 1969, 108).

This contention is one of the most fundamental assertions in Mbiti's analysis of African religions and philosophy. This is one aspect in African traditional living that is difficult to refute in every African community. Indeed, the whole subject of

communion and solidarity in traditional African societies is strongly hinged on this principle- which demands belonging and sharing. Acts of active communion within the African traditional community are manifested through material goods, such as the sharing of food, and gifts. Even the spirit of brotherhood, as enshrined in kinship relationships only finds its consummation when community members share material goods. This philosophy is particularly common in rural and minority communities.

Thus, there is a presence of a strong sense of brotherhood among African traditional communities that propels the spirit of sharing. As much as it may be termed as love for 'tribal brothers', this practice perfectly fits the biblical command to love our brothers, especially those of the household of faith. Such a virtue provides the foundation on which the so called tribal people can effectively practice Christian charity based on Christian brotherhood. It is evident that even among tribal communities there are admirable moral obligations that every evangelist can effectively utilize in the communication of the gospel message. It may be a great oversight if such virtues are neglected or seen as inferior or unrelated to similar biblical virtues. If such virtues are placed in the biblical context, they are bound to greatly impact missions in the African context.

African Communion and Solidarity in the Current Global Era

There is no doubt that within the 21st century the entire world is being turned into a global village. The rate of urbanization and in effect cultural change has enormously increased. Yet, in spite of this rapid urbanization and globalization most of these features cannot be simply seen as functions of a disappearing

social system, since they are more habitual than compulsion behavior. As O'Neil (2006) observes, 'habit and integration of culture traits' are among the processes that result in the resistance to change. These virtues may therefore remain a fundamental part of the African's psychology and practical living for quite some time or generations. This is particularly given that these virtues are closely linked with ethnocentrism, the 'we versus them' competitive feelings and the ingroupoutgroup dynamics, which also lead to resistance to change.

This sense of togetherness is (consciously or unconsciously) evident in the African day to day living, even among those living in big cities. A case in point is where most upcountry people that have settled in Nairobi and other Kenyan urban centers have, as a matter of habit and integration formed 'tribal' associations, which they passionately guard. For instance there is an association for each of the seventeen Luhya sub-tribes in Nairobi, Mombasa, Nakuru, Eldoret and Kisumu. This trend is particularly strong and almost religiously embraced among the low income earners, though it seems to be quickly catching up with the rest.

And if the frequency of the so called 'cultural nites' (celebration of culture through overnight traditional music and sharing of traditional food) is anything to go by, then this trend has got up with almost every Kenyan tribe. Even more significant is the revelation in a recent documentary 'Living abroad' on Kenya Television Network (October 2006) that relayed some of these trends being a common practice among Kenyans who have settled in western cities like London and Paris.

In addition to this, it is worthy noting that urbanization especially in the African countries does not necessarily eliminate the problem of poverty and in particular

food insecurity. According to the United Nations Human Settlements Program (HABITAT 2006), in what is referred to as the arrival of the "urban millennium", for the first time in history the majority of people will be living in urban centers by mid 2007. But the same report predicts that this development will increase the number of slum dwellers to 1 billion, and that by 2050, one third of the entire world population will still be living in rural areas.

Consequently, globalization may have dawned on the African continent, but as long as urban poverty will increase and substantial populations still dwell in the rural areas, the philosophy of communalism will continue to thrive. To date, even among the urban population, there are deliberate efforts that accord each individual the attention of the whole community at certain crucial transitions in their lives such as weddings and funerals.

It is doubtful that even strong religious dynamics will completely shift the African people's worldview, particularly on values relating to communion and solidarity. It has been observed (Mugambi 1989, 106-107) that while African Christians may accept the basic Christian teachings almost without debate, they do not necessarily abandon their basic traditional values and ideas. They may publicly detach themselves from traditional rituals and practices, but the positive values and ideas embodied in those expressions remain part of the African Christian experience. Thus, the acculturation process in African Christianity leads to a new way of life, distinct from but also related to both the old and the new cultural backgrounds.

The continuity with the past cultural values and practices has been observed to hold very strongly even among urban Christians. Such resilience has been identified among the Maragoli (a sub tribe of Luhya of western Kenya), Quaker Christians resident in Nairobi. It has been found (Shisanya 2004, 71-72) that though the missionaries discouraged various cultural practices, such as eating communal ritual meals, payment of bride wealth, dancing parties and other practices that were seen to be oppressive and discriminatory to women. The latter two were effectively eliminated but the rest remain even today.

Empirical evidence indicates that even full members of the Quaker church (in Nairobi) have not completely abandoned such practices, though they practice them in privacy (Gichinga 2005, 61). These findings indicate that though modifications have been done on the various aspects of the Maragoli culture at certain levels of cultural expression, there is no indication of a total abandonment of the significant cultural aspects for over a hundred years of Christianity and many decades of urbanization (Ibid., 85).

Hence, there is no doubt that the African worldview and cultural orientations and practices will be affected by the socio-political, economic and religious dynamism. However, the core values and believes that are at the center of African live may never be completely altered irrespective of its encounter with a diversity of change agents. Like any other culture, the African culture will remain dynamic and subject to change, but like in any other cultural change it will resist change and show resilience in some of its foundational aspects like communion and sharing. In fact some of these aspects may flourish in authentic African Christianity, since they are closely linked to biblical values such as brotherly love and love for a neighbor.

CHAPTER 4

FEEDING THE HUNGRY IN THE GOSPELS

Though there are several cases of feeding the hungry and desolate in the gospels our exegetical biblical analysis is limited to Matthew 15: 29- 39 and John 6: 1- 12. However, we refer to several other passages that deal with this act of feeding in the gospels. We further consider Matthew 25: 31- 46 with special reference to eschatological implications of feeding the hungry.

Considering the nature of the study- missiological research and hence anthropological, we have adopted the structural exegetical approach to the selected texts. Through this approach we are able to consider several biblical texts by only focusing on specific aspects of the chosen texts. The approach is applied to all other considerations of the texts in this study.

Consequently our exegesis is focused on very specific questions that are formulated to help us discover the biblical teaching and results of Jesus' practice of feeding the hungry and desolate. Basically our focus is on the missiological effect of the feeding acts. These effects are enshrined in the results or the expected outcome of the feeding act. However, we also consider the context, the recipients, and the motivation of feeding the people, all of which, in our view, are relevant to our topic. This is much so based on the fact that these later aspects fundamentally affect the outcome of the feeding deeds in all circumstances.

57

58

Feeding at the Mountainside (Matthew 15: 29 -39)

One thing that clearly stands out here is the way in which Jesus compassionately undertook his ministry. He mixed both the healing miracles with another miracle that nobody primarily demanded-feeding the congregation. Though the people were hungry, they did not demand for food, yet Jesus goes ahead to minister to their empty stomachs- driven by compassion:

Jesus left there and went along the Sea of Galilee. Then he went up on a mountainside and sat down. Great crowds came to him, bringing the lame, the blind, the crippled, the mute and many others, and laid them at his feet; and he healed them. The people were amazed when they saw the mute speaking, the crippled made well, the lame walking and the blind seeing. And they praised the God of Israel. Jesus called his disciples to him and said, "I have compassion for these people; they have already been with me three days and have nothing to eat. I do not want to send them away hungry, or they may collapse on the way." His disciples answered, "Where could we get enough bread in this remote place to feed such a crowd?" "How many loaves do you have?" Jesus asked. "Seven." they replied. "and a few small fish." He told the crowd to sit down on the ground. Then he took the seven loaves and the fish, and when he had given thanks, he broke them and gave them to the disciples, and they in turn to the people. They all ate and were satisfied. Afterwards the disciples picked up seven basketfuls of broken pieces that were left over. The number of those who ate was four thousand, besides women and children. After Jesus had sent the crowd away, he got into the boat and went to the vicinity of Magadan (Matthew 15: 29- 39 NIV).

In modern Bible versions such as the New International Version, and in most commentaries in which texts are given headings, this text is commonly entitled 'Jesus feeds the four thousand'- on the basis of verse 38. Based on this heading, the number of people that were fed, without any exception, clearly stands out. Influenced by this view of numbers, it is definite that in considering this text one will definitely sense the great magnitude of the miracle, which in exclusively missiological terms, could be considered as a great power encounter effort.

However, we have chosen to give it this title (Feeding at the mountainside) to designate our focus on the place and the nature of the people that received the miracle. This in our view qualifies the motive of the act and the implied missiological significance, without negating its magnitude, which is the main focus of common commendation.

We therefore consider this passage, not just as another miracle in the missionary exploits of Christ, but mainly in view of the fact that it was motivated by compassion and possesses bountiful missiological consequences. It is considered that the primary concern that quickened this miracle would still have been present even if the numbers were less. Thus, the impact was not so much because of numbers but with the concern and the outcome. Whether this result was intended by Jesus or was simply an upshot of the miracle does not delimit its impact.

Context

The context of this passage is closely linked with that of the preceding situations verses 1- 29. Jesus had just had a dispute with the Pharisees and teachers of the law (15: 1-9), who questioned Jesus why his disciples were breaking the tradition of the elders, by eating without washing their hands. Thus, Jesus is being accused of defilement (Green 2000, 172). First, Jesus and his disciples are thought to be defiled because they do not keep Jewish food or hand washing laws. Secondly, Jesus may have been considered defiled by interacting with the Canaanite woman, whose daughter was healed when she knelt before Jesus and pleaded with him (15: 21- 28).

In political terms, at this point in time, Jesus has clearly become a rebel. It is at a time when it would be libelous for anyone to associate himself with him, as far as the traditions of the elders and the powers of the day were concerned. Apparently, Jesus saw much more in these issues of eating, with or without the washing of hands.

It is interesting to note that though the debate is on the issue of food and defilement, Jesus summons the crowd to himself (v. 10) and calls upon them to "listen and understand". In physical terms, there was nothing to listen and understand about whether people ought to wash their hands before eating. But in Christ's view there was much more at stake and people needed to understand rather than simply seeing food and the physical cleanness and satisfaction.

Jesus consolidates this outlook when he uses the image of food in reference to the gospel message and its benefits, in his encounter with the Canaanite woman, when he later withdraws to the region of Tyre and Sidon (15: 21-28). At this point in time, matters of food have become quite identical with matters of the gospel message. Amazingly when people are thinking food, Jesus is thinking the gospel, and when people are thinking purely gospel, Jesus looks at it in terms of food. And to make it dramatic, he puts in such a way that depicts the difficulties that one would have to contend with in sharing food with those who may be regarded as outsiders, strangers or out casts.

Hence, we see a situation arising from people eating with unclean hands and an encounter from the Pharisees and teachers of the law being brought to the public. Having called the crowds to himself (15:10) and performing the healing miracle to

the Canaanite woman's daughter it is not surprising that when he comes down from Tyre and Sidon, the crowds came to him. To the teachers of the law and the elders, this may possibly have appeared like a public show of influence and might on the part Jesus. Yet the situation clearly shows a person (Jesus), who is well focused on his obligations that he does not give in to any manner of distraction. In other words, the proceedings are not determined or influenced by the Pharisees but by Jesus' own missionary activities.

Thus, the immediate context within which the events of (15:29-39) occur has been greatly influenced by the events of the previous chapters. For instance Jesus had only a while ago fed five thousand people in Matthew 14: 13 -21. In this episode, Jesus had made it clear that the crowds who had come to listen to him 'did not need to go away but rather needed to be given something to eat' (Matt. 14:16). It is therefore valid to conclude that Jesus had made it his practice not to release his congregation hungry.

There is absolutely no doubt that though the story is about feeding, the primary setting here v. 29 is not an eating ceremony. In fact, there is no mention that people had come, so they could eat bread and fish from Jesus. Instead, it is apparent that it was purely what one could call (in our 21st century missionary language) a 'gospel explosion meeting'- people bringing the sick to be healed. In return they were amazed and praised God. It does not even indicate that part of their expectations when they came to Jesus was to be fed.

Fundamentally important to this context is the fact that this gathering continued for quite long (precisely three days). It is difficult not agree that 'Jesus' preaching and

miracles so captivated the people...that they refused to leave him till [and] he hesitated to dismiss them, fearing that many of them would collapse for hunger on their way home' (Carson 1991, 358).

Whether it is true as observed by Carson or simply people had no otherwise than remain there for that long, the case presents a situation of a hungry lot. In addition to the hunger, the crowd is also desolate- by virtue of the remote location they are in (vs. 32-33). It is therefore a case of a combination of hunger and desolation.

Recipients

Succinctly put, the beneficiaries of this mighty act are a desolate hungry crowd. Primarily the people who were fed were the crowds who came to Jesus when he went along the Sea of Galilee (into the hill), as in verse 29. Hence it is possible that these four thousand (who 'all ate and were satisfied'- v. 37) included the following:

- Those who (just) came to him to hear him after they had heard the debate he had earlier had with the Pharisees and teachers of the law.
- 2. Those who brought the sick to him.
- The lame, the blind, the crippled, the dumb and many other sick people who were brought to him for the healing miracle.
- 4. The disciples

Irrespective of the category in which one belonged, it is clear that, all of them found a common ground in hunger and desolation. At this point it did not seem to matter who the person was and where he came from. What mattered was the fact

that they were hungry and far a way from home and they needed strength to move on. Doing this just after coming down from Tyre and Sidon, it is possible that among the crowds that came to him were from that region, especially given that he had just performed a great miracle there. This therefore makes a case of Christ crossing over the traditional barriers and ministering to both Jews and Gentiles.

For this reason, it is valid to conclude that the recipients of food here are not only Galileans but also Canaanites. This is exemplified at the end of Matthew 15:31, which makes of a situation where non Jewish people are praising the God of Israel. Such a consideration makes most sense in the Gentiles praising Yahweh, specifically as the "God of Israel", since all other references from the Gospels refer to the Jews simply as 'glorifying God'; he is simply called "God" Blomberg 1992, 245). For example when he did the great miracle of healing a paralytic among his own people, it simply reckoned that 'they gave praise to God' Luke 5:26; 'they praised God' (Mark 2: 12; Matthew 9:8 NIV).

Though this feeding act clearly 'points to the blessing of the Gentiles, who together with Israel will also be the recipients of eschatological blessing through the provision of Jesus' (Hagner 1995, 452), the primary effect here is both present and eschatological. It is more a case in which everyone is ministered to in accordance to his need.

Motivation

Did Jesus feed the four thousand people, just to show his might- that he was not only able to heal but also do other miracles like multiplication of food? A simplistic view would definitely come to such an end. However, it is clear here that the

multiplication of food was not the primary issue at hand. The multiplication may only have become necessary because there was very little, yet the Lord wanted all to eat and be satisfied.

Christ's motivation therefore lies in the fact that:

- 1. He had compassion for the people; and
- 2. He did not want to send the people away hungry
- 3. They could have collapsed along the way if send a way hungry.

Thus, the feeding of the people here is primarily a work of compassion and the need to meet both the spiritual and physical needs of the people who came to Christ's hillside mission. It is a clear portrayal of Christ being concerned with both the spiritual and physical needs of the people.

Given the events of verses 30-31, one could say the people had received great blessings and needed nothing more from Jesus- 'the dump were speaking, the crippled made well, the lame walking and the blind were seeing' (v- 31). But Jesus is moved by compassion to see the need of dealing with their hunger. And the reason why the hungry needed to be fed is 'so that they may not collapse along the way' (NIV).

Perhaps in Christ's estimation, if the people were not fed, they would not have been able to go back to their villages' and tell and show of the great wonders that had happened at this great mission encounter. If this were to happen, the great wonders that God had done would have been, practically speaking, nullified if those who had received the healing did not reach their homes due to hunger.

The fear that the people might faint on the road is unique to this passage. Christ's compassion is clearly explicit in the fact that he takes the initiative to the crowd's need of food (as is also in John 6:5), noting that the crowds have nothing to eat and that he does not want to send them on the road with such hunger. This is unlike in the feeding of the five thousand (in Matthew 14), where it is the disciples who take the initiative and approach Jesus concerning the need of the people, suggesting that Jesus dismiss the crowds so they can obtain food. Then Jesus says "you give them something to eat" (Hagner 1995, 450). Thus, in the earlier incidence Christ is responding to both the disciples' concerns and the people's need. But in this case, it is primarily his concern for the people- that they may have something to eat.

The initiative taken by Christ deflates any thoughts that may either have ascribed the concern to the disciples, or portrayed a sort of beggar mentality where the people ask Jesus for food. The act is therefore based on the situation, the need and the possible outcome. This outcome is not only the impact the feeding had but may also refer to the consequences if Christ had actually send the people a way hungry.

Missiological Results

After the feast two things happen (v- 38):

- 1. Jesus sends the crowd away.
- 2. Jesus takes the boat and goes to another place (the coast of Magadan).

The context does not explicitly show the missiological significance or result of this act. However, though the text does not say anything about how this feeding act

was significant in missiological terms, we can safely infer what message Christ wanted to communicate.

One, Jesus was not merely concerned with the spiritual aspect of the people and the need of healing and deliverance, but was equally concerned with their need of food. It is for this reason that he was keen that they have food to eat, even after delivering to them what they had come to seek from him.

Two, Christ considered acts of compassion as part of his mandate to the gospel recipients and that healing and deliverance cannot substitute the need for food. Essentially he was in a way saying 'you do not need to let the people ask for what you already know that they require'. It is this aspect of God's character that Paul writes about in Ephesians 3: 20: '...him who is able to do immeasurably more than all we ask or imagine, according to his power within us...' It is an alignment to a holistic mission approach, where one seeks to address the whole person.

Three, the fact that he wanted to send them away satisfied may show how keen he was to ensure that the results of his mission encounter went beyond the mission field. What significance could it have been if the people had been healed and never arrived at home at all because of hunger? As simple as it may have appeared, the fact is that though he went his own way, those who had been healed were able to reach back to their villages. The effect of this ending is quite evident as the text declares: 'the God of Israel was glorified' (v. 31).

Thus we can infer that the source of praise was clearly the healing that had occurred, but that praise and testimony needed to go beyond the mountain side-in to the villages. But this could not have been possible had the people not been

fed so that they could be enabled to actually get back home. In terms of enablement, they needed the power and Spirit of God to be healed, but required the power of food to get strong and reach their destination. Both were important in ensuring the realization and testimony of Christ's mission exploits.

But perhaps the most significant missiological significance here is the extension of the Lord's works of compassion to the Gentiles. As Hagner (1995, 453) observes:

Both the feeding of the five thousand and the four thousand are clearly stories of messianic provision foreshadowing blessings of the eschaton, and this one, especially in retrospect, intimates the extension of messianic blessing even to the Gentiles.... The universalism implicit here is important to the evangelists understanding of the meaning and significance of Jesus' messianic mission.

The purpose of the story obviously points to the outreach of the gospel beyond

Judaism as a hint to the Gentile mission (Green 2000, 172). It is a

manifestation of the fact that works of compassion know no barriers or cultural boundaries.

SCHOOL OF THEOLOGY

. O. Box 24686. NAIRORI

The ethic in this text clearly communicate that all people that we encounter deserve our compassion. We cannot neglect their hunger and purport to minister to their spiritual needs alone. Moreover, there should be no discrimination on who should benefit from our social activities in missions. It is a call to universal transmission of the transforming power of the gospel message. This is a mission enterprise beyond the 'mission station' philosophy that was common in the mission practice of early western missionaries in Africa. It is a call for a paradigm shift in the church's implementation of social action endeavors or church sponsored development programs.

Finally, the fact that Christ decides to feed the multitudes amid the tension with the Pharisees on issues of cleanliness, is clearly a declaration by Christ that the hungry need food to deal with their hunger and not theological debates. Essentially he implicitly suggests that there is nothing that can deal with a person's hunger, but food. Thus, the trend that flows out of this is that every need in the mission field deserves to be ministered to appropriately. The sinners need forgiveness for their sins, the sick need to be healed, and the hungry need to be fed.

Feeding Intrusive Crowds (John 6: 1-15)

This situation presents a rather interesting sort of people. Here is a group of people that one would want to quickly dismiss and concentrate on more serious business or minister to 'genuine' people. It is a crowd that is not only enthusiastic but intrusive based on the reason they are following Jesus:

Some time after this. Jesus crossed to the far shore of the Sea of Galilee (that is, the Sea of Tiberias), and a great crowd of people followed him because they saw the miraculous signs he had performed on the sick. Then Jesus went up on a mountainside and sat down with his disciples. The Jewish Passover Feast was near. When Jesus looked up and saw a great crowd coming towards him, he said to Philip, "Where shall we buy bread for these people to eat?" He asked this only to test him, for he already had in mind what he was going to do. Philip answered him, "Eight months' wages would not buy enough bread for each one to have a bite!" Another of his disciples, Andrew, Simon Peter's brother, spoke up, "Here is a boy with five small barley loaves and two small fish, but how far will they go among so many?" Jesus said, "Make the people sit down." There was plenty of grass in that place, and the men sat down, about five thousand of them. Jesus then took the loaves, gave thanks, and distributed to those who were seated as much as they wanted. He did the same with the fish. When they had all had enough to eat, he said to his disciples, "Gather the pieces that are left over. Let nothing be wasted". So they gathered them and filled twelve baskets with the pieces of five barley loaves left over by those who had eaten. After the people saw the miraculous sign that Jesus did, they began to say, "Surely, this is the prophet who is to come into the world." Jesus, knowing that they intended to come and make him king by force. withdrew again to a mountain by himself (John 6:1-15 NIV).

Context

Prior to this miracles of feeding the five thousand people Jesus has just had an encounter with the Jews for healing and forgiving sins on the Sabbath (Chapter 5: 1-30). The encounter was so intense that the Jews persecuted him and tried to kill him (5: 16-18). In response Jesus reaffirms who he is (one greater than John) and that he has come in the name of the Father, hence does not even accept praise from men. (5:36-42).

Essentially he states that whatever he does is part of his mission which he has been sent to accomplish. Hence whatever happens is for God's own glory and praise and not for him.

This miracle is also recorded in Matthew 14, Mark 6 and Luke 9. However, the location of the event is similar to the feeding of the four thousand in Matthew 15 - the setting of this feeding is on a mountain side along the Sea of Galilee. But unlike in Mathew 15, where the crowds brought the sick to be healed, here the crowds simply followed Jesus because they saw the miraculous signs he had done upon the sick (6:2). Thus, the picture we get is that of 'Jesus doing, the crowd seeing, and then the crowd following' (Ngewa 2003, 100).

The situation is therefore quite fascinating, especially given its mirror image of our own current 21st century context of crowds following miracle working preachers or exorcists. Such crowds are not necessarily believers but more of busy bodies or cheer people who can desert their mission or hero at any opportunity if it so desires or when it becomes apparent that their cheering is not being entertained.

Recipients

There is no doubt that the crowd here was purely Jewish. This arises from the fact that Jesus was within the Jewish region, and does not go out to Tyre of Sidon as in Matthew 15. This is further affirmed by the fact that this was during the time of the Passover (v. 4), which was a wholly Jewish ceremony.

The composition of the people who came to him is a people who had witnessed his miraculous healings more prominently the invalid person at Bethesda (5: 1-8). It is possible that most of them were eye witnesses to what the Lord had done. They were not simply following Christ out of fable insinuation of the miracle working evangelist, but they did follow him because they had seen with their own eyes the wonders of the miracle working Christ.

However, it is evident that these people followed him not to fully identify with him but perhaps just curiously to see whether he was going to perform more miraculous signs. Nevertheless, it is remarkable to note that as much as there were Jews who persecuted Jesus and wanted to kill him (John 5: 16-18), there were other Jews in thousands, who wanted to follow him-even up the mountainside, even though it was not a committed following.

Motivation

The motivation of the crowds in following Jesus is clear: 'because they had seen the miraculous signs' (v.2). It is based on this that we have referred to them as 'intrusive'. It is quite apparent that 'their motivation was not as good as if they were following Jesus out of love, but nevertheless they longed to be with him' (Ngewa 2003, 100).

However, Christ's motivation of feeding these crowds is not explicit in this episode. But it is absolutely clear that this was not an after thought or simply arising from the disciples' probing. This can be deduced from the fact that Jesus purposed to minister to their need for food, even before anybody thought about it: 'for he already had in mind what he was going to do" (v. 6). Thus, Jesus was not simply responding to an emergency situation but to a normal mission activity in an area where people were generally wretched and would come from far to listen to him or watch him perform miracles.

Though there is no mention of the word hungry in this text, it is evident that these people were hungry and needed to be fed. That the event was an act of compassion on the part of Jesus is not mentioned by John, which Mark 8: 2-3 does mention, but may have been assumed (Beasley- Murray 1999, 80). Indeed, it has been observed that assuming that these people followed Jesus by foot from Capernaum to where this event took place; they may have walked a minimum of fourteen and a half kilometers (Ngewa 2003, 99).

In view of the distance covered to the place of Christ's meeting, there is no doubt that this was a truly tired, hungry and desolate crowd. In this respect it is valid to assume that Christ was being driven by compassion and his resolve to minister accordingly to each emerging need, irrespective of the reason for the people coming to him. Hence, the sick were healed and the hungry satisfied. It may also appear that the reason Jesus fed these people was in preparation of the very hard teaching that, he wanted to declare of himself being the 'bread of life' (v.25ff). However, the context seems to suggest that his teaching about him being the bread of life was just to deal with their delusions in following Christ.

Consequently, Christ did not use his compassionate act of feeding the people as bait for his declaration of the message of conversion.

Missiological Results

The results of this feeding episodes are both immediate and thereafter. Within the immediate context there is great awe and praise (vs. 14 -15)

- 1. They acknowledged Jesus as the Prophet.
- 2. They wanted to make Jesus King.

As much as this was not the intension of Jesus, (for Jesus is more than a prophet), this acknowledgement is important to the extend that the people realized that they were not just dealing with an ordinary miracle worker, but someone enabled by God. It is no wonder that they want to make him king. Although the people had killed the prophets before Christ, but the acknowledgement of Christ as a prophet was of great missiological significance, especially in how the people would view his message.

But what happens in the later context is more fundamental. After experiencing this out pouring of food, and having eaten to their full, the people went searching for Jesus even after he had withdrawn to Capernaum (6:23-24). As mush as Jesus confronts the people on their motive (v. 26), it is interesting to see the zeal that was shown by the people to find, Jesus. They had not only seen and heard him speak but they had experienced him with their physical appetites.

They may have failed to recognize the true sign in the miracle (who Jesus was, and the move from the physical to the concrete reality of revelation), but it is

certain that the people certainly saw the miracle, and in fact, 'their stomachs digested it' (Borchert 1996, 261 -262). The people truly missed the point 'because they were intent on continually filling their stomachs' but as Borchert (Ibid., 264) further observes, it was within this misunderstanding that Christ declares the first of the "I am" discourses in this section of the dialogue.

The search for Jesus –the bread giver, created an opportunity for Christ to declare the gospel truth about himself as the bread of life (6: 25 – 59). In deed, this was a hard teaching as the people so acknowledged (v. 60), but the fact that they had eaten bread provided by Jesus, made it possible for them to bear such a hard sermon. John records that 'many of the disciples deserted Jesus after this teaching (v.66). As Keener (2003, 664) observes 'it is not those who begin to follow Jesus, but those who persevere who remain his disciples' (6:60 -71).

There are two significant points emerging from this scenario. One, Jesus did not seek to first sort out who were truly following him before giving them food to eat.

Two, it is evident that not all who were following him turned back after declaring to them who he truly was- the bread of life.

Of great interest to us here is to see that Jesus was equally concerned with the need of a crowd which appeared to be more of spectators or a nuisance than a people eager to listen to and embrace his teachings. He seems to communicate that as much as some may not necessarily add value to the ministry, but if they are hungry they need to be fed before we can think of how many of them are genuine. But it is also a reminder that as 'we pursue our Christian calling it is wonderful to 'realize that God loves us so much that he keeps driving us beyond

the material to the spiritual, so that we will partake of him, eat of his flesh and drink of his blood' (Hughes 1999, 183) .

However, the most dramatic result is the rejection of Christ and or his message. It is beyond normal expectations that a great miracle episode like this one ends with rejection (many disciples turned back). This clearly indicates that physical food did not lead to spiritual transformation and acceptance of the gospel message. Their stomachs may have truly experienced the miracle, but their hearts and minds needed more than fish and bread to fully comprehend who Jesus was and what he represented.

Thus, a mere feeding program or event to a hungry people does not guarantee their conversion. Food can only be used as a link to the people (and even then not as a bait), but not as a saving transformation agent. It can never replace the gospel message that is in God's enduring word. This is reflected in the sense in which Jesus considers the eschatological implications of such acts in Matthew 25.

In addition to situations where people are physically fed, the evangelist here presents an eschatological situation arising from showing compassion to the needy people, among them the hungry and desolate. Unlike the foregoing instances where Jesus actually feeds people, this particular situation declares the place of compassionate acts like feeding the hungry in the event of the day of Christ's second coming.

Feeding the Hungry for Eschatological Benefit (Matthew 25: 31-46)

The act of feeding the hungry is therefore lifted from being merely a social action endeavor to an eternal investment for the giver of food and other works of compassion. It is clear in this 'teaching couched in the apocalyptic imagery... that hospitality will be the mark of identification for those who will be welcomed into the eternal kingdom' (Choqe 1997, iii).

When the Son of Man comes in his glory, and all the angels with him, he will sit on his throne in heavenly glory. All the nations will be gathered before him, and he will separate the people one from another as a shepherd separates the sheep from the goats. He will put the sheep on his right and the goats on his left. "Then the King will say to those on his right. 'Come, you who are blessed by my Father; take your inheritance, the kingdom prepared for you since the creation of the world. For I was hungry and you gave me something to eat. I was thirsty and you gave me something to drink, I was a stranger and you invited me in, I needed clothes and you clothed me. I was sick and you looked after me, I was in prison and you came to visit me.' "Then the righteous will answer him. 'Lord, when did we see you hungry and feed you, or thirsty and give you something to drink? When did we see you a stranger and invite you in, or needing clothes and clothe you? When did we see you sick or in prison and go to visit you?' "The King will reply, 'I tell you the truth, whatever you did for one of the least of these brothers of mine, you did for me.' "Then he will say to those on his left, 'Depart from me, you who are cursed, into the eternal fire prepared for the devil and his angels. For I was hungry and you gave me nothing to eat, I was thirsty and you gave me nothing to drink, I was a stranger and you did not invite me in, I needed clothes and you did not clothe me, I was sick and in prison and you did not look after me.' "They also will answer, 'Lord, when did we see you hungry or thirsty or a stranger or needing clothes or sick or in prison, and did not help you?' "He will reply, 'I tell you the truth, whatever you did not do for one of the least of these. you did not do for me.' "Then they will go away to eternal punishment, but the righteous to eternal life" (Matt 25:31-46 NIV).

Context

Unlike the previous scenarios of feeding, this particular one is not a real situation, but rather a teaching and dramatic view of the events of the Day of Judgment. The apocalyptic element here may not necessarily be limited to the fact that the 'teaching was given in the context of hardships and persecutions' (Choge 1997, iii). It shows the real challenges that people have to face as they await the second

coming of the Lord, and the need for people not to neglect the hungry and desolate before the day of glorification.

However, there is no indication whatsoever that may suggest that extending works of compassion to the destitute leads to their conversion. Neither does involvement in works of compassion by a believer guarantee the benevolent believer an express entry into heaven. In other words, these acts of compassion such as feeding the hungry are neither a means to salvation nor a means to eternal inheritance. These deeds are simply a sharing of Christ that make him felt in whichever situation through relief.

Primarily, Jesus gives this teaching in the rubric of teaching about the kingdom of God, which marks his last teaching ministry that begins on his 'triumphal entry into Jerusalem' Matthew 21). This is a few days before his death and resurrection.

Hence it is a perfect situation for him to talk about both the present and the future realities of the kingdom.

The greatest demands that Christ lays upon the children of the kingdom, in this context (especially in chapters 24 and 25) are 'watchfulness' (24: 42; 25: 13) and 'faithfulness' (24: 45; 25: 21). It is in this light that the call to compassion is demanded. Indeed, the 5 parables which Matthew gives in this context show believers what Jesus expects of them in the time between his first coming and his last. 'He looks for his servants to be watchful, holy, ready to meet him at any time, faithful in the use of their gifts and opportunities, and above all full to overflowing with his self- forgetful, self-sacrificing love' (Green, P. 265). This context embeds compassion to faithfulness to God's people.

Recipients

Since there was no food given in this situation, our recipients here refer to the people that Christ referred to as the 'least of these brothers' (v.40). Who are these people that Jesus had in mind, that deserve to receive compassion, such as food, drink and visitation?

The reference to "all Nations" when the son of man comes can refer to:

- 1. All human beings.
- 2. All Christians.
- 3. All non Christians and Jews.
- 4. All non Christians
- All non Jews.

Some scholars however, see the recipients here limited to just a given category of people. For instance Via (1987) holds that the call for the act of feeding and the other mentioned acts could have been a traditional list of deeds of mercy and charitable action or could be a list of hardships such as those experienced by missionaries. In his view, the 'least of these brothers' is the disciples of Christ and missionaries who have suffered the mentioned needs, such as nakedness, imprisonment and lack of food. Incidentally this was the majority view in the history of the church.

In our view all people on the face of the earth are in view in this context. It is thus right as most of the commentators do, to relate 'these' with the call in Isaiah 58:7: "... share food with the hungry... [and] provide the poor wanderer with shelter....' (Carson 1991, 521). Indeed, as Hagner (1995, 742) observes, there is no indicator in this text that any group was to be excluded, since the command was quite clear- 'to preach the gospel to all nations'.

It is doubtful that Christ could limit such acts of mercy to be granted only to his disciples or missionaries. Blomberg (1992, 378)¹ observes that though a wider meaning of 'these brothers' was 'the minority view throughout church history'. It is probably the majority view today, especially in churches with a healthy social ethic. The reference to 'brothers' apply to 'any needy people in the world', especially those within our reach. We consider this view in our current study, not because of its apparent popularity today, but because it seems to be a better rendering of Christ's intention. This is strengthened by virtue of the fact that till then, Christ himself had ministered to the hungry people in diverse situations, without any discrimination. It would hence be a contradiction for him to expect his disciples to show partiality in their ministry of compassion.

Consequently, the recipients ("the least of these brothers") is herein rendered to mean 'everyone in need- whether Christian or not'. This suggestion remains the best reading of the text based on the fact that:

- It is in consistent with the command to ignore dysfunctions between insiders and outsiders and with Jesus' injunction to love even our enemies.
- There is nothing in 25: 31 46, taken by itself that suggests that the needy are exclusively Christians.
- The least of these most probably 'refers back to the immediately preceding narrative, not remarks on "little ones" (referring to his disciples) in earlier chapters (Allison 2004, 457 458).

Missiological Significance

The primary purpose for mission is to lead people to follow Christ and enter eternity through faith. But here is given an indication on how one can grow that faith to impact lives before his final entry into the coming kingdom of God (v.36).

¹ Schweizer (1983) and Grassi (1981) also hold a similar view.

Thus, the feeding acts do not only become a witness of God's love that attracts people to Christ but also an affirmation of Christ-like believers. They are not only an identity of good people, but those who are in Christ, are ready to minister to Christ, and hence prepared to give an account of every ministry opportunity that came their way, and hence enter into the eternal kingdom.

It thus reveals a wider dimension and demand in missions- that the missionary has to maintain ministry to the Lord, which is among the key attribute of those who desire to enter into the eternal kingdom. But as it were, the declaration is revolutionary in the sense that the Lord is ministered to through acts of compassion to the needy such as the hungry. It is a declaration of his 'divine compassion and the infinite sympathy shown in his life on earth- the son of man has come to feel the sorrows and affliction of the children of man as though they were his own. He can therefore, in a very real sense refer to suffering men and women as his brethren' (Tasker 1961, 238).

Therefore whether "these brothers" are seen as 'active believers of any era, who face hunger, thirst and suffering for His sake' (Richards 2002, 627), or as all the needy people the result is not subject to diverse interpretations. It is certain that 'by feeding the hungry, giving drink to the thirsty, welcoming strangers into their homes, clothing the naked, caring for the sick and visiting the outcasts in prison, the righteous have all unwittingly been rendering service to their Lord' (Tasker 1961, 238). If not well interpreted the passage can easily (and has often done), lead to the reduction of 'the gospel to social action' especially as it gives the impression that to serve the poor is necessarily to serve Christ in them. Similarly it

may appear 'like justification by works, the very antithesis of Paul, Augustine and Luther' (Green 2000, 262 -263).

However, the acts of compassion here are not simply social actions but missiological and having benefits for both the giver and the recipients of the acts. The hungry gets his hunger dealt with as the giver positions himself for eternal residence in the presence of Christ- the master savior and giver of compassion. It can thus be inferred that 'those who are welcomed by God for 'inviting them in' do so not simply from a humanistic concern, but because they choose to take a stand with the outcasts who represent Christ' (Richards 2002, 627). Although Christ does not need our food and drinks, he shares in this ministry in the sense that he hunger with the hungry masses on earth and feels with whoever that is destitute. Hence we note, as Green (2000, 263) concludes, that 'the heart of Christianity [and Christian mission] is relationship with Jesus himself, which shows itself in loving, sacrificial care for others in particular the poor and needy'.

Therefore the call to feed the hungry and attend to every needy situation is a clear call to a holistic view and practice of the gospel. This can be advanced in three ways. Firstly, that there is need to reach out to both the spiritual and the physical needs of the people. Secondly, there is need for the missionary to be concerned with the eternity of those who are in the world and his own eternity after completion of the earthly ministry to both believers and non believers. Thirdly, Christian mission ought to be both Christ centered and people centered, by doing what Christ would have done in dealing with every emerging felt need such as hunger.

CHAPTER 5

FEEDING THE HUNGRY IN ACTS AND THE EPISTLES

The acts of feeding the hungry, whether through miraculous provisions or through normal provisions does not cease with the ministry of Jesus and the twelve disciples. This practice permeates the missionary explosions in the book of Acts and the apostolic commendations in the epistles.

Food Sharing as Christian Witness (Acts 2: 42 -47)

The early Christian community gave witness of their life in Christ in various ways. From the day of Pentecost onward the apostles and early Christian community as a whole lived a unique kind of life, different from those who were outside the church. Several practices were evident such as meeting together in the temple courts and in their houses. But of concern to us here is the common practice of sharing food (Acts 2), and the special attention that was given to food matters by the appointment of spiritual men to deal with issues of food for the desolate (Acts 6).

They devoted themselves to the apostles' teaching and to the fellowship, to the breaking of bread and to prayer. Everyone was filled with awe, and many wonders and miraculous signs were done by the apostles. All the believers were together and had everything in common. Selling their possessions and goods, they gave to anyone as he had need. Every day they continued to meet together in the temple courts. They broke bread in their homes and ate together with glad and sincere hearts, praising God and enjoying the favour of all the people. And the Lord added to their number daily those who were being saved (Acts 2:41-47 NIV).

81

82

Setting

The context of Acts 2 and 6 is the infant church that had just been born on the day of Pentecost. It is action within a new community of believers, eager to live out their lives in a way that is beneficial to fellow believers. Hence the feeding act here is primarily a concern for fellow believers, which they did with devotion that every person's need was met. The fact that 'they gave to anyone as he had need' is at the centre of a new community (of believers) committed to sharing and true fellowship and compassion, touching on the very basic act of sharing food.

Consequently, this practice became common and was essentially part of the Christian fellowship. This was a new way that most probably did not exist or was not as common before the giving of the Holy Spirit at Pentecost. This is based on the fact that the Greek word used here koinonia, with the root idea being commonness or commonality, is not even found in the gospels. The way it is used here as is elsewhere in the new testament, denotes some kind of giving and sharing, either sharing something with someone (for instance in 2 Corinthians 8:4; 9:13 where it means an offering, collection or contribution), or sharing something which someone else is experiencing (Hughes 1996,48).

According to Hughes (Ibid., 50), 'the breaking of bread refers to the regular observance of the Lord's Supper because the reference comes between two religiously- loaded terms in verse 42 – fellowship and prayers. Bruce (1998, 73) also observes that 'the "breaking of bread" probably denotes more than the regular taking of food: the regular observance of what has come to be called the Lord's super seems to be in view'.

Nevertheless, we observe that as much as the emphasis is on the Lord's Supper, this practice was being done in settings of sharing an ordinary meal together and based on the principle of sharing and giving to fellow believers in accordance with their needs. Practically, 'the apostles' fellowship and breaking of bread was a sharing of possessions to meet needs and of lives in common meals' (Larkin 1995, 61). If this sharing was exclusively limited to the Lord's Supper, we suppose that the sharing of the cup would most likely have been mentioned. This is therefore a setting in which the believers are not only committed to the sacramental requirements but also to the people's need of satisfaction.

Recipients

The recipients of the feeding acts here are exclusively believers. It was a purely in house thing- for the household of faith. There is no indication whatsoever that the believers extended this gesture to non-believers. Perhaps it is this sense of believer orientation that makes it hard for many scholars to see anything more than the Lord's Supper in this context.

But we see a communal responsibility targeting the family of believers, which was to be the mirror of the Christian faith and a witness to the outsiders about the love of Christ. It is perhaps of their exemplary character as a household of faith that contributed to them 'having favor with all people'.

Motivation

Though it is not clearly declared the motivation of sharing food and property in this context is the desire to minister to people's need and in a sense create a

community where an individual's need becomes a community need. As Hughes (1996, 71-72) rightly puts it, 'the overall atmosphere was one of care for one another'. Thus, 'the richer members made provision for the poorer and for a time no one had any need to complain of hunger or want' (Bruce 1988, 100 -101). Yet, it was not a show of might or affluence but a simple urge to share with those who would have been destitute in the Christian community.

The church was concerned with the whole person's need. 'When Christians sincerely care for one another's material needs, they want to minister to spiritual needs as well as bearing one another' (Hughes 1996, 71-72). The spiritual needs were met through teaching and prayer, while the physical ones were met through fellowship and especially the sharing of material resources such as food. It is essential to note that they did these with gladness and sincere hearts. They were hence not motivated by any short-term personal benefits but did all they did in sincerity.

Missiological Result

Luke records the outcome of this action as: 'Everyone was filled with awe', and 'many wonders and miraculous signs were done by the apostles' (v.42). He further notes that they were enjoying the favor of all the people and 'the Lord added to their number daily those who were being saved (v. 47).

It is hard to separate which act led to these results but it is realistic to affirm that 'everyone was filled with awe not just because many wonders and miraculous signs were done by the apostles', but because everything [including the sharing of food] worked together to bring a profound sense of God (Hughes 1996, 50). This is the same case in later situations like Acts 4:32-35, where it is quite clear that

money was collected, they shared everything they had, and that resources were distributed to everyone as they had need. Thus, the people did not just have a sense of togetherness but they practically belonged and shared with one another.

In missiological terms, the caring and sharing fellowship becomes and continues being a witnessing fellowship- bears witness to the resurrection of the Lord Jesus. The witness to the outsiders cannot be over emphasized. It has been proven through the ages that 'when people see resurrection life in the church they come to believe the gospel. And when the church is like this, there is great care as its people expand their lives to help one another' (Hughes 1996, 73). This kind of life, though it may be inward as it was here, will definitely bear witness about the transforming power of the gospel.

There is not denying that 'the activity of God's grace was seen not merely in the preaching, but also in the way in which the members of the church were freed from material need' (Bruce 1988, 109). Therefore it is right to see the results from this mission context, as not only because of power (Larkin 1995,82). Other aspects beyond power greatly contribute to this exponential outcome in the expansion of the Kingdom of God. These include the new life of the believing community (Longenecker 1981, 311) and the spirit of generosity (Stott 1990, 106) exhibited by the community of believers.

It is only this kind of view that would generate such a highly spiritual approach to matters of food and dealing with the desolate in the church as is the case in Acts

6. If what mattered was the power, the apostles would have cared little with the laments about discrimination in food distribution. They would have simply pursued

the ministry of the word and prayer, without caring what was happening at the food tables. There is no doubt that what seemed like a simple social lament would become a critical feature in the church through the ages, till this day.

Administration of Food Tables in the Early Church (Acts 6: 1-7)

Our focus here is basically the concern that the apostles showed in dealing with issues of food in this early Christian community that sought to remain a witnessing community.

In those days when the number of disciples was increasing, the Grecian Jews among them complained against the Hebraic Jews because their widows were being overlooked in the daily distribution of food. So the Twelve gathered all the disciples together and said, "It would not be right for us to neglect the ministry of the word of God in order to wait on tables. Brothers, choose seven men from among you who are known to be full of the Spirit and wisdom. We will turn this responsibility over to them and will give our attention to prayer and the ministry of the word." This proposal pleased the whole group. They chose Stephen, a man full of faith and of the Holy Spirit; also Philip, Procorus, Nicanor, Timon, Parmenas, and Nicolas from Antioch, a convert to Judaism. They presented these men to the apostles, who prayed and laid their hands on them. So the word of God spread. The number of disciples in Jerusalem increased rapidly, and a large number of priests became obedient to the faith (Acts 6:1-7 NIV).

Setting

The situation of this text is a dynamic spiritual church that is faced with a purely social challenge. The church is growing rapidly and it seems the twelve can no longer effectively handle all matters within the community of believers. The lamentation by the Grecian Jews about the treatment of their widows is based on the neglect in distribution of food. It is a context in which the very core of love and sharing in the household of faith is at risk of collapsing.

This neglect was due to the twelve embracing hands off approach on daily distribution of food or due to the deliberate action of those who were manning the tables to discriminate against the Grecian Jews. Whichever may have been the case; the situation was threatening and needed response. This is confirmed by the immediate response by the twelve, and by the fact that they involved the whole assembly in resolving the matter.

Recipients

At the center of this lament are a twin vulnerable group that was being discriminated against: one they were widows (destitute) and two, they were Grecian Jews (a minority group). The daily distribution was intended for the entire assembly of those who needed the daily food supply, but at the center of this saga is a minority group of widows in the greater assembly. Thus the decision taken here is mainly to address the concerns of the minority group It is inevitable that if this issue had not been expeditiously handled it would have created a terrible precedence in dealing with the destitute and the minority or alien groups in the church that was soon breaking into the Gentile world.

Motivation

The motive of the apostles to act promptly in resolving the issue of daily distribution of food may have been two fold. It was the recognition that their primary responsibility to deal with the twin ministry of prayer and the word; hence, their resolve and pronouncement not to 'neglect the ministry of the word of God in order to wait on tables'. However, they did recognize the importance of the

responsibility of serving tables and hence their determination to have this ministry discharged expeditiously by wise spiritual men.

By choosing to turn over this responsibility, the twelve were not minimizing the ministry of food distribution but were simply choosing to delegate one of the key components of church leadership. It was a worthy task that needed equally spiritual men and consensus in their selection. The consensus aspect is particularly unique in the New Testament context- all the believers were called together and given the task of choosing the managers of their issues.

There is absolutely no doubt that this is a matter that affected the entire assembly. However, one can only but guess why the twelve decided to involve the entire congregation in choosing the seven men that they needed to take over this responsibility. But it is credible to note that the qualifications were clear- 'full of the Holy Spirit and wisdom'.

Missiological Result

The outcome of this episode clearly stands out in verse 7: 'So the word of God spread. The number of disciples in Jerusalem increased rapidly, and a large number of priests became obedient to the faith' (Acts 6:1-7). Many scholars hold to a limited view that consider the result to have been exclusively based on the fact that the apostles now had enough time to pray and preach the word of God.

For instance Stott (1990, 123- 134) argues that this outcome was a 'direct result of the action of the apostles in delegating the social work, in order to concentrate on

their pastoral priority'. He further holds that 'the squabbling from the widows was a strategy of the enemy to distract the church leadership from prayer and preaching, and so expose the church to error and evil' (Ibid., 124).

As much as this is true, we cannot neglect the fact that the people who were chosen to handle these 'social work' had similar qualifications with those who were to do the 'pastoral work'- 'choose seven men from among you who are known to be full of the Spirit and wisdom' (v.3). We therefore hold that the resulting expansion of the church from this incidence was not exclusively because of the concentration of preaching and prayer by the apostles. But it is more sensible to conclude that this result was also enhanced by the fact that there were no more murmurings in the congregation about food issues, which created genuine unity and community that became a witness to the outside world.

It is unlikely that this result would have been possible with powerful preaching bathed with much prayers and fasting, if the squabbles and lack of proper administration to the matters of food and widows had persisted. Thus, the proper administration of these matters was significant in the growth of the church, though the preaching of the word and prayer by the apostles was the primary course. Both the primary and the secondary courses are valuable in consideration of the results given that these squabbles were strong enough to have split the church at this early stage, had they not been aptly dealt with.

Feeding Enemies (Romans 12: 20)

The experiences at the infancy of the church (in Acts) show the establishment of a distinct ministry of feeding the hungry and desolate on a daily basis. Though one can not stop to think about the challenges of handling such a task, it is more comforting and bearable based on the fact that in the context of Acts, the ministry is essentially directed at the household of faith. It was therefore more of a family or community affair. There is no evidence that this duty extended beyond the household of faith, which the apostles were overseeing.

But there is an interesting twist as we come to Romans. The demand to feed the hungry goes beyond fellow believers or friends to include even enemies. Though the impact of this endeavor to the enemy is an equally tough reality for the enemy, the call for the believer to feed his enemy is fundamentally radical in view of what it really takes to share food with somebody outside the family boundaries. By all means this is not an easy or enjoyable call:

Do not be proud, but be willing to associate with people of low position. Do not be conceited. Do not repay anyone evil for evil. Be careful to do what is right in the eyes of everybody. If it is possible, as far as it depends on you, live at peace with everyone. Do not take revenge, my friends, but leave room for God's wrath, for it is written: "It is mine to avenge; I will repay," says the Lord. On the contrary: "If your enemy is hungry, feed him; if he is thirsty, give him something to drink. In doing this, you will heap burning coals on his head" (Rom 12:16-20 NIV) - italics mine.

Context

Romans 12: 20 finds its meaning in the wider context of the preceding verses of chapter 12 (especially from verse 9), which is basically a demand for love from transformed believers as they relate with other people in the community. It is basically love going out to others that is in view here. It is love going out to

whoever that needs it, irrespective of relationship with the giver. This is a perfect representation of Paul- the persecutor of Christians but now a missionary Christian; and a Pharisee of Pharisees but now an apostle to the Gentiles.

The position in which this call is made is one that goes beyond basic and comfortable expression of Christianity. Sharing food with a fellow believer or a friend may be hard to achieve but is not by itself a hard saying. But a call to feed an enemy creates an entirely new scenario.

This revolutionary view is amplified in the headings given to this section by various commentators. Dunn (1988, 705) entitles Romans 12: 1 -15, as 'The outworking of the Gospel for the redefined people of God in everyday terms'. Stott (1994, 317) addresses the same text as 'The will of God for change to relationships', while (Mounce 1995, 229), gallantly puts it as 'how righteousness manifests itself'.

The central reality in this context is the demand for a highly redefined way of responding to people's situations driven by God's righteousness. It is a situation that demands believers to show that they have truly been transformed through faith in Christ. This transformation requires that the believers show compassion to all who are in need. It is a perfect reflection of who the believers were before conversion (God's enemies), yet God still loved them, and redeemed them. It is perfectly fitting to conclude as Dunn (Ibid., 705-6) observes, that the ethic of Romans 12: 9-21 reflects the wisdom of the Israelites set within the context of Jesus' call for love, which knows no barriers, which is reinforced by the imminence of final salvation (13: 11 – 14), and where the teaching and the character of Jesus is clearly the key to eschatological life.

Thus the context of Romans 12: 20 rightly fit in the framework of a demand for 'love as the norm for social relationships' (Dunn 1988, 736). This does not just demand love for our friends, relatives or fellow church members. The concern and love demanded here spurns all comfortable spheres of associations into love for those who may be enemies. It is therefore a transformational state that does not only demand action but also a change in paradigm.

Recipients

The primary recipients as it were are the believers in the church at Rome that would experience great persecutions. It is a congregation of believers that were not just going to interact with their fellow believers but even their persecutors.

These are saints that were to face vanquished enemies in need of food and drink, and who would, in natural terms think of nothing but revenge. Yet they are reminded that they are a transformed community that needs to have a very different view of situations. As it were, the recipients here are not carnal but highly spiritual, that they can see beyond the person and consider them as though they had not wronged them.

On a wider context, this would resonate quite well with all believers, particularly those facing persecution and resistance in their confession and profession of faith. To such believers the question of an enemy would be quite common, whether from within or from without.

Logically, a man's thinking against any enemy is revenge. Yet, here the believer is commanded not just to leave him to God, but also serve the same enemy: "if your

enemy is hungry feed him; if he is thirsty, give him something to drink" (v-20). Such a message can only make sense to people who though suffering persecution, are sound enough to extend mercy to their tormentors. Therefore, the recipients of this message are not sympathy seekers but people who know their position in the God of mercy and grace. Based on this, the recipients could be the entire church in the ancient Roman world and beyond, particularly where persecution was common. This call could have been quite relevant in later years in the church, such as during the widespread persecution of the believers in early centuries of Christianity.

Amid the widespread of conflicts and open residence to Christianity in the current dispensation, the message of Romans still speaks to the current Christian generation. For example in a country like Rwanda where there has been genocide, and northern Nigeria, where there are always tensions and killings between Christians and Muslims. In such cases it is likely that Christians will frequently encounter a hungry neighbor that is from an enemy tribe, or even meet a vanquished Muslim fundamentalist who may have been involved in annihilation of a Christian household.

This can be likened to the current situation in Rwanda and the Democratic Republic of Congo, where believers come face to face with vanquished instigators of the genocide and civil war that wiped a way their families. As they struggle with very basic issues such as whether to even shake their hands, it is only the message of Romans 12: 20 that can effectively challenge them to act with compassion even to the point of feeding them.

Generally, every believer has had a few enemies and may encounter many more on this journey of faith. It is this kind of call that can keep one focused and ensures that one does not derail off the track and act as carnal person would-revenge. It is a message to all Christians that wish to remain on the cutting edge-always acting instead of always reacting.

In every sense all believers, without exception are recipients of this radical demand. It resonates with the encounter of Christ with those who crucified him and later with Stephen and those who stoned him. There is no doubt that if Christ had survived the crucifixion, he would not have had a second thought on whether he would show compassion to any of those men who mocked and flogged him. He would give them something to eat and drink.

Motivation

The motivation for this call to feed the enemy rests in the commands given hereboth the negative and positive commands: negatively, the believer is commanded:

- 1. 'not to curse',
- 2. 'not to revenge' and
- 3. 'Not to be overcome by evil'.

In contrast to the negative commands, the believer is positively commanded to:

- 1. 'bless those who persecute him',
- 2. 'do what is right in the eyes of everybody',
- 3. 'live at peace with everyone', and
- 4. 'Overcome evil with good'.

In both respects (the positive and negative), what is required of the believer is not something to consider or think about. It is not a matter of choice or preference but a must do. Without these imperatives it will not make much sense to call upon the believer to provide food and drink to the hungry and thirsty enemy. It is these essential demands that provide the foundation for feeding enemies.

Though the motive sounds strange, it is within Pauline theology and mission practice. As Stott (1994, 317) well observes, one of the notable features of Paul's teaching is his regular combination of 'doctrine with duty, belief with behavior... creed and conduct, insisting both on the practical implications of his theology and on the theological foundations of his ethic'. He therefore pushes the Christian to the point of looking at people with an attitude of what can I do for the person, rather than what can the person do for me.

Thus, the motivation in feeding the adversary is to show love to him, and not hold a grudge against him. Even though Paul declares that such benevolence will 'heap burning coals on his head', this condition is more of a result of the act than a motivation as it may be interpreted in some quarters.

Naturally speaking, almost everyone can easily be over taken by the urge to revenge when one encounters his enemy who is in need. It is perhaps of this realization that the Christians in Rome are reminded about God's commitment to avenge on their behalf. And since God was to deal with that, then apparently the believer is left with no excuse or reason to hold anything against the enemy that would prevent him from extending compassion to the said enemy.

In most African communities sharing of food with people who had disagreed was not expected until reconciliation or cleansing ceremony was done. This was particularly a must where there had been a shedding of blood. Strangers are more appreciated and ministered to than known enemies. In this respect it would have been quite strange to a typical African to easily comprehend such a command: 'If your enemy is hungry, feed him; if he is thirsty, give him something to drink'. And it is safe to assume that nobody will be able to take this unless he has been bathed in God's love and compassion.

Missiological Result

Paul leaves no doubt about the possible result of feeding an enemy. Romans 12: 20 first gives the command "feed him" then the result "you will heap burning coals on his head." The radical nature of this call to feed the enemy goes beyond the difficulty of accomplishing the command to the expected results.

By feeding the enemy the believer "heaps burning coals upon the enemy's head" which makes him feel "a burning sense of shame" (Mounce 1995, 241). But given God's love upon the world, these coals are 'intended to heal not to hurt, to win, not to alienate, in fact to shame him into repentance' (Stott 1994, 337). Thus this is a positive response to hostility by act of kindness which in turn wins the person over (Dunn 1988, 751). Such an act of kindness makes the enemy "ashamed and lead to his repentance" (Bruce 1985, 218). Thus, feeding the hungry enemy can lead to his conversion and transformation.

However, there is a possibility that giving of food and water to the enemy can become a means by which the enemy's guilt before the Lord will be increased, leading in turn to an increase in the severity of his or her judgment (if such actions do not lead to repentance). As Moo (1996, 788) observes 'Paul would mean that we are to act kindly towards our enemy with the purpose of making judgment more severe or that our good actions can have these results'.

The result to repentance or severe judgment is well grounded as opposed to the purpose leading to judgment. The result of severe judgment basically arises from the failure of the recipient to embrace and respond to the love given rather than from the intension of the person who shows compassion. Therefore, the result, whether repentance or increased guilt or severe judgment, is not determined by the giver of food but by the response of the recipient.

Thus, feeding an enemy that is hungry results into the enemy repenting and being won over. Being won over may lead to the said enemy accepting not only the person who has fed him but also his message. What this means is that acts of compassion extended to those around us, who may even be our enemies, are not merely materialistic but a patent message that can lead to inner change.

Authenticating Faith Through Feeding the Hungry (James 2:14 –20)

Generally, the day to day interpretation of Christian faith is usually put in highly coded and intellectual terms. Hence, to any common believer, Bible student, theologian or missionary, feeding of the hungry would perhaps not feature at all in the list of things that would be considered to validate a believer's faith. Perhaps on

the top of the list would be such big terms as soul winning, evangelism, righteousness and may be giving tithes and offerings.

Yet James brings a unique dimension here in as far as authentication of one's faith is concerned:

What good is it, my brothers, if a man claims to have faith but has no deeds? Can such faith save him? Suppose a brother or sister is without clothes and daily food. If one of you says to him, "Go, I wish you well; keep warm and well fed," but does nothing about his physical needs, what good is it? In the same way, faith by itself, if it is not accompanied by action, is dead. But someone will say, "You have faith; I have deeds." Show me your faith without deeds, and I will show you my faith by what I do. You believe that there is one God. Good! Even the demons believe that-- and shudder. You foolish man, do you want evidence that faith without deeds is useless? (James 2:13-20 NIV).

Context

James points to a situation where believers are ready to share faith but not their physical endowments such as food and clothes. Being a general epistle James speaks to all believers of his time. It gives a picture of a community of believers, in which apparently some believed that all that one needed as a Christian is faith and nothing more. To such people then, distress of the poor who lacked even daily food or clothes was not an issue worthy their concern.

What concerns the author here is the easiness at which people in need are casually dismissed, as though their need in a non issue in the assembly of the saints. The preceding passage (James 2: 1 –13) shows the disdain for the poor seen both in the community disgrace treatment of their rights, while the passage under consideration shows 'the case of the individual community member who seek to justify this attitude by an insistence that 'faith alone' is all that matters'

(Martin 1988, 79). "Go in peace, get warm, and be filled with foods. This is the response that some in the church are making to other church members (and possibly to non members, if those are in view) who are obviously in need" (Ibid., 84).

It is common that 'when faced with human need there is a remedy, which restricts itself to kindly hopes and good advice: off you go now; try not to worry. Do keep warm and eat plenty... This, to James speaks not of a half faith or a sort of faith or a limited faith: it is dead' (Motyer 1985, 110). Though 'go in peace' may sound kind in our ears today, in the Jewish context as Moo (1985, 102) observes, "Go in peace" is a familiar Jewish form of dismissal. In other words, the situation is such that if you would mention or express your need of primary necessities like food in the assembly of brethren, you would be quickly dismissed. Perhaps the believers considered their time to be too precious to be wasted on simple material issues.

As much as the text refers to 'a brother or sister' or a friend (Living Bible), the demand to feed those who lack food is not limited to real siblings. Similarly, 'the context of the encounter is not limited to a particular assembly of Christians' (Richardson 2002, 130). Hence it is not an issue that perhaps just sought to address a one time problem in a single congregation. It is a call to all believers and permeates denominational, generational and geographical boundaries.

The believers' attempt to pursue faith and faith alone has apparently surfaced time and again since the early church to the 21st century church. This is particularly common where there is an emphasis on the life hereafter than on what one does with and in the current life here on earth. The context of James is thus not merely

an ancient early church situation, but rather a common scene in the church of Christ through the ages. It is particularly relevant in the current generation that is mired in deep individualistic tendencies that portray an attitude of 'everyone for himself and God for us all'.

Motivation

The motive of asking believers to be concerned with those who cannot afford food lies in the very declaration "faith by itself, if it is not accompanied by action, is dead" The Living Translation puts it: 'Dear brothers, what's the use of saying that you have faith and are Christians if you aren't proving it by helping others? Will that kind of faith save anyone?' (v.14). Accordingly, the call here is both outward and inward, especially if the account of v. 13 is given due consideration. This verse declares that 'judgment without mercy will be shown to anyone who has not been merciful. Mercy triumphs over judgment!'

This can hence to be taken as a call to feed those who are hungry and in desolation so as to preserve one's own faith since these acts of mercy will be handy at judgment time. Essentially it is a call for practical faith, leading to true religion. Simply put, it is a way of one preserving ones own soul through serving others; and especially showing compassion to them in their desolation, such as hunger and nakedness.

Hence it is a perfect case and call for the theological unity of faith and deeds. This is a clear declaration that the purity and perfection of faith is not in our confession but much more in our profession. It is a call for the believer to live his confession

10:

through alleviation of suffering to those in need. James has thus far advocated for: maintaining faith in the midst of trials, putting faith into practice by being doers of the word and "an example of practicing ones faith: impartiality (Stulac 1993, 107). Certainly, this text can be held as the climax of James' plea for a "pure religion" that vindicates itself in action (Moo 1985, 99).

Certainly James does not intend to contradict the justification by faith alone (a popular theology in Pauline writings) in leading people to Christ. Indeed, 'the contrast is not between faith and works, but between a faith that has works and a faith that does not have works' (Motyer 1985, 104). Essentially, 'the key here is how he juxtaposes faith and work for a purpose of showing that deeds (or works) demonstrate the genuineness of faith' (Richardson 2002, 42). James basically lifts faith from a mere religious abstraction into a concrete reality of Christian profession and practice.

This is an affirmation that genuine faith should be demonstrated through concrete deeds such as feeding the hungry and ministering to every state of desolation, such as nakedness. But this is not just a religious duty but a practical venture that closely connects 'mercy (pity) and helpful actions for the poor' (Richardson 2002, 130). Deeds of compassion such as feeding the hungry or dressing the destitute makes one's faith beneficial to others and become a true witness.

The expectation put on those who have been justified – to give daily food and clothes to those who are in need of such provisions is more of a validation of one's faith, and not a way of gaining faith or salvation. It is a call to those who have already gained entry into the realm of mercy by faith and not a prescription to

those who want to become believers. Thus, 'Paul says works cannot bring us to Christ. James says after we come to Christ deeds are imperative' (Hughes (1991, 108). Certainly, James expects that faith will surely lead to actions to meet others' material needs (Stulac 1993, 109). The two do not therefore contradict one another but rather one emerges from the other. Faith is foundational but can only benefit the needy through works of compassion.

The needs that James refers to- clothes and daily food' v.15 is quite close to how Jesus taught his disciples to pray in the Lord's Prayer- Give us today our daily bread (Matt 6:11). Therefore it resonates well to assume that true faith is to bring daily benefits not only to those who believe but also to those in their surroundings, especially fellow believers. This is particularly so, as the context in James seems to refer to fellow believers.

A hungry brother or sister needs much more than just powerful, encouraging or comforting word. Some food for his stomach and clothes for his body will make him truly experience the power of faith. Precisely, as Stulac (1993, 111) concludes: 'James' illustration calls for the active giving of material help for people lacking clothing and food. The deeds James especially has in mind for a life of faith, then, are not the keeping of religious ritual but the acts of love commanded in "Christ's royal law"- love your neighbor as yourself'. As it has been candidly put by Richardson (2002, 130 -131): "A word of blessing without an act of blessing is like the promise of salvation without the saving act of God in Christ".

Missiological Results

The fact that James declares that one's faith is dead if he does not do such foundational acts like feeding the hungry in their midst, makes ministering to the poor a mission to oneself. This is because such works of compassion authenticate ones faith and thus justify the believer, in respect to giving attention to all human needs. The justification comes by the fact that people will not only hear and see one's confession of faith, but they will physically experience the fruit of that confession. Consequently, their faith will not die but continue to be alive through practical effect in people's lives. In this light, feeding the hungry and provision of shelter (clothes) forms the core of the ministry of compassion.

Justification of the believer who feeds the hungry and clothes the naked is a fascinating result. Feeding the hungry goes beyond a mere social action of feeling empty stomachs with food. It is both a testimony to the world and also provides a foundation for ones own right standing before God. Rightly put in whichever context, if believers don't feed the hungry in their midst then they essentially declare the death of their faith. As a result they can no longer be able to please God and their religious confessions become ineffective in changing lives.

Put in positive terms, responding to the needs of the hungry does not just make things right between the giver and the recipient but also with the Lord, who is the author and finisher of our faith. This is based on the fact that such action ensures that faith lives on and sustains life. Though this does not preclude other faith building ventures such as prayer and fasting, the declaration here results into a faith that is consumable by others and a faith that preserves other people's physical lives.

Providing for Widowed Relatives (1 Timothy 5: 3 -8)

The declaration in this text demystifies even further, the views that have persisted in some church and theological circles that James and Paul held divergent views on the subject of works in relation to faith and justification. The person that fails to feed the destitute widow that is supposed to be under his care is declared to be not a Christian at all. The pronouncement here resonate with the common adage-'charity begins at home'. Paul declares:

Give proper recognition to those widows who are really in need. But if a widow has children or grandchildren, these should learn first of all to put their religion into practice by caring for their own family and so repaying their parents and grandparents, for this is pleasing to God. The widow who is really in need and left all alone puts her hope in God and continues night and day to pray and to ask God for help. But the widow who lives for pleasure is dead even while she lives. Give the people these instructions, too, so that no-one may be open to blame. If anyone does not provide for his relatives, and especially for his immediate family, he has denied the faith and is worse than an unbeliever (1 Timothy 5: 3-8 NIV)-Italics mine.

The apostle declares not only the responsibility to the widows, but also qualifications or conditions of those widows who must be assisted. As Stott (1996, 131) notes: 'There are both material and spiritual conditions of eligibility for the churches maintenance of widows. The material condition is destitution and the spiritual godliness'. Destitution is critical in view of the call for compassion to the hungry and destitute.

Our focus here is on the responsibility to widows rather than the qualification and character of the widows. Paul is categorical that widows who have children and grandchildren deserve to be supported by them. Though he does not outline which kind of help, it is certain that such help consisted of the daily requirements for one to live, primarily food shelter and protection. There is no doubt that as it is in the African context, widowhood in the New Testament times automatically created a

situation of hopelessness due to lack of sufficient daily needs such as food.

Therefore the call to believers here is to ensure that the widows in their midst were fed and clothed.

It is noteworthy that Paul gives a command to Timothy: 'give these instructions to people- so that they may not be open to blame' (v. 7). Definitely these were not instructions to merely confess faith, but a call to practically care for the desolate (widows) in their midst. The consequence of failing to do this as contained in verse 8 is the focus of our consideration- 'if anyone does not provide for his relatives, and especially for his immediate family, he has denied the faith and is worse than an unbeliever'.

As in the previous contexts, the responsibility of assisting the desolate here is not an option but a requirement. It is even raised a notch higher and made to stand as an indicator of who true believers are. Those who do not care for their families, 'especially their immediate families, have denied their Christianity and do not even measure up to the socially accepted norms of familial responsibility' (Mounce 2000, 284). Essentially, the Christian is reminded that such acts of compassion to the desolate are not even exclusively Christian but rather a family responsibility. In other words, it is a duty that even non believers are aware of and do undertake.

Failure to feed a relative that is a widow tarnishes both the individual and corporate faith. As Mounce (2000, 286) further observes the faith here can have both a personal and a corporate sense. For this reason those who do not accept familial responsibilities have disowned their own personal faith, and they have also disowned the Christian faith in that they have brought reproach upon it- to the

extend that the Christian is compared with an infidel. It is thus the corporate sense of faith that is in focus in this call to minister to widows both in the church and family set up.

The neglect of providing for the desolate especially in the family is a clear denial of the faith and makes even a pagan better than such a believer who fails in that noble responsibility. It makes much sense to consider 'the failure of Christians to care for their own loved ones as a more flagrant fault than the same trait would be in an unbeliever' (Lea & Griffin 1992, 148). The pagan can be considered to be better in two senses. One, it is possible that even people who are not believers care for their desolate members of the family. Two, even if the pagan would fail to do so, he would be much better because he has not received the light that is enshrined in the Christian faith, which all believers have experienced.

Motivation

Paul's purpose in writing these instructions may be portrayed in diverse ways. Some scholars see his purpose being 'to reprimand those families who neglected their own widows' (Lea & Griffin 1992, 148). Others like Stott (1996, 131) see this as Paul's pronouncement of a 'biblical warrant for a life assurance policy, which is only a self imposed savings plan for the benefit of our dependants'.

But clearly standing out is the declaration of the believer's fundamental obligation to extend works of compassion to their kinsmen. This may not necessarily be driven by the eternal reward of doing that, but much more as a requirement for authentic faith- it is religion in practice in ones immediate sphere of influence, the family.

In actual fact, the expectation here is for the believers to take the lead in ministering compassion to those in need. It is a contradiction of sorts for anyone to claim to be a believer yet not be able to even just live up to standards of decency and familial responsibilities common even to non believers. The solemn call is that believers have a clear responsibility to minister to those people who are right within their family influence. Such an action is not only an expression of faith but also a sign of gratitude and primarily a familial responsibility.

Missiological Results

Though not openly stated, the result of these benevolence acts is clearly embedded in the reason and consequence of doing this. There is a two fold result in extending compassion to widows within the family context.

Primarily, Paul declares that ministering to widows is practical religion and is pleasing to God. This is similar to James' edict in James1:27: 'Religion that God our Father accepts as pure and faultless is this: to after orphans and widows in their distress....' In this respect, caring for this vulnerable group will result in to practical Christianity. That people will not only hear about how God has loved us but will experience this very love from us as we minister to their needy situations. And more fundamentally is the fact that when this happens, it is not only the recipients that will be happy, but even God will be pleased. We can envision many more benefits and results, embedded on God being pleased with men.

A secondary result of acting right in relation to the widows is the fact that believers will not be open to blame. As a matter of fact, everything that happens in Christian

households and extended families is always on the spotlight of the public eye. This is why in our own present age one is often likely to hear non believers declining to come to faith because in their view they are better than those who 'claim to be Christians'; or perhaps some will plainly say 'if Christianity means being like so and so, then I would rather remain as I am'. Thus, when believers act compassionately in very basic matters of benevolence in their own families, it leads to blamelessness. Irrespective of the situation or generation, the gospel message will be easy to propagate and more acceptable when those who have embraced it are free of blame. In this respect the trend is: those who show compassion to widows within their families will be blameless, since God will be pleased with their action.

What this means is that acting right in relating to such matters of providing for the desolate in our families will affirm ones faith in the God of compassion. A commitment to faith by believers becomes a strong witness to those outside. The outsider can observe the power and benefits of faith and draw a clear distinction between believers and unbelievers.

Summary of Feeding the Hungry in the New Testament

The teaching and practice of feeding the hungry and destitute spans the entire New Testament. These instances stand at the very center and at the climax of Christ's teaching in the gospels; they are at the turning point of the infant early church in Acts; and clearly stand out in the imperatives of both the Pauline and general epistles. Therefore, matters of food, faith and Christian witness are not substitutes but complements in Christian living and witness.

A summary review of the acts of feeding the hungry in the New Testament clearly points to the diverse categories of the recipients, and the underlying assumptions in the demand for believers to undertake this work of compassion to those who are in need of food and drink.

Categories of Those Fed in the New Testament

Though the common denominators in all the recipients of food are hunger and desolation, the feeding acts are not restricted to just a particular kind of people. Indeed, almost every instance of feeding and a command to feed provides a unique kind of group, be it in size, condition or location.

Several distinctive groups of people stand out as recipients to the New Testament instances and demands for feeding the hungry.

The Crowds

These were a blend of diverse characters, who would have been subjected to a thorough screening exercise in our day, for them to even just move closer to the savior. The crowds included those who brought the sick to be healed, those who were healed, those who came to listen to Jesus, and those who were simply curious about his miraculous performances.

It is a conglomeration of both the purposeful and aimless, both the sick and the healthy, both the idlers and those who had a particular mission. Not all were interested in receiving the true message of Christ. But when time of feeding came,

they were counted and ministered to, irrespective of their initial motive of following Jesus.

Desolate Believers in the Church

This forms the majority of the target recipients of food in Acts of the Apostles and the epistles. In some cases like in Acts 6, it refers to daily ministry of providing food to the needy members of the assembly and especially the widows. Other occurrences, especially in the epistles point to provision of food to fellow believers as need may arise, whether they are widows or not. It is a need based service to members of the household of faith.

In this respect, every member of the church that was in need of food deserved the assistance of fellow believers who were endowed with food and any other material substance. For example James calls for the ministry of food and other material needs to all believers that are within the congregation or neighborhood, particularly those who have made their needs known. No request for food by a fellow believer is too simple to be dismissed.

Household Members

The Bible does not in any way spiritualize the issue and need for food. Neither does it move the responsibility of feeding vulnerable and desolate groups like widows from the family to the church. It is quite clear that though the church is called upon to minister to people like widows, it would be much more preferable if the issue was addressed at the family level by the able family members.

Family members have an obligation of supplying food to their relatives who are under privileged. Those in need of food in a family setting deserve to be supplied with food and other necessities as a matter of duty. It is only if the family members cannot be able to provide that such a case can become a church responsibility.

Hence, the call in the New Testament to feed the hungry believers does not provide an excuse for people to neglect needy members of their families or leave them at the benevolence of the church. Under normal circumstances, the family ought to be first line of dealing with hunger and desolation.

Strangers and Enemies

In what we have considered as the eschatological events relating to feeding the hungry (Matthew 25), one fact that stands out is that some of the people that need this act of compassion may actually be strangers. In this context strangers are possible recipients of food and other forms of hospitality. It is no longer feeding only those who belong to your family, be it the household of faith or the blood relatives. In a candid perspective, the scriptures thus point to the inherent truth that food is not for relatives or brothers in the Lord; food is for the hungry- the known and the unknown.

Though this whole category explicitly points to the need for inclusiveness in showing compassion by feeding those who are hungry, the call in Romans presents perhaps the most interesting and difficult group. Without any exception, the call to give food and drink to ones enemy generates a difficult category to deal with. Under normal circumstances, you do not share food with your enemy. In

purely human perspective, an enemy is better off staffed or even dead. Yet the call is 'if he is hungry feed him'. In essence the Bible declares the enemy better of alive than dead, or if he has to die, let it not be due to hunger or desolation but God's own judgment.

112

Salient Assumptions in Biblical Feeding of the Hungry
In consideration of feeding the hungry in the current mission context, it is
worthwhile to note certain hypotheses that stand out in the feeding of the hungry
in the New Testament context. The list may not be exhaustive here but the
following suffice based on the reviewed texts.

Firstly, though Jesus' feeding encounters are exclusively through miraculous provisions, he does make it clear that the Christian must deliberately choose to share with and feed those who are hungry. Essentially he is not demanding that Christians struggle to get provisions for the crowds but they should simply, as a matter of principle share whatever they have with those in need. Whether there is a miraculous provision or just the normal provisions through the seasons or personal earnings the hungry need to be remembered and be ministered to with food and drink.

Secondly, Jesus does not lay an unbearable burden upon the believer but what is practical and possible for everyone. Even in his intimation of how one's response to matters of food can influence his eternal destiny, the requirement for the believers is nothing more than just the ordinary day to day living in any neighborhood. It is hence not a call to philanthropy as a designated career but

rather demands sharing as a way of life. It is therefore not a call to do missions through provision of food but rather provision of food in mission as one encounters the both the devastation of sin and hunger.

Thirdly, the consequences of not doing this simple act of compassion are too heavy for any serious Christian to ignore. It is quite clear especially in Acts and the epistles that failure to minister to food issues either represents or leads to:

- i) stagnation of the mission work
- ii) denial of faith or defacing religion (Christianity)
- iii) shame/blame to the believers

Essentially, where there is a deliberate neglect to minister to the hungry and desolate, such a people can no longer claim to be missionaries, or even claim to be religious. In other words they have backslidden. As James categorically declares a faith that does not feed the hungry and give a drink to the thirsty, to be dead. Similarly, Paul declared those who neglect this compassionate ministry are worse than unbelievers. As a matter of fact the spot given to those who fail to offer compassion leaves no doubt about God's desire for the hungry and desolate to be fed.

Fourthly, arising from the above consequences, it emerges that giving food to the hungry and desolate is tantamount to directly ministering to the Lord and come with eternal benefits to the giver.

It is dramatic that though the scripture declares "Food for the stomach and the stomach for food- but God will destroy them both..." (1 Corinthians 6: 13 NIV). The act of filling empty stomachs with food points to both missiological and eternal

benefits. More exciting is the fact that anyone can partake of it since the value does not lie in the type of food offered or in the kind of stomach filled but in the very benevolent decision to relieve the recipients' suffering from hunger.

CHAPTER 6

MISSIOLOGICAL IMPLICATIONS FOR CURRENT MISSION PRACTICE

It is evident that the situation in Africa now demands for a practical mission

paradigm that is founded on the Scriptures and also fully driven by compassion

that is truly informed by African perspectives on material matters such as feeding

the hungry. No doubt, both the scriptures and the African worldview provide

sufficient ground and mandate to fully engage in feeding the hungry and destitute,

both in mission and in day to day Christian living, which hold massive

missiological impact.

The role of such acts in a continent mired in civil wars and tribal conflicts cannot

be over emphasized. In countries that have undergone such conflicts, there are

still thousands of internally displaced people and resettled (former) refugees who

may have hurt one another during the wars, yet they have now to live and share

together.

The missiological impact of what would otherwise be a simple act of giving food to

an enemy cannot be under estimated. This is based on the fact that it must begin

with forgiveness on the part of the giver and the fact that in the African philosophy,

'food is life'. For instance given the genocide experiences in a country like

Rwanda when a Tutsi decides to give food to a desolate Hutu, such an act cannot

be taken as just another simple act of food sharing. It takes a truly congenial

115

116

person to extend such benevolence to another person that may not only be a personal enemy but also a foe to the entire community.

Appreciation of Biblical Teaching

The proper appreciation of the Scriptures is particularly mandatory because it is

the foundation upon which every Christian practice and missionary strategy is

anchored. It also provides the precedence and demand for compassionate

mission particularly to the hungry and destitute. On the other hand, the African

worldview marks out the steps towards an acceptable and eventful compassionate

mission. The African way of life strongly advocates for concern for the vulnerable

people in the community and has definite structures and practices that ensure this

is done.

Moreover, pursuance of this approach to mission practice can find sufficient

authority in the available evidence that this practice is bearing fruit wherever it is

already being practiced. This is beside the overwhelming missiological results in

all such events in the scriptures. It is therefore practical and mandatory to allow

the scriptures to practically witness to all and sundry in the dusty African villages.

through reaching out to the hungry and destitute.

It is clear this far that the very scriptures that give us the mandate to evangelize

the nations does at the same time demand that we offer compassion. Hence,

seeking to engage in feeding the hungry becomes a true fulfillment of the full

gospel. This realization is critical in overcoming the fear among many evangelicals

of getting involved in social action, while at the same time making the gospel relevant in the current African situation.

Overcoming Evangelical Fear

Although it is always recommendable to take precautions in mission practice especially when dealing with matters that can easily derail the gospel message, the evangelical Christians have sufficient ground to overcome fear of falling into the social gospel syndrome or producing bread Christians. Many mission agencies may have failed to balance between proclamation and social action, but this does not justify the church to remain in a permanent state of paralysis. The Bible is explicitly about the place and the impact of getting involved in the compassionate work of ministering to the hungry and those facing similar needs.

There is need to arise to the positive side of the bread story based on a faithful appreciation of biblical teaching. The New Testament candidly show that Jesus did it successfully, the Apostles managed it quite well, the early church comfortably made it a way of life, and other mission agencies have effectively used it in our own current context and produced wonderful results. All these still remained spiritual and did not become irrelevant or ineffective on the spiritual front of the gospel.

Jesus and His Disciples

Jesus successfully mixed works of compassion with the true proclamation of the scriptures. He did it even when the numbers were threatening and even when he was aware that many of them would not necessarily believe the gospel message

even after filling their empty stomachs. He did it not to draw crowds nor show his might but simply as a show of compassion.

The fact that even many of those who ate the food left him when they couldn't stomach his gospel message blurred neither his message nor his mission. The drive and demand for a compassionate mission practice was still at the centre of his teaching of the values of the kingdom of God laid upon those who would believe in him. Apparently Jesus could assume the fact that the believers will preach to the lost but made sure to mention that some of the salient acts that he would consider at his second coming is whether the believers ministered to the hungry and destitute.

The Apostles

When need arose for food in the early apostolic church, the apostles did not spiritualize the issue, but instead sought the necessary material solution. This is exemplified in the ministry of the apostle Paul, whom we see raising funds for the hungry stricken believers in Jerusalem. It did not demean his apostolic status. Neither did it distract him from declaring the powerful saving message of Christ. He did put the grace of giving towards this relief mission at the same level with the endeavor for faith, knowledge, earnest and love (2 Corinthians 8: 7).

The call for excellence in the grace of giving to relief the saints in Jerusalem from hunger cannot be down played especially coming from a missionary of Paul's caliber. In Paul's view, they were not merely doing this to show their eagerness to

help the distressed saints in Jerusalem, but were convinced that such an offering was 'honoring the Lord himself' (2 Corinthians 8: 19).

James affirms that food matters are not that simplistic because they form part of the pointers to whether one's faith is still alive or is dead. In light of the truth in James, the much acclaimed faith status such as apostolic or prophetic faith may come to naught without practical application of faith through offering compassion to the hungry and destitute. In view of this, one becomes a true apostle, prophet, pastor or Christian by attending to matters of compassion. Consequently, one cannot claim to be a missionary or evangelist in this hunger stricken African continent if he fails to pay attention to matters like food sharing.

Essentially feeding the hungry enhances ones faith status and standing before God. Missionaries should therefore yearn for opportunities to minister to the social needs of the people instead of fearing that such activities may turn their mission into mere social action. Such fears should not arise as long as these actions are packaged as part of the missionary obligation and not as an extra task in mission. Any extra activities have possibilities of causing distractions in the main task. And as long as works of compassion like feeding the hungry will be viewed as extra burdens in missions, there will always be fears and excuses as to why 'real missionaries' should not entangle themselves in these 'civilian matters'.

The Early Church

Though they did not want to directly get involved in the ministry of serving tables (Acts 6), they still took initiative in how they wanted the ministry of food to be

contacted so that it does not affect the preaching of the gospel. The requirements for those who were appointed as 'food ministers' were equal to those who would later be appointed as deacons: Apart from being filled with the Holy Spirit, they were to be 'full of wisdom' (Acts 6: 3) and able to 'keep hold of the deep truths of the faith' (1 Timothy 3: 9).

The current church in Africa and those who seek to evangelize the African continent have the example of the early church and its founders- the apostles in approaching matters of compassion without any reservations or regrets and especially feeding the hungry and the destitute. Taking the right decision on food matters led to spontaneous growth of the early church. And it is evident that throughout the ages, ministering to the physical needs like hunger has always led to great appreciation of the gospel massage.

As we have noted, the resulting expansion of the church after the choosing of the seven to deal with food matters in the early church (Acts 6), was not exclusively because of the concentration of preaching and prayer by the apostles. The growth was also a direct result to the appropriate response to the social challenge that threatened the church. The growth would never have been possible amid continued squabbles and lack of proper administration to the matters of food and ministry to the destitute (widows). Thus, the significance of the proper administration of these social matters in the growth of the church cannot be taken for granted.

Welfare and Relief in Global Missions Today

Debate on whether there is a 'pure gospel' and a 'social gospel' which unfortunately still persists in many missiological settings should be vanquished. The practice in evangelical mission practice should not at all view evangelism and social action (works of compassion) as two competing opposites. 'Whether or not evangelism is the same as social action, there should never be any 'competition between evangelism and social responsibility' (Perkins 1993, 83).

As a matter of fact, 'the battle over evangelism versus social action in church's mission is both wasteful and unnecessary' (Yamamori 1987, 9). Given the complexities of our day, especially in Africa, presence and actions are essential to the proclamation of the good news of Jesus. Thus, among other things, the message in mission ought to entail wholesome care; provide services, support economic development, and pursue justice (Perkins 1993, 83).

However, if the church has to change the society and leave a lasting impact it has to appreciate and pursue relief and welfare activities as being part and parcel of the current and future global mission. Deliberate effort is required for effective shift in mission practice, since as Ewert (1987, 7) rightly argues, the change process does not only entail knowledge and reflection but must be accompanied with a desirable decision and action.

Nevertheless, involvement in relief and welfare as mission, demands great balance of theology and action. As Perkins observes,

Some people who think about and do Christian community development have made a perfect community their goal, which is a utopian dream. Other Christians take the opposite attitude, the "lifeboat" mentality. The

122

world is on its way to hell and there is nothing to be done to make it better; we simply have to snatch as many people out of it as we can by preaching (1993, 89).

Without any doubt, this is the challenge that tends to add fuel to the raging debate of the supremacy of evangelism versus social action. It remains true that an attempt of constructing a perfect society here on earth is impossible, but we cannot ignore God's commands to be salt and light to the world and to care for orphans and widows with the resources we have (Ibid., 90). As Perkins further notes (Ibid., 127), sharing of resources is a desirable way of pursuing justice, and should be considered as fundamental to global mission today.

Hence Christians who have been blessed with plenty of resources in this age have a clear obligation of expressing thankfulness to God by building up the weak and needy in God's kingdom and creation. This therefore demands a holistic view and approach to global mission in this century and beyond. But the begging question still remains 'how can we achieve this divine goal?'

It is evident that even with a well articulated theology on relief and development most evangelical churches and fellowships are yet to implement this 'balanced evangelical theology' that addresses both the spiritual and physical human needs. There is therefore an evident need for evangelicals to put their 'evangelical theology on relief and development into meaningful action, within their congregations and into the mission field. In our assessment, so far there is sufficient theology but insufficient practice in some quarters while in other quarters there is insufficient theology hence an accompanying lack of practice.

Contextualization: Aligning Biblical Mission Practice with African Perspective

Based on the survey through the African thought and practice in relation to sharing food, through the African mission field and through the Scriptures, we observe, very clearly that feeding the hungry and desolate has profound missiological implications in the current African mission context. Neglect for the hungry and desolate will have devastating impact both on the gospel message and on the messengers of that gospel.

Like the universal church, the African church 'as the interim eschatological community should be devoid of isolation and selfishness (or independence), but a community that is joined together and glorifies God in all aspects' (Bosch 1991, 166). These aspects need to include both the spiritual and the physiological needs such as the alleviation of hunger.

Africa is on the whole a hungry continent and the need for food in majority households is essentially a priority. But beyond the mere need for food, there is fascinating philosophy in the African thought that draws a very thin line between life and food. As many communities would put it 'food is life'. Therefore whoever gives food is regarded as a giver or supporter of life- as a related Bukusu saying goes: 'he who gives you food wishes you well and is worthy of true friendship'. This is the context within which the African mission paradigm must begin progress and end.

A critical evaluation of the African practice of feeding the hungry and desolate reveals a very close perspective to the teaching on the same in the New

Testament. Essentially greater effort towards a contextualized approach is more on how best to be practical in the delivery of the gospel in view of the current African context, than on struggling to find out whether it is biblical. Failure to take to put in practice the biblical teaching on feeding the hungry and desolate will be an indirect way of erecting impediments to the true appreciation of the gospel message.

Feeding the desolate people such as orphans and widows stands at the core of most African communities. This is one of the strongest family values that communicate love and care so that such people can live though their 'hope' may have died when their loved primary providers departed. In this regard any effort to transform the traditional African community through the gospel of Christ must of necessity practice some of this African family values like provision of food to the vulnerable groups in the target communities. This is particularly critical in contexts where whole adult populations have been wiped away by HIV Aids or where the traditional family has broken down due to urbanization.

Primarily the target should be to transform the African family unit. It is inevitable that if families are changed, the whole community will change. It is also inevitable that an African church founded as a family of believers will become stronger than if it is seen as just a group of believers. This African communion found in a traditional African family provides the assurance that compassionate acts like feeding of widows and orphans will be highly appreciated and may lead to proper appreciation of the gospel. But as the call in 1 Timothy, this act of compassion need to begin with individual believers ministering to their own widows and orphans in their households.

Based on the African concept of sharing, the gospel message needs to be preached as something that can be practically shared. This calls for the gospel propagator to show real concern for both the spiritual and the socio-economic needs. The gospel will be more embraced by those who experience it in action and those who may see the gospel message as a sort of insurance against challenges such as hunger and other types of devastations. The call of the missionary to the real African context is therefore not merely sharing the word of God, but also sharing his own life and his possessions.

In consideration of authentic African philosophical practices, it is apparent that a typical African does not separate the socio-political and the economic aspects of life from the religious. For this reason, it is more considerate to encounter the African mission context from a belief point of view, but always target to incorporate the practical aspects, especially relating to the day to day life in the community such as feeding the hungry and desolate. It is clear that perhaps the best way to present the gospel to Africans is to present it as 'a sharing of life'. Thus the gospel message needs to be packaged and presented as life and not a principle to life.

The principles of collectivism and sharing provide a solid foundation of propagating the gospel of the kingdom of God in any African community. The gospel massage is all about love and calls upon all men to come together into one body- the church. The collectivism principle as espoused in African traditional religions is thus critical in the understanding of the church as the body of Christ and the truth of the gospel as a sharing of life.

It is therefore important that evangelists closely study all social institutions and practices in the African context, since there are many of them that are fundamental in the expression and understanding religious ideas. For example among the Bukusu a common aspect as food sharing is deeply institutionalized and takes an essential place in most ceremonies. For example, there are occasions when families come together just to eat together, as a way of strengthening their family ties.

Whatever the case may be, propagating the principle of brotherhood and communion among Africans does not make sense in the absence of sharing material goods. In the African philosophical thought and practice, communion cannot be separated from some sort of consummation. Hence missionary attempts to proclaim the community or brotherhood of believers as espoused in the scriptures will be more sensible and appreciated if they will not be merely idealistic, but fully reinforced with practical sharing. And this may go beyond the simple sharing of food to a wider context of relating with their source of livelihood such as livestock issues among pastoralist communities like the Maasai.

As we have observed, one of the fundamentals in the African philosophy of compassion and sharing is the genuine concern for people in need. This is one of the central ethical demands in traditional African life and practice. What makes this significant in relating this thought to the biblical demands of the same, is the fact that in most African communities this ethic is not only limited to friends, colleagues and relatives, but extends to even strangers. We have also noted that sharing of food is one of the primary ways of concern for the needy in the African

context. Thus, compassion begins with the readiness to feed that person that is hungry and in depressing condition.

It is valid by any estimation that sharing of food stands at core of most African communities, which explicitly and implicitly point to an underlying assumption that you should not expect hungry people to perform or get involved in any fruitful venture. The high value in the gospel should therefore be expressed by preparing the hearers to appreciate its importance. This can only happen when the missionary considers matters such as feeding the hungry as part and parcel of the gospel and not as being unnecessary impediments to the missionary work.

Practical Examples: the Bukusu, Lobola, Malagasy and Rwandese

Our findings in chapter three on the philosophy of the above communities give a

clear indication that feeding the hungry among these communities will lead to

positive response. This is irrespective of whether the feeding activity is simply

done as a social activity to alleviate hunger or as a mission activity.

In our view, from the Bukusu saying: 'He who offers you food wishes you well and wants you to live longer', we can deduce that any attempt that does not consider feeding the hungry will most likely be dismissed by the community. This arises from the fact that giving food to the hungry and destitute is conceived as a gesture for wishing the person life and not death (Wepukhulu 2005). In this respect, the concern for the hungry and the desolate clearly communicates an important principle that is critical in the appreciation of the gospel by the Bukusu and people with a similar orientation.

For this reason, feeding the hungry as part of mission to the Bukusu will resonate well with them and may result to greater response. This is especially so given that decisions and tales imparting moral values are usually shared almost exclusively after the recipients are fed. It is assumed that a person with an empty stomach cannot effectively receive such deep learning. In the event of the people being targeted with the gospel being hungry, they may not give much thought to the gospel especially if the communicator shows no concern to their devastation.

In a similar manner, it may appear an open contradiction for the evangelist to declare Jesus the 'bread of life' to the Malagasy people yet not be interested in sharing food with them. This assumption is so explicit in their common declaration 'one food one life'. We see this view being their solemn mark of hospitality which permeates every social function and relationship, making it difficult to separate life and food. Thus, attempting to isolate acts of mercy like feeding the hungry from the 'pure' gospel will in effect make the gospel 'impure' in the mind of the Malagasy.

Literally the gospel message that communicates everlasting life must of necessity show concern to a hungry lot among the Malagasy if it has to have maximum impact. This is especially true based on the assumption that one will always be willing to share food with people that he values and those that he wishes to win over to his side. Denying other people food (though unimagined in this community), may be considered as declaration that you do not wish to share life with the person you are denying food or any other act of hospitality.

It is therefore valid for the carriers of the gospel to the Malagasy to have a similar compassion to the people as one that Jesus had over the crowds. They will be more comfortable with Jesus the provider of food and savior, than just the former. Such an expectation is not in any way extra biblical as we have noted from the New Testament teaching which clearly advocates for a concern for the hungry and desolate, both among believers and even non believers, which is one of the practices that confirms ones living faith.

In the same light, applying the practice of feeding the hungry and desolate as advocated for in the New Testament will enhance the appreciation and celebration of the gospel message among the Lobola, where 'eating and drinking together is the strength of community life'. In this community food is considered as both a bond building agency and a source of strength for the survival of the community members. Consequently, sharing of food is an outright declaration of one's desire to partake in the events of the community and celebrate the gift of life as given and preserved by God.

Getting armed with both the Bible and food in a mission to the Lobola cannot be considered to be superfluous. Concentrating on their spiritual state and neglecting their need for food may not be well received in this community, in a war ravaged country. This is particularly critical given that the compassionate act of feeding in this community is extended to any community member who is in any situation of weakness such as bereavement. The gospel messenger must therefore strongly consider the deeply entrenched philosophy among these people that expect people in a situation of weakness to first of all be fed, before being given words of

encouragement relating to their spiritual and emotional needs. Neglecting this kind of thought may conjure up distressing mission results.

A similar case can be replayed among many other African communities such as the Rwandese where it is said: 'An empty stomach has no ears'. Simply put, 'do not expect somebody with an empty stomach to productively engage his ears' or ears cannot hear as long as the stomach is empty'. This perfectly fits the psychological demands of the body and perfectly resonates with the compassion that Christ had over the crowd that he did not wish to send them away hungry lest they may faint (Matthew 15). Although Jesus' case was well after the gospel sharing and explosion meetings, it does communicate one very foundational fact-the need for food to remain physically significant.

For the gospel message to extend to all mission frontiers those who are possible witnesses need to be fully nourished- both spiritually and physically. The Jesus who dwelled in the flesh here on earth would find no contradiction in such a view of ministry. He indeed, not only provided for the hungry masses but ensured that his own disciples had something to eat.

In summary, it is clear that in the African thought and practice, food is synonymous with life, and whoever gives food gives life, or provides an opportunity of celebrating that life. In this regard Jesus Christ who is life and the bread of life cannot be divorced from issues of food in the gospel receiving African community. Thus, a concern for the people that is only limited to proclamation of eternal life yet not interested in the people's need for food may be perceived as a

contradiction and essentially something that may not be worthy to be considered and embraced.

In many respects the African community is truly an eating community, a sharing community and a listening community. A holistic gospel needs to speak to all these aspects, for maximum response and results. In reasonable view of the teaching in the New Testament, the context (such as the current African mission state) that puts the demand to the missionaries to package the gospel message with social action such as feeding the hungry is perfectly biblical and practical.

Like any other theological approach, this African thought based practical theology, relating to compassion to the hungry and desolate, only needs proper balance in implementation. In fact in common situations where people have had problems with texts like Romans (feeding an enemy), the African practice provides a closer situation- feeding strangers. Basically the call for solidarity, totality and participation does not contradict the biblical theology and therefore provides a firm foundation for mission practice in Africa today.

Results from Current Ministries Engaged in Feeding the Hungry

Though being applied on a limited scale within evangelical churches, feeding of
the hungry and destitute in current ministries is quite fruitful. Recent studies (like
the one done on the work of IcFEM) and reports indicate that relief and welfare
still has a very significant impact especially in rural areas and among the urban
poor. The needy people do not only desire to hear about the love of God but also
to practically experience it in their situations.

The hungry people are eagerly waiting for the love of God to cause some food to come upon their tables, while the naked ones look forward to the God who cares to avail some clothing. Given this kind of situation an effective missionary is one that shall practically aspire and become feet and hands of Christ to the suffering world and give a personal character to the word that was from the beginning. In this way the hearts of many may be truly touched and transformed. As a common adage goes, 'the way to a man's heart is through the stomach.

However, no assumption can be taken, that works alone, however compassionate they may be, would lead people to salvation. Every compassionate or relief activity like feeding the hungry and desolate must be accompanied with the faithful preaching of the word of God. Faithfulness should be shown by letting the beneficiaries of any act of compassion to make independent decisions of salvation in response to the gospel. No attempt should be made to attain forced conversions or limiting such works of compassion like provision of food to only those that are already believers.

One of the greatest challenges in using feeding the hungry as a program in missions in Africa is the ever present possibility of the recipients just taking it for granted, since 'it is expected' that if they are hungry you will share whatever you have with them. This has been complicated further by the thousands of Non Governmental Organizations that now dot almost every corner of the continent, many of them specializing in feeding the hungry.

This therefore calls for creativity on the part of every missionary and mission agency undertaking compassionate activities, so as to give them a higher value

and appreciation when compared to similar efforts by relief agencies and community welfare societies. No activity relating to food may deeply impact the African recipient, merely by 'what it is' but much more by how it is asserted. A deliberate effort is required to safeguard this noble missiological effort from becoming a mere social action that simply cools the physical man.

Any attempt to communicate the gospel message to a group that has just benefited from a compassionate act of feeding must, with all fairness and due respect appreciate that such is a special congregation. Organized communal feeding programs may for example create great opportunities of ministry to special groups such as widows, orphans and community leaders like provincial administrators and political leaders, who will always want to be associated with such programs. Special tact is required to affectively preach to these kinds of people and also ensure that the initiative is not mistaken.

Consequently works like feeding the hungry will only have maximum impact if implemented by competent missionaries. It will be a mistake to have work like feeding the hungry in mission situations handled by personnel that cannot confidently evangelize or who cannot adequately comprehend the socio-cultural dynamics of the target community.

Though there will be instant decisions of salvation in work feeding the hungry and desolate, there are situations when the work may only become a seed of trust in God and may take time to germinate and grow to produce the required fruit of faith in Christ. Hence, we should be motivated by compassion to help people overcome their bondage than attempting to use our relief actions as a bet to conversion.

Salvaging a starving sinner's life today may mean giving him another opportunity to hear the gospel, instead of dying in his sin through a situation that can be dealt with through provision of food. Whether a relief recipient comes to faith today or not, the missionary/relief worker should take solace in the fact that an act of compassion inspired by the spirit of God will forever remain a witnessing force even within the hardest of souls and community.

134

Ministry to the hungry and desolate will have great impact if it involves all the stakeholders in the community. It is these community leaders and the recipients of the food that are the most essential partners towards success and effectiveness in these activities. Perhaps this is the same principle that was applied in Acts 6, where all the seven men chosen to administer food distribution were Grecian Jews- to ensure their own widows and the entire assembly of the needy was well catered for.

External partners may be essential in providing financial support, but this cannot assure the required impact if the community is not fully involved. It is not what we write in our fundraising brochures that will bring about the necessary impact, but what will flow from the beneficiaries of the activities. Such was the impact when Jesus miraculously fed the crowds- the people praised the God of Israel' (Matthew 15: 29- 39).

There is clear evidence from organizations like IcFEM that reaching to the physical needs of the people through programs like feeding the hungry and desolate definitely comes with a great positive impact both in the physical, socioeconomic and spiritual aspects of the target groups. People who have been

physically healed have also received spiritual healing by their appreciation of God's intervention in their lives through the relief activities. Essentially this mission approach guarantees changed lives and rejoicing to the recipients, because it results in real burdens being taken away.

For example the approach by the IcFEM mission to integrate evangelism with community development and relief activities has led to the Bukusu community in Bungoma to have a more positive view of evangelical Christianity. In a true sense of the word, they have seen and experienced a God who cares and does not close his eyes to their sufferings. Now the message is clear, that the gospel does not only promise rest in heaven but also offers relief in some of this life's issues. This kind of attitude is bound to give impetus to mission work by other evangelical mission agencies and churches.

Above all however, to keep the focus to the fact that although it is essential to carry out these compassionate work in the context of mission care must be taken, as Middelmann (1987, 9) asserts, to do all these 'on the basis of a sound evangelical theology of relief and development'. No chance should be given to issues of alleviation of hunger and suffering to overshadow the proclamation mandate given to every missionary. Granted, no missionary of his worth should fail to pay attention to the real issues facing the community. Yet, affirm the position like Itioka (1991, 36) that this does not propagate a leaning towards the poor and weak in the society, while neglecting ministry to those who are in upper echelons of community.

CHAPTER 7

SUMMARY CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

This chapter gives a summary of the findings based on the research questions, conclusions based on the findings, recommendations on the way forward in missions, and suggestions for further research.

Summary of Findings

The central task in this research was to ascertain the missiological impact of the compassionate act of feeding the hungry and desolate in the New Testament scriptures, and subsequently establish the implications of this impact to the current mission enterprise in the Africa. Thus we sought to establish whether there is enough biblical evidence that can inform and necessitate the development and practice of a balanced evangelical theology of mission, which addresses both the spiritual and physical human needs in mission practice in the African context so as to make the Christian mission a real gateway of experiencing the kingdom of God by the hungry and desolate in the current mission context in a continent wallowing in civil strives, hunger and poverty.

After a wide and careful study we have found out that:

One, the New Testament Scriptures show various cases of food sharing and clearly advocate for the compassionate act of feeding the hungry and the desolate. This spans the entire ministry of Christ, the early church and the

136

apostles. The advocacy for this ministry is based threefold; it relieves the hunger stricken, it is a mark of justice that will be required at the second coming of Christ, and it is a service to the Lord.

Two, it is missiologically significant that each case had positive results in terms of Christian witness and church growth. In almost every case of feeding the hungry, the result was not only satisfaction of the people but also an increase in the influence and witness of Christ and the church. Although at some point this practice attracted crowds that were not necessarily converts, it did at no time hinder the spread of the genuine gospel and the increase in true conversions.

Three, in view of the African thought and practice, particularly relating to sharing and community, the ministry of feeding the hungry and desolate is quite significant to the current missionary era in Africa. However, the Bible lays a higher demand on the believer than both the traditional African worldview and the contemporary individualistic way of life. This high demand is exemplified in the call in Romans to feed a hungry enemy.

CHOOL OF THEOLOGY

ox 24686, NAIRO

Four, missionaries and mission agencies in Africa should not fear engaging in compassionate work of feeding the hungry as long as they are ready and able to undertake an authentic contextualization by realigning the biblical mission practice with the African worldview. Where this contextualization is happening there are genuine results and there is no evidence whatsoever that the gospel message has been watered down.

Essentially, the compassionate act of feeding the hungry and the destitute is absolutely biblical. It should therefore be appreciated as it is crucial in the effective evangelization of the African people. Although conversion does not merely occur by feeding the hungry crowds, the missiological impact arising from the biblical compassionate work of feeding the hungry and desolate in the current mission enterprise in Africa cannot be down played. This impact does not only emanate from a strong biblical command for feeding the hungry and desolate but also from a very compassionate African worldview that deeply embraces benevolent acts such as food sharing. For this reason, the call for contextualizing the New Testament biblical teaching on feeding the hungry in the current mission paradigm in Africa is not an alternative but a requirement.

Conclusions

Based on the findings in this study, several conclusions can be made:

Firstly, the New Testament does not only advocate for compassionate action but does demand for a mission enterprise beyond the 'mission station' approach. This particularly stands out in Jesus' feeding of the 4000 people. Extending mission benefits such as feeding even to people who may not have seriously wanted to become his disciples, is something radical to common practice of many mission oriented programs. Yet it is within this Jesus-like paradigm that every work of compassion ought to be done, especially in destitution.

Such approaches may seem to be in contradiction to assertions like those of Paul when he urges the believers to 'do good to all people'; especially to those who belong to the family of believers' (Galatians 6:10). However, a more careful

consideration finds no such a contradiction. Although Paul gives priority to the believers, the direction of priority (the brethren) does not exclude those who are not believers. This is particularly given that he first states that whenever they have opportunity, the believers should do good to 'all people'. Thus, the rule here is to 'do good to all', but above all others 'cherish and help the brethren'. Hence, those who are in the family of believers, should receive the first consideration, but the action should not begin and end with them.

Secondly, times may have changed and situations keep on changing, but some trends remain static because they demand the same solutions today as they did twenty centuries ago. The trend that flowed in the days of Jesus the Nazarene and in the early church was to ensure that every need in the mission field was given due consideration and hence ministered to appropriately without discrimination. This trend has not become obsolete and is therefore quite relevant in the current African mission context today. The sinners need forgiveness from their sins, the sick need to be healed, and the hungry need to be fed. This inclusiveness is particularly crucial given the persistent civil and ethnic conflicts in Africa.

Thirdly, seen from the eschatological view point as in Matthew 25, where acts like feeding the hungry are seen as ministry to Jesus himself, the African mission context provides many ready opportunities of serving Christ through our very basic material endowments like food. Whether it is by design or default it is worthy considering that Christ can be widely ministered to in the African mission context.

All other heavenly requirements withstanding, the fact that Christ can be served through humble acts like feeding the hungry, is a crucial opening that no missionary that God gives opportunity to serve in Africa should ever squander. It is gratifying to visualize that one can stride through a rough and dusty African village and meet Christ himself in the form of a malnourished orphan or a hunger stricken widow or family in the semi- arid or flood wrecked situation.

Fourthly, social matters to do with issues of food and other basic needs are highly emotive and cannot be neglected by the church. The results of such neglect would be quite devastating and would definitely have long term effects. It is difficult to imagine what would have become of Paul's fund raising mission to assist the starving saints in Jerusalem, if the lament of the Grecian Jews had not been appropriately handled by the apostles in Acts 6.

In missiological practice, nobody can doubt the power in a practical Christianity, where those who believe are full of compassion to those in need of daily provisions. Though people may always look for scapegoats in why they cannot become believers, it is much less challenging to proclaim the gospel message when part of the blame is not the failure of Christian brothers to extend kindness to even members of their own families.

Fifthly, it is evident that more than any other time in the history of missions, there is more need for a holistic approach to mission in the current missionary era in Africa. Hence mission agencies and churches have little option but to fully arm themselves with both the word of God and resources to minister to the whole man

especially to the war and hunger ravaged masses. Doing this concurrently is bound to lead to greater impact than if the two are administered differently.

Consequently, the current missionary needs to ask the Lord to avail to him not only the anointing and power to boldly preach the gospel to all nations in Africa, but also be sufficiently endowed with the necessary resources to enable him minister to other human needs. We can effectively cast out demons in the name if Jesus, but cannot cast out poverty, unless we boost the person's economic status, neither can we cast out hunger in the name of Jesus, without food.

Sixthly, the African church needs to demystify the common held attitude that relief and welfare or social action activities in Africa are a preserve of international relief agencies like the Red Cross and the Non Governmental Organizations (NGOs). In actual fact, these organizations simply stepped in to fill the void when the church and the entire Christian communion stopped their concern for social issues. But time is ripe for evangelical church to recover from what Middelmann (1987, 8) dramatically calls the 'early- mid 20th century withdrawal'. The mandate of evangelical mission encompasses these compassionate relief activities.

Ultimately, if the entire church in Africa adopts this holistic approach to mission, most relief agencies, NGOs and some Para church mission agencies will become irrelevant. The church will eventually regain its place as the most respected institution in the suffering world that is the target and recipient of the missionary enterprise. This movement is critical if the gospel message will be fully appreciated and received in all the corners of the continent.

This concern is based on the fact that in some parts of Africa such as the drought and hunger hit regions like Northern part of Kenya, NGOs and international relief agencies like the Red cross and Food for the Hungry are more respected than churches and mission agencies. Even if it wasn't true as a common adage asserts that 'you can only reach the heart of a hungry man through his stomach', mobilizing resources for this ministry to the stomach is a worthy endeavor. This is particularly given the current mission paradigm, in which people have the benefit of comparing the work of the church with that of other agencies in relation to relief work.

Seventhly, for effective evangelization of the African continent, the gospel message needs to be presented in a manner that clearly portrays a true representation of the kingdom of God, which is 'here now' and 'not yet'. A balance of these two aspects of the kingdom is crucial in the effective evangelization in Africa today. The here and now should not only be seen in terms of power healing but also in acts of kindness and relief, such as feeding those who are hungry and desolate.

Hence, rather than stand and point fingers at those who have failed, we need to engage ourselves in how we can make the new testament scriptures relevant in the African church and mission field by pursuing a contextualized strategy. Even if many have failed to balance and have ended up with a social gospel, we can learn from their failures and faithfully engage the biblical truth and the African situation that is available to us. But even if one was to fail, it would be much better failing while pursuing the truth than succeed in doing nothing about a given obligation.

Finally in view of the African life and practice, the current mission context requires a deliberate adoption of a theology of solidarity, totality, and participation. This is essential given that the themes of unity, wholeness and involvement, which go with solidarity, totality and participation, are at the core of the African way of life especially in extending compassion to those in need.

Viewed in isolation, this may appear to be skewed towards materialistic tendencies, but biblical evidences clearly indicate that such an approach does not contradict the sound theology about the kingdom of God. Basically the call for a theology of solidarity, totality and participation in the current mission paradigm in Africa is perfectly resonates with biblical theology that calls for certain imperatives such as love for God and love for the neighbor and mourning with those who mourn. The compassionate act of feeding the hungry and desolate within the African mission context finds total credence in this theology, which is not only compliant with the African worldview and practice but is truly biblical.

Recommendations

In view of our objectives and with the basis of the findings and conclusions in this study, we wish to make the following recommendations:

The church comes to appreciate the fact that the demand for compassionate work or commonly referred to as social action is not an extra burden but a crucial aspect in biblical mission practice. In this respect, the social action facet needs to be part of every church and mission agency. It should not even be referred to as 'mission and social action' but simply mission, because without the social action

mission is incomplete. Mission needs to be rightly viewed- as an activity that embodies the total impact of the church on the world. It is an involvement with the social, political and moral life of the community, lending relief to the bleeding humanity in every possible way.

Two, some concerns like 'nutrition' and 'food security' which have hitherto remained the preserve of health and economic experts, should now become serious mission concerns especially in the African context. This is because the challenge of hunger and malnutrition is almost everywhere and cannot be assumed by anyone that interacts with this massive desolate populace.

Three, where necessary and whenever possible, the church and other mission agencies should seek for partnerships and alliances with reputable relief agencies that are seeking to combat the challenge of hunger in Africa. Such collaborations will enable the church to benefit from the goodwill of such organizations and also ensure the unnecessary re-invention of the wheel. Yet this must be done with a lot of care lest the spiritual mandate of the missionary agency is overshadowed by the corporeal. The main concern is addressing the people's spiritual needs without necessarily neglecting their physical needs.

Four, every missionary attempt should be founded on a strong biblical theology and a careful consideration and appreciation of the missionary context. In this way, missionaries will continue pursuing issues like feeding the hungry because they are fully aware about their biblical mandate in relation to such matters. This will also de-link this God given task from the misunderstandings that such approaches are a preserve of the western missionaries or agencies that are 'not

spiritual'. No past failures in this approach should be allowed to overshadow the beauty and the outstanding missiological results in works of compassion permeating the entire New Testament.

Five, make every attempt to capitalize on the African philosophical view point on communion and sharing that corresponds with the gospel message. Thus, contextualize the New Testament biblical teaching on issues of compassion such as feeding the hungry and desolate in the current mission practice in Africa.

Proposals for Further Research

In view of the delimitation and extensive findings in this study there are several areas that need further research. This will clarify some of the broad findings and generate other related findings that are relevant in ensuring maximum impact of this research in mission theology and practice.

Areas that need further examination include, but not limited to:

- An extended study to other acts of compassion in the New Testament such as specific concern for care of destitute groups like orphans and the displaced
- 2. A field study on the impact of feeding the hungry and desolate in mission among the traditional rural African folk and urban poor.
- A survey of the philosophy governing the structure and operation of missions and outreach departments among evangelical churches and mission agencies.
- 4. The effect of the theology of solidarity, totality, and participation in mission practice in the African context.

REFERENCE LIST

- Achtemeir, Elizabeth. 1982. The community and the message of Isaiah 56- 66.

 Minneapolis: Augsburg Publishing House.
- Adeyemo, Tokunboh. 1987. 'An evangelical perspective on relief and development'. Partnership in development: papers on the second consultation on the role of evangelical fellowships and organizations in relief and development in Africa. Emanuel Ayee, S.A. and Otto de Bruijne (eds). Nairobi: Association of Evangelicals of Africa and Madagascar: 4-7.
- 1993. 'Development of Christian leadership in Africa'.

 Perspectives on leadership training. V. B. Cole, R. F. Gaskin, and R.J. Sim (eds.). NEGST, Nairobi: 1- 15.
- Allison, Date C. Jr. 2004. Matthew. New York: T FT Clark International.
- Allen, Roland. 1962. *Missionary methods: St. Paul's or ours?* Grand Rapids, Michigan: Wm. B. Eerdmans Publishing Company.
- Arias, Mortiner. 1984. Announcing the reign of God: Evangelization and the subversive memory of Jesus. Philadelphia: Fortress.
- Ayee, Emanuel S.A. and Otto de Bruijne (eds). 1987. Partnership in development:

 Papers on the second consultation on the role of evangelical
 fellowships and organizations in relief and development in Africa.

 Nairobi: Association of evangelicals of Africa and Madagascar.
- Banks, Roberts. 1980. Paul's idea of community: The early house churches in their historical setting. Grand Rapids: Eerdmans.
- Barclay, William. 1964. New testament words. London. SCM.
- _____ 1976. The letters of James and Peter. Philadelphia: The Westminster Press
- Beasley- Murray, George R. 1999. Word biblical commentary Vol. 36. John 2nd ed. Thomas Nelson Publishers. Nashville.
- Best, John W. 1981. Research in education. Englewood cliff, New Jersey: Prentice Hall.
- Best, John W. and James M. Kahn. 1989. Research in education. New Jersey:
 Prentice Hall.

146

- Baumgartner, Erich W. 1988. Leadership theory and its potential contributions to the understanding of leadership for church growth. Fuller Theological Seminary.
- Barnes, Peter. 1994. *The gospel: Did Paul and Jesus agree?* Durham, England: Evangelical Press.
- Bassham, Rodger C. 1980. *Mission theology, 1948- 19--: Years of creative tension ecumenical, evangelical and roman catholic.* South Pasadena, California: William Carey Library.
- Baur, F.C. 2003. Paul the apostle of Jesus Christ: His life and works, his epistles and teachings. Peabody, Massachutes Hendrickson Publishers, Inc.
- Blomberg, Graig L. 1992. *The new American commentary. Vol. 22. Matthew.*Nashville, Tennessee: Breadman Press
- Bolobo, Ndanga.2005. Interview by author, 21st September 2005, Nairobi, Kenya.Transcribed
- Borchert, Gerald L. 1996. *The new American commentary. Vol 25 A. John 1 -11.*Broadman and Holman Publishers.
- Bosch, David. 1984. "The scope of mission". *International review of mission, 73.* 289, January 1984: 17-23.
- ______1989. "Mission in Jesus' way: A perspective from Luke's gospel".

 **Missionalia 17. 1, April 1989: 3-12.
- ______ 1991(a). Transforming mission: Paradigm shifts in theology of missions. Maryknoll, New York: Orbis Books.
- ______1991(b). Toward a new paradigm in mission. *Mission in the nineteen 90s*. International bulletin of missionary research: Grand Rapids, Michigan: William B. Eerdmans Publishing Company: 60-64.
- Brauch, Manfred T. 1989. *Hard sayings of Paul.* Intervarsity Press. Downers Grove. Illinois.
- Bright, John.1953. The Kingdom of God: The biblical concept and its meaning for the Church. New York: Abingdon- Cokesbury Press.
- Bromley, D.B. 1986. *The case study method in psychology and related disciplines*. New York: John Wiley.
- Bruce, Fredrick F. 1985. *Romans*. Rev ed. Leicester, England: Inter- varsity Press.
- ______1988. *The book of acts*.Rev. ed. Grand Rapids, Michigan William B. Eerdmans Publishing Company.

Brueggeman, Walter. 1972. In man we trust: The neglected side of biblical faith.

Richmond: John Knox.

- Burdick, Donald W. James. *The expositor's bible commentary vol. 12*. Grand Rapids, Michigan: Zondervan Publishing House: 157- 205.
- Burke, Warner w. 1982. *Organization development: Principles and practices.*Boston, Toronto: Little, Brown and Company.
- Bultmann, Rudolf.1965. Theology of the new testament, vol. 1. London: SCM.
- Burnet David. 1992. Clash of worlds. Nashville: Thomas Nelson Publishers.
- Carson D. A. 1991. *The Expositors Bible Commentary: Matthew.* Frank E. Gaebelein. ed. Grand Rapids, Michigan: Zondervan Publishing House.
- Chandapilla, P.T. 1978. *Christian leaders and leadership*. Bombay: Gospel Literature Service.
- Cho, David J. 1987. 'Appropriate Structures for Reaching New Frontiers' New frontiers in mission. Patrick Sookhdeo. ed. Grand Rapids: Baker Book House.
- Choge, Emily J.1997. I was a stranger and you welcomed me....."Jesus' teaching on hospitality with special reference to Matthew 25: 31-46. Master of Theology Thesis. Nairobi Evangelical Graduate School of Theology.
- Clinton, Robert J. 1988. The making of a leader. Colorado: NavPress,
- Cole, Victor B. 1982. Leadership criteria and their sources among ECWA churches of Nigeria: Implications for curriculum in ministerial training. Ph. D dissertation. Michigan State University.
- Costas, Orlando. 1974. The church and its mission: A shuttering critique from the third world. Wheaton, Illinois: Tyndale House Publishers..
- Covey, Stephen R. 1990. *Principle-centered leadership.* New York: Summit Books.
- Dain, Ronald and Diepen, Jac Van. 1972. Luke's gospel for Africa today. Oxford University Press.
- Dayton, Edward R. and David A. Fraser. 1990. *Planning strategies for world evangelization*. Grand Rapids. Michigan: William B. Eerdmans.
- Duane, Elmen H. and McKinney Lois. 1996. With an eye on the future:

 Development and mission in the 21st century. Monrovia, California:

 MARC Publications.
- Dulles, Avery. 1977. The resilient church: The necessity and limits of adaptation. New York: Doubleday.

Dunn, James D.G 1988. Word biblical commentary vol. 38b- Romans 9: 2-16.
Dallas, Texas: Word Books, Publisher.

149

- D'Souza, Anthony A. 2001. *Leaders for today hope for tomorrow.* Nairobi: Paulines Publications.
- Engelhart, David H. 1996. 'Compassion' . Baker theological dictionary of the bible. Walter A. Elwell (ed.). Baker Books. Grand Rapids, Michigan: 109.
- Engelhart, Max D. 1972. *Methods of educational research.* Chicago: Rand McNally and Company.
- Esler, Philip Francis. 1987. Community and the gospel in Luke- Acts: The social and political motivations of Lucan theology. Cambridge University Press.
- Ewert, Merrill D. 1987. *Principles of community development*. Wheaton College Publication
- Fausset, Jamieson and Brown. 1997. *Commentary*, Electronic Database.

 Biblesoft
- Frankfort-Nachmias, Chava and David Nachmias. 1996. Research methods in the social sciences, 5th Ed. New York: St. Martin's Press.
- Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations. 'The state of food security in the world 2003'. Downloaded April 17, 2006, from http://www.fao.org.
- Gall, Merith D, Walter R. Borg and Joyce P. Gall. 1996. *Educational research*. U.S.A: Longman Publishers.
- Gardner, John W. 1990. On leadership. Toronto: The Free Press.
- Getz, Gene A. 1974. Sharpening the focus of the church. Chicago: Moody Press.
- Glasser, Arthur. 1986. An international perspective. *Entering the kingdom*. Monica Hill (ed.). MARC Europe: 22-38.
- Gichinga, Emmy M. 2005. The cultural resilience of the abalogoli in the quaker church in Nairobi. Master of African Studies essay. Maryknoll Institute of African Studies of Saint Mary's University, Nairobi.
- Gilliland, Dean S. 1983. Pauline theology and mission practice. Grand Rapids, Michigan: Baker Book House.
- Government of Kenya. Geographical dimensions of well being in Kenya report.

 November 2005. Nairobi.

Grassi, J. A 1981. 'I was hungry and you gave me to eat'. *The divine identification in Matthew.* BTB Vol.11: 81 – 84

150

- Green, Michael. 1984. Evangelism in the early church. London: Highland Books (New edition).
- Green, Michael. 1990. Evangelism through the local church. London: Hodder & Stoughton.
- ______2000. The message of Mathew. Downers Grove, Illinois:
- Greenlee, Harold J. 1993. An exegetical summary of James. Dallas: SIL.
- Grenz, Stanley J. 1994. *Theology for the community of God.* Nashville, Tennessee: Broadman & Holman Publishers.
- Gruenler, Royce G. 1996. "Christ, Christology". *Baker theological dictionary of the Bible*. Walter A. Elwell (ed.). Grand Rapids, Michigan: Baker Books: 83-89.
- HABITAT 2006. Annual Report 2006. Downloaded April 10, 2007, from http://www.unhabitat.org.
- Haggai, John E. 1986. Lead on: Leadership that endures in a challenging world. Singapore: Haggai Institute.
- Hagner, Donald A. 1995. Word biblical commentary: Matthew 14-28. Dallas Texas: Word Books Publication.
- Hanson, Paul D. 1986. *The people called: The growth of community in the Bible.*New York: Harper and Row.
- Harvie Conn. 1982. Evangelism: Doing justice and preaching grace. Grand Rapids: Zondervan.
- Hayes, John H. and C.R. Holladay. 1987. *Biblical exegesis*. Atlanta: John Knox Press
- Hesselgrave, David J. 1981. "Worldview and contextualization". *Perspectives on the world christian movement*. eds. Ralph winter and Steven Hawthome. Pasadena, California: William Carey Library.
- Hesselgrave, David J. and E. Rommen. 1989. *Contextualization: meanings, methods & models.* Grand Rapids: Baker Book House.
- Hill, Monica. 1986. 'Entering the kingdom- then and now'. Entering the kingdom. Monica Hill (ed.). MARC Europe: 1-8.
- Hughes, Kent R. 1991. James. Wheaton, Illinois: Crossway books.

- ______1996. Acts. Wheaton, Illinois: Crossway Books.
 ______1999. John. Wheaton Illinois: Crossway Books
 ______2001. Disciplines of a godly man. Wheaton, Illinois: Crossway Books.
- Hughes, Kent R. and Chapell Bryan. 2000. 1&2 Timothy and Titus. Wheaton, Illinois: Crossway Books.
- IcFEM Mission. 2004. Annual report (2003/04).
- IcFEM Mission. 2005. Report on assessment and assistance of the disabled people in Sirisia, Bumula, and Webuye (Divisions).
- International congress on world evangelization. 1974. *The Lausanne covenant*. Lausanne, Switzerland.
- Isaac, Stephen and William B. Michael. 1979. Handbook on research and evaluation for education and the behavioral sciences. San Diego, CA: EDITS
- Itioka, Neuza. 1991. 'Recovering the biblical worldview for effective mission'.

 *Mission in the nineteen 90s: International bulletin of missionary research: Grand Rapids, Michigan: William B. Eerdmans Publishing Company: 34- 38.
- Kaunda, Kenneth.1978. *Humanism and community in Africa. African Christian spirituality*. Aylward Shorter (ed.). New York: Orbis Books. Maryknoll: 135-140.
- Kearney Michael. 1984. Worldview. Novato, California: Chandler and Sharp Publishers. Inc.
- Keener, Graig 5. 2003. *The Gospel of John.* Hendrickson Publishers. Peabody, Massachusetts
- Kim, Caleb C. 2001. Supernaturalism in Swahili Islam: With special reference to the therapeutic cults of jinn possession. Ph.D Dissertation. Fuller theological seminary.
- Kinoti, Hannah. 1985. 'The traditional African family'. <u>Wajibu</u>. Vol. 1 No. 1 August 1985: 3-5.
- Kusimba, Joseph. 2004. Interview by author, 9 October 2004, Kimilili Kenya.

 Transcribed.
- Kusimba Simbi. "Elaborate passage into manhood". Wednesday Magazine- Daily Nation (August 11, 2004); 4.

- Kraft Charles. 1989. *Christianity with power*. Ann Arbor, Michigan: Servant Publications.
- 2000. Worldview for christian witness. Unpublished notes.
 Fuller Theological Seminary.
- Ladd, George Eldon. 1959. *The gospel of the kingdom.* Grand Rapids, Michigan: Wm. B. Eerdmans Publishing Company.
- Larkin William J, Jr. 1995. Acts. Downers Grove, Illinois: Intervarsity Press.
- Lea, Thomas D. R. Hayne P. Griffin Jr. 1992. *The New American Commentary. Vol.34 1,2 Timothy Titus.* Nashville, Tennessee. Broadman Press.
- Liftin, Duane A. 2000. 1Timothy. *The Bible knowledge commentary*. Cook Communications Ministries: 727-748.
- Longenecker, Richard 1981. Acts in John and Acts. *Expositors bible commentary* 9. Merrill C.Tenney and Richard Longenecker (editors). Grand Rapids, Michigan Zondervan.
- Love, Rick. 2000. Muslims, magic and the kingdom of God: Church planting among folk muslims. Pasadena, California: William Carey Library.
- Magesa, Laurenti. 1997. 'The community of goods'. *African religion: The moral traditions of abundant life*. Nairobi: Pauline Publications: 241- 247.
- Martin, Ralph P. 1988. *Word biblical commentary. Vol 48. James.* Waco, Texas: Word Books Publisher.
- Matthew Henry's Commentary on the Whole Bible: New Modern Edition,
 Electronic Database. Copyright (c) 1991 by Hendrickson Publishers,
 Inc.
- Mbiti, John S. 1969. African religions and philosophy. Nairobi: Heinemann
- McGavran, David A. 1984. *Momentous decisions in missions today*. Grand Rapids, Michigan: Baker Book House
- Means, James E. 1989. *Leadership in christian ministry*. Grand Rapids, Michigan: Baker Books House.
- Mekonnen, Alemayehu. 1995. Effects of culture change on leadership in the pentecostal/charismatic churches in Addis Ababa, Ethiopia. Ph.D dissertation: Fuller Theological Seminary.

- Middelmann, Udo 1987. 'An evangelical theology of relief and development'.

 Partnership in development: papers on the second consultation on the role of evangelical fellowships and organizations in relief and development in Africa. Emanuel Ayee, S.A. and Otto de Bruijne (eds). Nairobi: Association of evangelicals of Africa and Madagascar: 8-12.
- Milne, Bruce. 1978. We belong together: The meaning of fellowship. Downers Groove. Illinois: IVP
- Moe, Olaf. 1968. The apostle Paul: His life and his work. Grand Rapids, Michigan: Baker Book House.
- Moo, Douglas J. 1985. The letter of James. Leicester, England. Intervarsity Press.
- ______1996. *The epistle to the Romans*. William B. Eerdmans Publishing Company. Grand Rapids, Michigan.
- _____2000. The letter of James. William B. Eerdmans Publishing Company. Grand Rapids, Michigan.
- Mounce, Robert H. 1995. *The new American commentary. Vol 27 Romans.*Broadman and Holman Publishers.
- Mounce, William D. 2000. Word biblical commentary Vol. 46. Pastoral epistles.
 Thomas Nelson Publishers, Nashville
- Moreau, Scott A. ed. 2000. *Evangelical dictionary of world missions*. Grand Rapids, Michigan: Baker Books.
- Motyer, Alec J. 1970. The tests of faith. London: Inter- Varsity Press.
- _____1985. The message of James. Leicester, England: Inter- Varsity Press.
- Mugambi, J.N.K. 1989. African heritage and contemporary christianity. Nairobi: Longman
- Mulunda, Robin T. 2004. Factors affecting financial support of parachurch ministries: A case study of western outreach. M.Div. thesis. Nairobi Evangelical Graduate School of Theology.
- Munene, Karega. 2001. 'Aspects of sharing among Africans'. Wajibu. A Journal of social and religious concern. Vol. 16. No. 2 July/August 2001: 2- 4.
- Musekura, Celestin. 2006. Refugees. *Africa bible commentary*. Tokunboh Adeyemo (ed). Nairobi: Word Alive Publishers: 321
- Mutunga, Stanley M. 1993. Contextual leadership development for the church: An investigation into rural- urban migration to Nairobi. Ph.D dissertation. Fuller Theological Seminary.

- Mwoleka, Christopher. 1978. Trinity and community. *African christian spirituality*. Aylward Shorter (ed.). Maryknoll, New York: Orbis Books: 122- 125
- Nekesa, Wilfridah. 2005. Interview by author, 9 October 2005, Kimilili Kenya.

 Transcribed.
- Newbigin, Lesslie. 1978. *The open secret: Sketches for a missionary theology.*Grand Rapids, Michigan: William B. Eerdmans Publishing Company.
- Ngara, Emmanuel. 2004. *Christian leadership: A challenge to African church.*Nairobi: Paulines Publications.
- Ngewa, Samuel M. 2003. The gospel of John. Nairobi: Evangel Publishing House.
- Ng'ang'a, John N.N. 2004. Leadership: King David's style. Nairobi: By author.
- Njuru, Muiruri. 2001. 'In which way can Jesus be an African among the Africans?'. The voice. St. Paul's United Theological College: 13- 15.
- Nthamburi, Zablon J. 1990. 'Ecclesiology of African independent Churches'. *The church in African christianity*. Edited by J.N.K. Mugambi and L. Magesa. Nairobi: Initiatives Publishers.
- Nyamiti, Charles.(n.d). 'God as communion and sharing'. *African tradition and the christian God.* Eldoret, Kenya: Gaba Publications: 58-65.
- Oduyoye, Amba M. 1983. 'Wholeness of life in Africa'. *An African call for life*.

 Masamba ma Mpolo, Reginald Stoper and Evelyne Appiah (editors).

 World Council of churches, Geneva: 113- 122.
- O'Neil, Dennis 2006. 'Processes of change'. Downloaded November 20, 2006, from http://anthro.palomar.edu.
- Osabutey-Aguedze, Isaac D. 1990. 'Social institutions as an expression of the religious ideas: collectivism'. *The principles underlying the African religion and philosophy.* Nairobi: Maillu Publishing House: 192-196.
- Osei-Mensah, Gottfried. 1990. Wanted: Servant leaders. Achimota, Ghana: African Christian Press.
- Padilla, Rene C. 1981. 'The interpreted word: Reflections on contextual hermeneutics'. *Themelios*. 7.1 (Sep. 1981): 18-23.
- ______ 1985. Mission between the times: Essays by Rene C. Padilla.

 Grand Rapids: Eerdmans
- Pentecost, Edward C. 1982. *Issues in missiology*. Grand Rapids, Michigan: Baker Book House.

- Perkins, John M. 1993. *Beyond charity: The call to christian community development*. Grand Rapids, Michigan: Baker Books.
- Perry, John, 1983. Christian leadership. Hodder and Stoughton
- Plaut, Martin. 'Africa's hunger a systematic crisis'. Downloaded March 22, 2006, http://news.bbc.co.uk
- Pilch John J. 2000. *Compassion. Handbook of biblical values*. John J. Pilch and Bruce J. Malina (eds.). Peabody, Massachusetts: Hendrickson Publishers.
- Pomerville, Paul A. 1985. *The third force in missions*. Peabody, Massachusetts: Hendrickson Publishers.
- Razafinjatoniary, Serge (2005). Interview by author, 21st September 2005, Nairobi, Kenya.Transcribed
- Raymo Jim. 1996. Marching to a Different Drummer: Rediscovering Missions in an Age of Affluence and Self- Interest. Fort Washington, Pennsylvania: Christian Literature Crusade.
- Richardson, Kurt A. 2002. *The new American commentary. Vol 36. James.*Broadman & Holman Publishers
- Ridderbos, Herman. 1975. *Paul: An outline of his theology*. Grand Rapids, Michigan: William B. Eerdmans Publishing Company.
- Sanders, Oswald J. 1984. *Spiritual leadership*. Rev ed. Chicago: Moody Bible Institute.
- Schaller, Lyle E. 1981. Activating the passive church. Nashville: Abington.
- Scweizer, E. 1983. 'Matthew's Church'. *The interpretation of Matthew*. G. Stanton (ed), Philadelphia: Fortress Press.
- Shaw, Mark R. 2006. The kingdom of God in Africa: A short history of African christianity. Katunayake, Sri Lanka. New Life Literature Ltd.
- Shenk, Wilbert R.1999. Changing frontiers of mission. Maryknoll, New York: Orbis Books.
- Shisanya, Charles R. 2004. Response of the quarker church in Nairobi to cultural and socio-economic conditions of its abalogoli widows. Ph.D thesis. Kenyatta University. Nairobi, Kenya.
- Shubin, Russell G. 2001. 'Where Your Treasure is'. *Mission frontiers*. September 2001: 10.
- Sogaard, Viggo. 1996. Research in church and mission. Pasadena, California: William Carey Library.

- Spradley, James P. 1979. *The ethnographic interview.* Belmont, CA: Wordsworth Group.
- Stagg, Frank. 1962. New Testament theology. Nashville, Tennessee: Broadman Press.
- Stevenson Herbert F. 1966. James speaks for today. London: Marshall, Morgan & Scott
- Stott, John R. W. 1975. *Christian mission in the modern world*. Downers Grove, Illinois: Intervarsity press: 48- 51.
 - _____1990. The spirit, the church and the World. The message of Acts.

 Downers Grove, Illinois: Intervarsity Press.
- _____1994. The message of Romans. Downers Groove, Illinois:
- _____ 1996. The message of 1 Timothy & Titus. Intervarsity Press.

 Downers Grove, Illinois.
- ______1999. Our social and sexual revolution. Third edition. Grand Rapids, Michigan: Baker Books.
- Stulac, George M. 1993. James. Downers Grove, Illinois: Inter Varsity Press.
- Strom, Mark. 2000. Reframing Paul: Conversations in grace and community.

 Downers Grove, Illinois: Intervarsity Press.
- Sugden, Christopher. 1986. The impact of conversion. *Entering the kingdom*. Monica Hill (ed.). MARC Europe: 39- 56.
- Tasker, R.V.G. 1961. Matthew. Leicester: Intervarsity Press.
- Wakwabubi, Constant. 2005. Interview by author, 9 October 2005, Kimilili Kenya. Transcribed.
- Webb, Barry. 1996. *The message of Isaiah*. Leicester, England: Intervarsity Press.
- Wekesa, Samuel. 2005. Interview by author, 8 November 2005, Webuye Kenya. Transcribed.
- Wepukhulu, Wickliffe. 2005. Interview by author, 24 October 2005, Webuye Kenya. Transcribed.
- Whybray, R.N. 1975. *Isaiah 40- 66*. London: Marshall Morgan & Scott Publications.

- Winter, Ralph D. 1987. Unreached Peoples: What, Where, and Why?' New frontiers in mission. Ed. Patrick Sookhdeo (p.147-159). Grand Rapids, III. Baker Books.
- Wiseman, Neil B. 1979. Leadership: A leadership development strategy manual for church growth. Kansas City, Missouri: Beacon Hill Press.
- Wood, Chester E. 2003. In paths of righteousness for his name's sake: A biblical theology of justice. Unpublished.
- World Bank. 'Figures on HIV/Aids status'. Downloaded January 21, 2006, from http://www.worldbank.org.
- World Council of Churches. 1968. "Missionary structures of the congregation". The Church for others and the church for the world: A quest for missionary structures of congregations. Geneva.
- World Food Program. 'Hunger map'. Downloaded April 10, 2006, from http://www.wfp.org.
- _______ 'World hunger facts 2006'. Downloaded January 25, 2006, from http://www.wfp.org
- Wolf, Herbert M. 1985. *Interpreting Isaiah: The suffering and glory of the Messiah.*Grand Rapids, Michigan:Zondervan Corporations.
- Wright, Christopher J.H. 2001. *The message of Ezekiel*. Leicester, England: Intervarsity Press.
- Van Breugel, J.W.M. 2001. 'Solidarity [and] other moral obligations in the context of solidarity'. *Chewa traditional religion*. Blantyre: Christian Literature Association in Malawi: 261- 264.
- Van Engen, Charles. 1991. God's missionary people: Rethinking the purpose of the local church. Grand Rapids, Michigan: Baker Book House.
- Verkuyl, Johannes. 1978. *Contemporary missiology: An introduction*. D. Cooper, trans. Grand Rapids: Eerdmans.
- Via, Dan O. 1987. 'Ethical Responsibility and Human wholeness in Matthew 25: 31 -46'. *Harvard Theological Review.* 80, No. 1 (1987): 79 -100.
- Yamamori, Tetsunao. 1987. *God's new envoys: A bold strategy for penetrating closed countries.* Portland, Oregon: Multinomah Press.

VITA

Personal Data and Educational Background:

Robin Mulunda is a Kenyan, born in July 1971 in Bungoma district of western province. He is married to Joy Mutonyi and they have three children. He attended Bukirimo primary school-1978 to1985 and Bokoli high school-1986 to1989. He joined the University of Nairobi, graduating with an honors degree in Education, specializing in Kiswahili, Philosophy and Religious studies.

He undertook his theological graduate studies from September 2001 at the Nairobi Evangelical Graduate School of Theology (NEGST), graduating with a Master of Divinity, in Mission studies in July 2004. Prior to joining NEGST he attended short courses relating to theological education at Daystar University: Introduction to Distance Learning –(1998) and Theological Education by Extension: Concepts and program writing (997)

Professional Experience:

He taught as a graduate teacher employed by Kenya's Teachers' Service Commission between May and September 1995. Between September 1995 and June 2001, he worked as the General Secretary of Western Outreach He served as the Liaison Officer of IcFEM mission from July 2004 to September 2005. He has served as a Teaching assistant in the Missions department at NEGST between September 2004 and December 2005; while serving as an adjunct lecturer at International Christian Ministries Seminary.

Ministry Experience:

An ordained Minister (2001) with the USA based Global Ministries and Relief; Robin served as the campus Christian Union Treasurer and worship Secretary in 1991 to 1993. He was the National chairman of Western Outreach (WESO) from 1993 to 1995. He served as the General Secretary cum Missions' Coordinator of WESO from September 1995 to June 2001. In 2003 to 2004 he served as Chairman of the Students Council at NEGST.

Consulting Experience:

He has served as a board member of several Christian organizations. He also served as a member of the NEGST senate, and the Campus development committee in the year 2003/2004. He has authored, edited and co-edited several Bible study guides on missions and practical Christian living. His Master of Divinity thesis was on Factors affecting financial support of Para church ministries.

Vision: He passionately seeks to influence and train the church for effective mission work and strategic church and community leadership.